RALEIGH GILCHRIST¹

National Bureau of Standards, U.S. Department of Commerce, Washington, D.C.

Received A pril 14, 1942

CONTENTS

I.	Introduction	. 279
II.	Leading investigators	. 280
	A. Russian contributors.	. 280
	B. German contributors	. 281
	C. Austrian contributors	. 282
	D. Dutch contributors	. 283
	E. Swiss contributors	. 283
	F. French contributors	. 283
	G. British contributors	. 284
	H. American contributors	. 285
III.	Platinum metals in the national economy	. 286
	A. Production	. 286
	B. Prices	. 287
	C. Consumption and uses of the platinum metals in the United States	. 288
IV.	Properties which make the platinum metals useful	. 289
V.	Refining the platinum metals	. 291
	A. Raw materials	. 291
	B. Compounds and reactions	. 294
	C. Methods of commercial refining	. 295
	1. Refining of native platinum	. 296
	a. Precipitation of platinum by ammonium chloride	. 296
	b. Treatment of filtrate from the precipitation of platinum b	y 207
	ammonium chloride	. 297
	c. I reatment of the residue obtained after extracting the zind	007
	d Treatment of the frequence of notive platinum which is included	. 291
	d. Treatment of the fraction of native platinum which is insolubl	e 200
	2 Operations at the Actor Definery	200
	D. Mathods used at the National Bureau of Standards for the purification (. 300 f
	the platinum matals	″ 303
	1 Platinum	304
	a By repeated precipitation as amonium chloroplatinate	304
	b. By first removing impurities by collective precipitation	306
	2. Palladium	307
	3. Rhodium	. 307
	4. Iridium	. 309
	5. Osmium	. 310
	6. Ruthenium	. 312
VI.	Analysis of platiniferous materials	. 3 12
	A. Traditional methods	. 312
	1. Separation of platinum, palladium, rhodium, and iridium from on	е
	another by ammonium chloride	. 312
	B. Methods of effecting solution of platiniferous materials	. 314

¹Chemist, National Bureau of Standards.

C. Methods of separation based on hydrolytic precipitation	315
D. Separation of the platinum metals from one another	316
1. Separation of palladium, rhodium, and iridium from platinum by	
hydrolysis.	316
2. Isolation of palladium.	317
3. Separation of rhodium and iridium from each other	318
4. Isolation of Osmium.	320
6. Decovery and determination of the platinum mately	040 201
F. Procedure for the systematic separation and determination of the platinum	041
metals	322
F. Separation of the platinum metals from other elements	322
1. Separation by means of hydrogen sulfide	323
2. Separation by means of reduction to metal	323
3. Utilization of hydrolytic reactions in the separation of the platinum	
metals from other elements	323
a. Hydrolytic behavior of individual elements in solutions con-	
taining sodium nitrite	324
b. Hydrolytic behavior of individual elements in solutions con-	
taining sodium bromate	325
c. Possibilities for separations under conditions of controlled	<u></u>
alkalinity	340
VII Atomic weights of the platinum metals	326 326
A Determination of atomic weights before 1915	326
1. Ruthenium	326
2. Rhodium	327
3. Palladium	327
4. Osmium	327
5. Iridium	327
6. Platinum	328
B. Determination of atomic weights since 1915	328
VIII. Constitution of compounds of the platinum metals	328
A. The theory of Werner.	329
1. Ammines of the platinum metals	330
2. Nomenclature of coordinate compounds	330
3. Groups which behave like ammonia in the coordination sphere	332 222
a. Organic compounds containing infogen	004 227
c. Organic compounds containing selenium, tellurium, arsenic, and	004
phosphorus	332
4. Abbreviations commonly used	332
B. Manifold associating groups.	333
1. Unidentate (unifunctional) groups	333
2. Bidentate (bifunctional) groups	333
3. Tridentate and quadridentate groups	334
4. Ring size and chelation	334
C. Isomerism	336
1. Ionization isomerism	336
2. Salt isomerism.	336
o. Stereoisomerism	330 226
a. $\bigcup s = (ruis \text{ isomerism})$	000 337
c. Purely inorganic compounds which exhibit optical activity	341

278

4. Coördination isomerism	342
5. The "isomeric chlorides" of ruthenium	342
D. Inner complex salts.	343
E. Electronic interpretation of coördination	345
1. Arrangement of the electrons in the atom	345
2. Electronic arrangement in the atoms of the metals of the eighth group	
of the Periodic System	346
3. The three types of valency recognized by chemists	347
4. Magnetic susceptibility as an aid in examining coördination com-	
pounds	347
5. Effective atomic number and stability	348
IX. The literature	352
A. References to the period 1915 to 1940	352
B. Miscellaneous references	371

I. INTRODUCTION

From 1915 to 1940 approximately eight hundred papers dealing with the inorganic and analytical chemistry of the platinum metals were published. Roughly, about 70 per cent of the number are concerned with the preparation and properties of complex compounds and with constitutional structure, and about 10 per cent with the inorganic chemistry of comparatively simple compounds. The remaining number may be classed under the subject of analytical chemistry.

The only possible logical arrangement of these papers appears to be a grouping under the leading authors. Such a grouping makes apparent the interests of these authors. Furthermore, it enables one to gain an idea of the general types of research which were pursued by a comparatively few principal investigators. By further listing the papers in chronological order, the periods of activity of the authors become evident.

The arrangement of the papers by authors likewise leads naturally to a segregation by national origin. It is observed that approximately 28 per cent of the number of papers was contributed by Russians, and approximately 24 per cent by Germans. The British Empire furnished nearly 17 per cent, the United States slightly over 10 per cent, and France about 8 per cent. The remaining 13 per cent came from Dutch, Japanese, Austrian, Italian, Swiss, Danish, Swedish, Norwegian, Latin-American, Hungarian, Lithuanian, Belgian, Czechoslovakian, Polish, and Rumanian sources.

To give even a brief survey of each paper would result only in producing an account both long and uninteresting. It seems preferable, therefore, to discuss but a few general topics and to leave the reader to consult the literature on the phases which most interest him. The attempt is made to acquaint the reader with the leading investigators and their lines of interest in the platinum metals; with the position of the United States as to production and consumption of the metals; with some of the important uses of the platinum metals; with the development in refining processes and in analytical procedures; and with the chemistry of coördination compounds of the platinum metals. This last-named subject is one about which much can be written. That phase of it which is given here is limited to the assembling of certain ideas and features, and it is written in

a manner intended to familiarize the reader with the complex nature of the compounds of the platinum metals.

II. LEADING INVESTIGATORS

By arranging the literature references in the manner which has been indicated, certain investigators stand out, chiefly because they were the central figures in university research, which happens to be the main source of published work. To become acquainted with the lives and activities of some of these men is to gain a clearer concept of the state of chemical knowledge of the platinum metals, and of the directions in which this knowledge has developed.

A. RUSSIAN CONTRIBUTORS

The foremost figure of the group of Russian contributors was Ljew Alexandrowitsch Tschugajeff (born at Moscow, October 4, 1873; died at Wologda, September 26, 1922). His name is usually anglicized to Chugaev. He was educated at Moscow, taught there, and later became professor of inorganic chemistry at the University of St. Petersburg. It should be of general interest to chemists that Chugaev's first research (1) on the platinum metals, published in 1905, resulted in the discovery of the inner complex salt of dimethylglyoxime with nickel and with palladium. Since Chugaev had been trained as an organic chemist, it is not surprising that his first research on the platinum metals was one in which he studied their reactions with organic reagents. This first research was concerned with the reactions of α -dioximes with nickel, cobalt, platinum, palladium, iron, and copper. His discovery in 1918 of the brilliant red compound

$[Os(NH_2CSNH_2)_6]Cl_3 \cdot H_2O$

by the reaction of thiourea (13, 15) with chloroösmic acid, has provided the platinum chemist with an extremely sensitive test for osmium.

The character of practically the entire Russian output of researches on the chemistry of the platinum metals reflects the influence of Chugaev. They have consisted in the preparation and study of complex compounds of the platinum metals (principally platinum) with organic sulfides and selenides; thio-, seleno-, and telluro-ethers; methyl nitrile and isonitrile; hydroxylamine; hydrazine; aminoacetal; ethylene; methyl-, ethyl-, and diethylamines; propylenediamine; pyridine; and also of a study of various ammino and mixed ammino complexes.

Following the collapse of Old Russia, the Soviet Government created in Leningrad an organization known as the Platinum Institute of the Academy of Sciences, under whose jurisdiction subsequent work on the platinum metals was conducted. Other phases, such as refining, analysis, and study of physical properties of the metals, were included in the work of the Institute. In line with the Soviet policy of creating a Russian chemical literature, a journal was founded by Chugaev in which to publish the papers emanating from the Platinum Institute. The first issue appeared in 1920, under the editorship of N. S. Kurnakov, E. Kh. Fritzman, and O. E. Zvyagintzev. This journal, as well as the Platinum Institute, went out of existence in 1935, after which date papers appeared for the

most part in a journal issued by the Institute of General Chemistry at Moscow, in a section devoted to the platinum metals (see introduction to bibliography).

Chugaev died at the age of forty-nine, and his mantle fell to Fritzman, who devoted his energies to the posthumous publication of Chugaev's accumulated researches. The principal lines of research in which Chugaev had been interested were carried on by his associates, chiefly I. I. Chernyaev, V. V. Lebedinskii, and A. A. Grinberg.

A Committee on Analysis, consisting of S. F. Zhemchuzhnii, O. E. Zvyagintzev, B. G. Karpov, V. V. Lebedinskii, N. I. Podkopaev, A. T. Grigoriev, and N. S. Kurnakov, was organized at the Institute to set up methods of analysis for native platinum, in the refining of which the Soviet Government had become vitally interested. This Committee made two reports (209, 210), one in 1926, and one in 1932, which consisted mainly of adaptations of traditional methods. Following this, Karpov published a few analytical papers, but nothing of any particular value resulted.

B. GERMAN CONTRIBUTORS

Interest in the chemistry of the platinum metals was more diversified in Germany than it was in Russia. A number of educational institutions formed centers of activity, chiefly because of certain professors. In addition, Germany possessed two of the five European platinum refineries, both of which are located in the medieval town of Hanau-am-Main.

Contemporaneous with Chugaev was Felix Alexander Gutbier (born at Leipzig, March 21, 1876; died at Jena, October 4, 1926). Gutbier was educated at the University of Erlangen, which had long been actively engaged in work on the platinum metals, particularly in the determination of their atomic weights. He taught at Erlangen from 1907 to 1912, and then at the Technische Hochschule in Stuttgart from 1912 to 1922. The last four years of his life were spent at the University of Jena. Gutbier published a great many papers, nearly all of them with students. His interests were in the colloidal platinum metals, chloro and bromo compounds of the platinum metals, the action of hydrogen and of oxygen on the metals, and an occasional research on the separation and determination of palladium.

The spirit and manner of Gutbier's researches were carried on by one of his students, Ferdinand Hermann Krauss, at the Technische Hochschule in Braunschweig. Krauss was born on August 6, 1889 at Stuttgart, received his degree at Erlangen in 1914, and, while still in the midst of a very productive scientific life, died at Köthen on June 17, 1938, after a brief illness. Krauss' interests in the platinum metals lay in the preparation and study of ruthenium tetroxide, osmium tetroxide, the halides of ruthenium and of iridium, the sulfates of rhodium, and the cyanide complexes of the platinum metals.

Another leading chemist was Lothar Wöhler (born in Bernburg, October 27, 1870). He was educated at Heidelberg and from 1911 on he directed the Chemical Institute at the Technische Hochschule in Darmstadt. Wöhler's early papers, dating from 1901, were concerned with catalytic activity and oxidation.

This early interest developed into studies of the various oxides of the platinum metals, the halides, and finally of the sulfides, selenides, tellurides, and arsenides. He also devoted attention to methods of refining and analyzing the platinum group.

Quite a different line of interest in the platinum metals was followed by Wilhelm Manchot (born at Bremen, August 5, 1869) and his students at the Technische Hochschule in München. Manchot, a student of J. Thiele, published his first paper on the platinum metals in 1903 under joint authorship with Henri Moissan. It dealt with the preparation and properties of the compound of ruthenium with silicon. Twenty-one years later, Manchot published researches on the nitrosyl and carbonyl compounds of the platinum metals. These investigations were a part of a more general one dealing with the reactions of nitric oxide and of carbon monoxide. He was also interested in the lower states of valency of the elements. The papers which dealt with uni- and bi-valent ruthenium provoked polenic discussion, principally between one of his students, Heinrich Gall (born at München, November 9, 1899), and Heinrich Remy of Hamburg.

A distinguished contributor to the chemistry of the platinum metals for a period of twenty years has been Karl Otto Ruff (born at Schwäbisch Hall, Württemburg, December 30, 1871), a graduate of the University of Berlin and since 1916 professor at the Technische Hochschule at Breslau. With a wide variety of interests in chemistry, Ruff has enriched the literature on the platinum metals with excellent papers. His chief contributions have been his studies on the oxides and halides, particularly the fluorides, of the platinum metals. His first paper (807), dealing with the oxides and chlorides of osmium and the determination of osmium in these compounds, was published in 1910.

A leading contributor to the chemistry of ruthenium from 1920 to 1928 was Heinrich Remy (born at Weeze, Niederrh., September 20, 1890), who was educated at Freiburg and since 1922 has been professor of analytical chemistry at the University of Hamburg.

Hans Reihlen (born at Stuttgart, February 2, 1892), professor of chemistry at the University of Tübingen since 1928, contributed a number of papers dealing with the stereochemistry of platinous and palladous compounds.

Quite recently, 1936 to 1938, Karl Gleu and his associates at the Friedrich Schiller University in Jena have published ten papers on ruthenium ammines. One of these papers (337) reported a new determination of the atomic weight of ruthenium, obtained by determining the ruthenium content of chloropentammineruthenium chloride, $Ru(NH_3)_5Cl_3$.

C. AUSTRIAN CONTRIBUTORS

Ludwig Moser (born in 1879; died September 26, 1930) received his doctorate at Vienna in 1905. From 1921 until his accidental death he was professor of analytical chemistry at the Technische Hochschule in Vienna. His contact with the platinum metals came as a result of a systematic study of analytical procedures for the various elements. By utilizing the reaction of bromide with bro-

mate, he developed a procedure for hydrolyzing the chloro compounds of rhodium and iridium and thus effecting their separation from platinum.

R. Strebinger and Hans Holzer, at the Technische Hochschule in Vienna, were primarily interested in microchemical methods, including the analysis of precious metal alloys. Holzer (393) subsequently published a procedure, not microchemical, for the analysis of precious metal alloys. This procedure is not unlike that which was simultaneously developed at the National Bureau of Standards for the analysis of dental gold alloys (760).

D. DUTCH CONTRIBUTORS

The outstanding Dutch contributor was Frans Maurits Jaeger (born at Haag, Netherlands, May 11, 1877). He received his doctor's degree at Leiden in 1903, and since 1908 has been professor of physical and inorganic chemistry at the University of Groningen. His interest was mainly in stereochemical problems and those of optically active salts, which included, of the platinum metals, those of rhodium.

E. SWISS CONTRIBUTORS

Of the Swiss contributors, two are outstanding. One was Alfred Werner (born at Mülhausen, Germany, December 12, 1866; died at Zürich, Switzerland, November 15, 1919). After receiving his early education in Germany, he went to Zürich and in 1890 obtained his doctor's degree. He married and remained in Switzerland and became professor of chemistry in the University of Zürich. He devoted his talents to the problem of clarifying the concepts of the structure of complex inorganic compounds, for which he was given the Nobel Prize in 1913.

The other distinguished contributor was Louis Claude Duparc (born at Carouge, near Geneva, February 13, 1866; died October 20, 1932). Duparc received his doctor's degree at the University of Geneva in 1887. He held for many years the professorship of mineralogy, petrography, and analytical chemistry at the University of Geneva, where he also directed the Laboratory of Analytical Chemistry. His life's work, which consisted in an exhaustive study of the world's platiniferous deposits, both mineralogically and chemically, was brought into book form in 1920 under the title Le platine et les gites platinifères de l'Oural et du monde (763) and bears the coauthorship of Marguerite N. Tikonowitsch. This monumental publication is unique. Duparc's wellequipped laboratory was the chief European center of activity in the chemical analysis of platiniferous materials during the first two decades of the present century. Here H. C. Holtz in 1911 presented his doctoral thesis (791) on the composition of the principal platinum minerals of the Ural, and M. Wunder and V. Thüringer (812) applied the reagent dimethylglyoxime, discovered by Chugaev in 1905, to the separation and determination of palladium.

F. FRENCH CONTRIBUTORS

The one dominant figure among the French contributors has been Stéphane Marcel Delépine (born at Saint-Martin le Gaillard, Seine-Inférieur, September

19, 1871). Delépine received his doctor's degree at the University of Paris in 1898, where he was a student of Marcelin Berthelot. From 1913 to 1930 he was a professor at the École Supérieur de Pharmacie, and since 1930 professor at the Collège de France, Paris. Between 1905, when he began active publication, and 1939, Delépine contributed approximately forty papers dealing with the platinum metals. With but few exceptions, these papers bear only his name. His early interest in the platinum metals appears to have come about through studies of the reaction between sulfuric acid and salts of platinum and of iridium. Continuation of this interest led to an exhaustive investigation of the sulfates of iridium. He likewise investigated the chloro salts of iridium and compounds of iridium in which pyridine was introduced. One line of research was devoted to the preparation and study of the optically active oxalate complexes of iridium and of rhodium.

Students of Delépine published independently, principally in the form of dissertations appearing in the Annales de Chimie. One of these students, Raymond Charonnat, between 1924 and 1931, contributed a series of papers dealing with the stereochemistry of ruthenium.

G. BRITISH CONTRIBUTORS

The character of the contributions originating in England is quite definitely that of theoretical interest in the structure of compounds. The leading contributors have been those whose primary interests were not necessarily in the field of the platinum metals, but who came into contact with these metals because they offered possibilities for the preparation of certain types of compounds. The English contributions are further characterized by being, for the most part, those of groups of associated workers. The leading figures have been the late Sir Gilbert T. Morgan, Frederick G. Mann, Harry Dugald Keith Drew, Ernest Gordon Cox, and William Wardlaw; the leading universities, Cambridge, London, and Birmingham.

The work of Drew was confined chiefly to the disposition of the valences in platinous and palladous compounds. His conclusion was that the structure was planar and not tetrahedral. Cox and a number of his associates attacked the problem of structure with the aid of x-rays.

Mann's interest was in the preparation of compounds formed by reaction with 1,2,3-triaminopropane, β , β' -diaminodiethylamine, trimethylarsine, sulfamide, etc.

With regard to Australian, South African, and Canadian contributions, the main interests have been in mining and assaying.

An extended series of papers was published by Sir Prafulla Chandra Rây (born at Rarula, Kulna, Bengal, India, August 7, 1861; doctorate from Edinburgh, 1887; professor of chemistry at Calcutta since 1889) and his associates on compounds of platinum with mercaptanic radicals. In these compounds Rây claims that the platinum is present in both the tervalent and the quinquevalent states.

H. AMERICAN CONTRIBUTORS

At only a few universities in the United States has there been any interest in the chemistry of the platinum metals. The one outstanding figure in university circles has been Jas. Lewis Howe of Washington and Lee University at Lexington, Virginia. Howe was born at Newburyport, Massachusetts, on August 4, 1859 and educated at Amherst College. He subsequently received his doctorate at Göttingen in 1882. From 1891 until his retirement from active service a few years ago, he was head of the Department of Chemistry of Washington and Lee University.

It is always of interest to learn the circumstances which start a person along a certain line of endeavor. Professor Howe has graciously informed the writer of the remark which led him to devote his energies to the chemistry of ruthenium. Fresh from the University of Göttingen, he was looking around for a subject to work on as opportunity permitted. At a meeting of the American Association for the Advancement of Science, he happened to tell Frank Wigglesworth Clarke of his aims. Dr. Clarke remarked to him that he did not see why chemists were devoting themselves so exclusively to an element with only four valences—the main interest of chemistry could be learned from elements with more valences, especially the platinum group with eight valences. Thinking over this remark and reading the literature of the platinum metals, Professor Howe came to the conclusion that ruthenium was the most interesting metal of the group, and that it was the one of which least was known.

Howe published his first paper on ruthenium and its nitrosochlorides in 1894. His second paper, in 1896, dealt with ruthenocyanides. His third publication was a bibliography (770) of the platinum metals which covered the period 1748 to 1896. This bibliography was brought up-to-date in a second edition (686) which covered the period 1748 to 1917. Howe's interest in the bibliography has been sustained and the references collected in the period 1918 to 1940 are now in manuscript form. This painstaking task, of untold value to those interested in the platinum metals, has been carefully and faithfully done. Some way to bring this manuscript into print must be found. Its failure to become available would be a great misfortune.

Through the years Howe has continued to contribute to the chemistry of the chloro and bromo salts of ruthenium.

One of Howe's students, S. C. Ogburn, Jr., published a number of papers dealing with methods of analysis for the platinum metals. In his doctoral thesis at the University of North Carolina in 1926, Ogburn described experiments in which he tested the reactions of about one hundred twenty different reagents, some inorganic and many organic, in an attempt to ascertain their possibilities as selective reagents for the platinum metals. Scrutiny of the organic compounds used yields no inkling of what particular atomic grouping confers the property of specificity.

William R. Crowell at the University of California at Los Angeles, and Don

M. Yost at the California Institute of Technology at Pasadena, published a few papers dealing with the study of states of valency of ruthenium and of osmium.

For a time the Bureau of Mines was interested in the platinum metals, and C. W. Davis published a number of papers dealing with their detection and estimation in ores.

Before the World War the National Bureau of Standards had published a few papers which dealt with physical properties of the platinum metals. In 1917 William Francis Hillebrand, chief of the Bureau's Chemistry Division, initiated a program of chemical investigation of the platinum metals, the nature of which was the development of methods for preparing the metals in a degree of purity adequate for the most exacting requirements, and the development of methods of analysis of platiniferous materials. Since 1917 the Bureau has published approximately fifty papers. About half this number deal with the measurement of physical properties, and many of these involve the purified metals prepared in the Bureau's laboratories. Only those papers directly concerned with chemical investigations are listed in the bibliography (739 to 762).

III. PLATINUM METALS IN THE NATIONAL ECONOMY

Economic statistics concerning the platinum metals are to be found in the yearly volumes of *Mineral Resources of the United States* (773) and in *Minerals Yearbook* (774), the latter superseding the former and both being publications of the Department of the Interior, United States Government. A separate publication, *Mineral Industry* (772), edited by G. A. Roush, likewise contains economic statistics. In these publications the information is classified in quite a number of different ways.

A. PRODUCTION

In the matter of sources of the platinum metals, only a few figures will be given here to illustrate the position of the United States. The total production of crude platinum in the world up to January, 1917, was estimated to be somewhere between 8 and 11 million troy ounces. Of this amount Russia produced between 7 and 10 million ounces. Colombia was next with approximately 735,000 ounces, and Borneo third with about 200,000 ounces. New South Wales together with Tasmania had produced about 10,000 ounces, and Canada and the United States had contributed a similar quantity. Before the World War, in 1912, Russia had reached an annual production level of 300,000 ounces, which figure fell to 53,000 in 1916 and reached a low of 5500 ounces in 1921. The production in Russia has varied considerably since then and in recent years only estimated figures are available, which appear to be about 170,000 ounces or over.

Colombia, in 1912, produced 12,000 ounces. The production figure has steadily increased, with fluctuations, and in 1939 was 39,000 ounces. From 1918 on, the production has ranged between 30,000 and 55,000 ounces, the banner year being 1934.

Canada, which in 1912 was credited with the production of only 30 ounces, has risen to become one of the principal platinum-producing countries of the world,

286

owing to the electrolytic refining of nickel and copper produced from the ores of the Sudbury District of Ontario. In 1938 Canada produced over 161,000 ounces.

The discovery of extensive lode platinum deposits in South Africa in the early 1920's, the working up of which has placed this section as a chief source of platinum, with an amount of 47,000 ounces in 1939, was a sensation in platinum mining.

Ethiopia produces a significant amount of platinum, which varies from 3000 to 8000 ounces a year.

Although the United States is by far the largest consumer of platinum metals in the world, before 1935 it contributed only a negligible quantity to the world output. For example, during the ten years 1925 to 1934 production averaged only about 8300 ounces annually—1000 ounces from placer platinum, 600 from palladium-bearing copper ore, and 6700 as by-products of gold and other metals. Since 1935, chiefly because of large-scale mining in Alaska, the production of platinum metals in the United States has advanced progressively from 11,552 ounces in 1935 to 48,269 in 1938. The latter figure is the sum of 40,932 ounces of placer platinum, 7249 ounces recovered from gold and copper refining, and 90 ounces obtained from platinum-bearing ore. Thus, the United States attained the rank of fourth largest producer of platinum metals in 1938. Although production dropped to 43,760 ounces in 1939, the United States retained its rank.

In addition to being now the fourth largest source of supply of platinum metals, the United States is an important refining center and occupies a prominent position in the international platinum trade. In 1939, for example, 41,441 ounces of new platinum metals and 63,443 ounces of secondary platinum metals were recovered by domestic refiners, 306,627 ounces of unmanufactured platinum metals was imported for consumption, and 46,329 ounces of platinum and allied metals (ingots, sheets, wire, alloys, and scrap) and a considerable quantity of placer platinum were exported.

The world production of platinum metals in 1938 was about 540,000 ounces, of which about 57 per cent was recovered as by-products in the refining of nickel, copper, and gold ores. In 1929 the world production was about 231,000 ounces, of which about 17 per cent was so obtained.

B. PRICES

Owing to market conditions, the prices of the platinum metals are liable to change suddenly.

The average price of refined platinum in New York in 1915 was \$49.63 a troy ounce. In 1917 it was \$102.82. After the War Department had commandeered all crude and refined platinum on March 2, 1918, a maximum price of \$105 an ounce for all imports was set by the War Industries Board. The highest price paid for platinum was \$154 in 1920, and the lowest, about \$22, in 1933. The price averaged \$36 an ounce in 1939.

Refined palladium was quoted at \$70 to \$85 an ounce at the beginning of 1917, but prices advanced to \$130 to \$135 by the end of the year. The price averaged \$24 in 1939.

In the last months of 1917 iridium was sold at \$180 to \$185 an ounce, thereafter increasing to as much as \$400 to \$450 in October, 1920. It maintained a price of \$260 to \$280 for a considerable period. Its average price in 1939 was \$112. In 1940 iridium rose from \$125 to \$175 an ounce, returned to \$125, rose again to \$140, and in December of that year brought \$275. The advance in price was attributed to heavier demand by the aircraft industry, greatly reduced imports, and speculative influences.

Since 1933 ruthenium and osmium have been valued at an average figure of about \$40 to \$60 an ounce, respectively. Rhodium remained fairly constant during 1940 at about \$125 an ounce.

C. CONSUMPTION AND USES OF THE PLATINUM METALS IN THE UNITED STATES

The most widely used metal of the group is platinum, which amounted to 63.3 per cent (100,266 ounces) of the total platinum metals sold by domestic refiners in 1939. The largest single consumer of platinum is the jewelry industry, where, alloyed with iridium, it is used as a setting for diamonds and other precious stones in rings and various other forms of jewelry. About 47 per cent (47,385 ounces) of the total sales of platinum by domestic refiners went to the jewelry trade in 1939.

Second in magnitude as a consumer of platinum in 1939 was the chemical industry, which took 20 per cent (20,306 ounces) of the total domestic sales. Platinum is used as a catalyst to produce sulfuric acid, and also as a catalyst to oxidize ammonia to produce nitric oxide and nitric acid. It is used to line processing and reaction vessels; in the hydrogenation of organic compounds; in rayon spinnerets; in spinnerets for the production of glass fiber; in nozzles for casting glass lamp bases; and in gas-analysis cells. It is also used in the form of tubing, valves, siphons, and safety disks for handling corrosive liquids and gases, and as anodes for the production of "per" salts. To chemists its use is perhaps best known in the form of crucibles, dishes, and other laboratory equipment.

The dental industry ranked third as a consumer of platinum in 1939, taking 14 per cent (13,755 ounces) of the total domestic sales. In 1940 the dental industry dropped to fourth place as a consumer, being displaced by the electrical industry. Platinum, either pure or alloyed, is used in tooth pins, bridges, and bracings for artificial teeth, as matrices on porcelain inlays, and in orthodontic appliances.

The electrical industry, the fourth largest consumer of platinum in 1939, took 12 per cent (11,952 ounces), and in 1940 became the third largest consumer. In this industry platinum is used for thermocouples, temperature-measuring and -recording instruments, precision resistance thermometers, high-temperature furnace windings, spark plug electrodes, magneto contacts, electrical contacts, relays, thermostats, automatic voltage regulators and direction indicators, and switches for potentiometric recorders.

Platinum leaf was made available during 1939 for outdoor signs, for interior decoration, and for book stamping. Palladium leaf was introduced for some-what similar purposes in 1933.

Next to platinum, palladium is the most extensively used metal of the platinum group. It is about half as common as platinum, but less costly. Palladium comprised 32.5 per cent (51,406 ounces) of the total platinum metals sold by domestic refiners in 1939. Palladium, pure or alloyed, is adapted to many of the uses of platinum, and during the past two decades it has been employed in increasing quantities by the dental, electrical, and jewelry industries. The conservation of gold by many countries has stimulated the demand for the platinum metals, particularly palladium, and the use of palladium as a substitute for gold alloys for dental restoration, pen points, and articles of jewelry has made substantial progress. The largest consumers of palladium in 1939 were the dental and electrical industries, which purchased 22,989 and 21,510 ounces, respectively, from domestic refiners. The jewelry industry is the third largest consumer of palladium, and small quantities of this metal are used in the manufacture of chemical ware.

Iridium ranks third in consumption among the metals of the platinum group. Of the total sales of platinum metals in 1939, 2.7 per cent (4322 ounces) was iridium. This metal is used chiefly as a hardening addition to platinum, to render it suitable for laboratory vessels, surgical tools, and jewelry. At present, ruthenium is also being used as a hardening agent for platinum in the manufacture of alloys for jewelry, thus releasing iridium for other purposes.

The consumption of the other platinum metals—rhodium, osmium, and ruthenium—is small and comprised only 1.5 per cent of the total for the group in 1939. Rhodium is alloyed with platinum for high-melting-point thermocouple wire, furnace windings, and for laboratory ware for certain special purposes. Rhodium plating is employed as a finish for glassware and silverware, and in surfacing reflectors for searchlights and projectors. During 1939 platinumrhodium spinnerets replaced the older platinum–gold spinnerets, because of their superior resistance to the various corrosive agents used in the production of rayon. Osmium, in association with other metals, provides pen points that will resist wear and corrosion by ink. These alloys also replace jewels as bearings in fine instruments. Osmium tetroxide is used as a biological stain for fats, and for fingerprint work.

IV. PROPERTIES WHICH MAKE THE PLATINUM METALS USEFUL

The platinum metals owe their usefulness in commerce to a combination of intrinsic physical properties and relative chemical inertness.

The metals composing the lighter triad, namely, ruthenium, rhodium, and palladium, have densities of 12.2, 12.4, and 12.0 g./cm.³, respectively. These values are slightly higher than that of lead, which is 11.34 g./cm.³ The metals of the other triad, osmium, iridium, and platinum, have densities approximately twice that of lead. The density of platinum is 21.45 g./cm.³, and that of iridium, 22.41 to 22.65 g./cm.³ There appears to be some question about the density of osmium, which lies within the limit 22.41 to 22.61 g./cm.³ It is not definitely settled whether osmium or iridium possesses the distinction of having the greatest density of any of the elements.

In the crystalline state ruthenium and osmium belong to the hexagonal system, while the other four metals belong to the cubic system.

The crystalline fracture of fused ruthenium has a color between those of iron

and platinum. Palladium is silvery white, its color being between those of silver and platinum. Compact osmium is bluish gray. Compact iridium has a brilliant grayish white surface, between those of silver and tin. Fused rhodium is white, and resembles aluminum in color. Its color is less brilliant than that of silver. The nobility of rhodium, combined with its high reflectivity, makes it particularly suitable for front-surface mirrors. The advent of rhodium plating has also made it possible to produce serviceable metal reflectors for searchlights and motion picture projectors, because a rhodium-plated surface is resistant to the combined effects of corrosion and heat.

Only in the cases of rhodium, palladium, iridium, and platinum have the freezing points of the platinum metals been accurately determined. They are, respectively, 1966°, 1554°, 2454°, and 1773°C. The melting point of ruthenium is believed to be above 2400°C., and perhaps above 2450°C., and that of osmium is believed to be about 2700°C. The estimated boiling points of the platinum metals are: ruthenium, 4900°C.; rhodium, 4500°C.; palladium, 3000–3980°C.; osmium, 5500°C.; iridium, 5300°C.; platinum, 4530°C.

The values which have been reported for the hardness of the metals depend to a great extent on the chemical purity, physical condition, and previous treatment of the metals. It is difficult, therefore, to say precisely what these figures should be. It appears that ruthenium has a hardness on the Brinell scale of about 220. That of iridium is probably slightly less than this value, and that of osmium slightly greater. The hardness of rhodium is somewhat in excess of 100, that of palladium is about 50, and that of platinum about 35. These approximate figures, at least, give an idea of the relative hardness of these six metals.

Pure platinum, which is soft, is hardened by alloying with it other metals of the platinum group. Arranged in order of their decreasing ability to harden platinum these metals are: osmium, ruthenium, iridium, rhodium, and palladium. Of these, iridium has long been the principal one used in this country. Recently, however, ruthenium has been replacing iridium in alloys intended for the jewelry trade. The ability to set precious stones in hard iridioplatinum alloys accounted for the introduction of these two metals into the jewelry industry. Iridioplatinum hypodermic needles, containing 30 per cent of iridium, have now been largely displaced by stainless-steel needles.

According to Atkinson (779) spark plug electrodes made of 20 per cent iridioplatinum give excellent results in airplane engines. The same author reports that the increase in the production of viscose rayon has led to an increased use of precious metals for spinnerets. Through the use of 10 per cent rhodioplatinum it has been possible to make a spinneret which contains 3000 holes, each with a diameter of 0.003 in. A spinneret of this kind is $1\frac{1}{4}$ in. in diameter. Thus, it has become possible to utilize ordinary textile machinery in fabricating rayon material. The same alloy is also used for "spinnerets" for producing fine glass filaments which can be woven into flexible cloth for use in electrical and thermal insulation. A recent application of the same alloy, in the lamp industry, because of its resistance to corrosion and abrasion at high temperature, has been its use in making glass-feeding nozzles for casting lamp bases. Platinum and rhodioplatinum are in undisputed possession of the field in the manufacture of nitric acid by the catalytic oxidation of ammonia. Originally, pure platinum was used as a catalyst, but it is now being replaced by 10 per cent rhodioplatinum, which has a higher conversion efficiency and lower metal loss than has pure platinum. The production of nitric acid by the catalytic oxidation of ammonia has well-nigh supplanted natural nitrates as a source of nitric acid. Platinum catalysts, in the form of platinized asbestos, platinized magnesium sulfate, and platinized silica gel, are used to oxidize sulfur dioxide to sulfur trioxide in the manufacture of sulfuric acid.

There are three physical properties,—electrical resistance, electromotive force, and freezing point,—through the utilization of which the platinum metals enter into the measurement of temperature. The International Temperature Scale is based upon a number of fixed and reproducible equilibrium temperatures to which numerical values are assigned, and upon specified formulas for the relation between temperature and the indications of instruments calibrated at these fixed temperatures. The basic fixed points are: the oxygen point, the ice point, the steam point, the sulfur point, the silver point, and the gold point. From temperatures of -190° C. to 660°C. the electrical resistance of platinum is made use of. From 660°C, to the gold point the temperature is deduced from the electromotive force generated in a thermocouple, one leg of which is pure platinum and the other an alloy of 10 per cent of rhodium and 90 per cent of platinum. Above the gold point the temperature is determined by means of the ratio of the intensity of monochromatic visible radiation emitted by a black body to that of the same wave length emitted by a black body at the temperature of freezing gold.

The freezing point of palladium is used as a secondary point in the scale of temperature. The freezing points of platinum and iridium have been proposed for the same purpose.

A black body maintained at the temperature of freezing platinum is under consideration as an international standard of light.

For further information on the physical properties of the platinum metals and their alloys, as well as the uses of these metals, the reader is referred to the recent book by Vines and Wise (810).

V. REFINING THE PLATINUM METALS

A. RAW MATERIALS

During the past twenty years there have been some very important changes in the platinum industry, not the least of which is the growing importance of the production of platinum from primary deposits. Whereas in 1915 the output of platinum from alluvial deposits was more than 95 per cent of the world production, by 1934 it had fallen to about 50 per cent or lower. It seems likely that the alluvial deposits will diminish in importance as the richer ones are worked out, and that future requirements will be supplied from primary deposits.

The first authentic reference to the occurrence of platinum is that of Don Antonio de Ulloa y Garcia de la Torre (777), who accompanied the French expe-

dition in 1735 to measure the arc of the meridian at the equator. In 1748 at Madrid he published an account of his experiences, and mentioned that in the mines of El Choco, Colombia, South America, there was an infusible metallic stone which made even gold ores useless if associated with them in large quantities. Platinum was discovered in the Ural Mountains of Russia in 1819. These two localities remained the chief sources of platinum until recent years. Ural platinum, which is typical of alluvial native platinum, has the following ranges of composition: platinum, 73 to 86 per cent; iron, 8 to 17 per cent; palladium, 0.3 to 1.8 per cent; rhodium, ruthenium, osmium, iridium, 2.5 to 7.7 per cent. The recently discovered native platinum of the Goodnews Bay district of Alaska, which now rivals the Colombian output, occurs in a region geologically similar (799, 800) to that of the Urals and of Colombia.

Osmium and iridium occur native in the alloy osmiridium, which has been found in economically important quantities in the Urals, in Tasmania, and in the auriferous conglomerates of the Rand. The composition of this mineral is variable: osmium, from 23 to 40 per cent; iridium, from 21 to 35 per cent; ruthenium and rhodium together, from 9 to 15 per cent; and platinum, from 5 to 15 per cent.

Native platinum is found in regions of ultrabasic igneous rocks rich in olivine, and is recovered from stream beds and freed from gangue by mechanical treatment. For a detailed account of the geological aspects of deposits of native platinum the reader is referred to the treatise by Duparc and Tikonowitsch (763).

The sources of Canadian platinum are the well-known copper-nickel ores of the Sudbury district of Ontario. Palladium, in about the same amount as platinum, and subordinate amounts of the other platinum metals are also in these ores, besides silver and gold. These ores furnish the main supply of rhodium, which in recent years has been used to plate large reflectors and even cheap jewelry. The main sulfide mineral is pyrrhotite or magnetic pyrites, Fe_3S_4 . With this is associated the copper mineral chalcopyrite or copper pyrites, $CuFeS_2$, and the nickel mineral pentlandite, NiS. The extraction of the platinum metals from the Sudbury sulfide ore constitutes an entirely new industry of rapid growth.

Platinum accompanies the nickel and copper of the Sudbury pyrrhotite in the form of sperrylite, $PtAs_2$. Palladium is present, probably as the selenide. The actual amount of platinum is, however, very small; the total platinum metal content of the ore is little more than one part in two million, that is, the platinum content is about the same as the concentration of radium in pitchblende. Owing to the fact that large tonnages of ore, over 1,800,000 tons in 1934, are treated for the recovery of the main products, copper and nickel, very substantial amounts of the platinum metals are obtained as by-products. In the treatment of the Sudbury copper-nickel deposits, the platinum metals follow the nickel through the various refining operations. The platinum metals become concentrated in the copper-nickel matte of the smelting process and, finally, when the nickel is electrolytically refined, the platinum metals remain in the anode slimes. The treatment of these ores has been discussed by Atkinson and Raper (780).

South African platinum is obtained from very extensive primary deposits in sulfide-bearing norite in the Potgietersrust and Rustenburg districts of the Transvaal. Particulars of these deposits, and methods of recovering platinum from them, are given in *Platinum and Allied Metals* (775).

In the sulfide-bearing rocks of the South African deposits, platinum occurs in both the metallic and the combined states. All the metals of the platinum group, as well as iron, nickel, cobalt, copper, silver, and gold, occur in these primary deposits. The amount of base metals is not sufficient to pay the working costs, which consequently fall mainly on the platinum metals, gold, and silver. The preliminary stage in the treatment of the ores, which contain, on the average, four to ten parts of platinum metals in one million, is that of mechanical concentration. Gravity separation yields a concentrate of metallic platinum containing up to two-thirds of the metal present, and flotation processes give a platiniferous mixture of copper, nickel, and iron sulfides which is smelled to a matte. The matte is resmelted, with the addition of sodium carbonate, under reducing conditions which lead to the liberation of a predetermined quantity of iron and nickel, into which the platinum metals pass quantitatively. The matte is allowed to weather in the air, when, owing to the presence of sodium carbonate, a friable mass is rapidly obtained from which the iron-nickel-platinum alloy can be isolated by gravity concentration and magnetic separation. If this alloy is rich in iron, it is smelted with sodium sulfate and silica; most of the iron is thereby slagged off, leaving a nickel matter ich in the platinum metals. If the alloy is rich in nickel, however, it is concentrated by smelting with sufficient sulfur-bearing material to convert 80 to 90 per cent of the nickel into the sulfide. By either method, a platiniferous allow is ultimately obtained which can be treated electrolytically to give an anode slime for final refining by the usual wet processes.

Very few compounds of the platinum metals occur as minerals. Those which have been found are: sperrylite, PtAs₂; cooperite, PtS; braggite, (Pt,Pd,Ni)S; laurite, RuS₂ or (Ru,Os)S₂; stibiopalladinite, Pd₃Sb; and potarite, PdHg. As previously mentioned, platinum occurs in the Sudbury ores as sperrylite and the palladium probably as a selenide. In the South African ores palladium occurs, along with sperrylite, as stibiopalladinite. It is interesting to examine the variation in the relative proportions of the platinum metals in the various modes of natural occurrence. It is seen that in the native platinums the proportion of palladium to platinum is small, whereas in the platinum metals extracted from sulfide minerals the palladium is equivalent to or in excess of the platinum. On the basis of Goldschmidt's (790) scheme, the elements may be classified as siderophile, chalcophile, or lithophile, according to their equilibrium distribution between molten iron, molten sulfides, and fused silicates. The occurrence of a greater proportion of palladium in the Sudbury and South African ores than in native platinum may perhaps be correlated with the more pronounced chalcophile properties of palladium as compared with platinum.

The success of the metallurgical processes of concentrating the platinum metals in low-grade sulfide ores has depended upon the iron- and sulfide-loving character of the precious metals.

B. COMPOUNDS AND REACTIONS

The types of compounds most frequently encountered in the refining of the platinum metals are the chloro acids and their ammonium salts. The chloro acids of the platinum metals are formed when platiniferous materials are dissolved in hydrochloric acid, usually with the aid of an oxidizing agent. For example, platinum dissolves in aqua regia to form not platinic chloride, PtCl₄, but chloroplatinic acid, H₂PtCl₆. The anhydrous chlorides, such as PtCl₄, RhCl₃, etc., formed by the action of hot chlorine on the metals, are relatively insoluble compounds. They differ markedly from the readily soluble chloro complexes which are formed in the wet way. Chloro acids are formed by all six of the platinum metals. Depending upon the valency of the central metallic atom, different chloro acids may exist. Platinum forms H₂[PtCl₆] and H₂[PtCl₄]; palladium, H₂[PdCl₆] and H₂[PdCl₄]; iridium, H₂[IrCl₆] and H₃[IrCl₆]; rhodium, only H₃[RhCl₆]; osmium, H₂[OsCl₆] and H₃[OsCl₆]; ruthenium, H₂[RuCl₆] and $H_{\mathfrak{z}}[\operatorname{RuCl}_{\mathfrak{f}}]$. In the case of ruthenium particularly, as is seen later, the presence of nitric acid produces a more stable complex, in which the nitroso group is attached to the central metallic atom, for example, K₂[RuCl₅NO]. Osmium likewise shows this tendency.

Use is made in refining processes of the relative insolubilities of the ammonium salts of the chloro acids in which the central atom is quadrivalent. The alkali elements, potassium, rubidium, and cesium, likewise form insoluble salts, similar to those formed by the ammonium radical.

Other useful compounds are those formed when the chloro acids of the platinum metals react with sodium nitrite. The chloro acids are converted to complex nitrite compounds which, in the case of platinum, palladium, rhodium, and iridium, are $Na_2[Pt(NO_2)_6]$, $Na_2[Pd(NO_2)_4]$, $Na_3[Rh(NO_2)_6]$, and $Na_3[Ir(NO_2)_6]$. These compounds are sufficiently stable in slightly alkaline solution to permit the separation from them of many of the base metals in the form of their hydrated oxides. The ammonium salt, $(NH_4)_3[Rh(NO_2)_6]$, is sparingly soluble in neutral solution, and it is utilized in the refining of rhodium. The corresponding compound, $(NH_4)_3[Ir(NO_2)_6]$, is used in the purification of iridium.

The chloro acids of the platinum metals, except those of platinum, hydrolyze when their solutions are neutralized to an acidity corresponding to about pH 7, with the formation of hydrated oxides. Advantage is taken of this behavior to separate palladium, rhodium, and iridium from platinum.

The use of ammonium hydroxide in refining operations has been limited to the purification of rhodium, palladium, and osmium. The process of purifying rhodium by means of chloropentamminerhodium chloride, $[Rh(NH_3)_5Cl]Cl_2$, was used at one time, but it has been displaced by other methods which do not involve the formation of ammines.

In the case of palladium the use of ammonium hydroxide does have advantages. When the chloro acid of palladium is made ammoniacal and warmed, it is converted to tetramminepalladous chloride, $[Pd(NH_3)_4]Cl_2$. This compound is soluble in ammonium hydroxide. Upon adding hydrochloric acid in excess to the solution, dichlorodiamminepalladium, $[Pd(NH_3)_2Cl_2]$, is precipitated. In commercial refining operations osmium is recovered from an alcoholic alkaline solution in which its tetroxide is absorbed by converting it to osmyltetrammine chloride, $[OsO_2(NH_3)_4]Cl_2$. With these exceptions the use of ammonium hydroxide is not recommended, because of the formation of stable ammines, which can not be easily transformed again into chloro acids.

Osmium and ruthenium are distinctive metals in that they readily form volatile tetroxides, in which the metal is united with four atoms of oxygen. Osmium tetroxide melts at about 40°C., boils at 129°C., and can be distilled from aqueous solution. If pure, or in the presence of oxygen, it is stable at temperatures as high as 1500°C. (384). Ruthenium tetroxide melts at 25.5°C., but its boiling point has not been determined. At about 108°C. it decomposes with explosive violence and produces a soot, which is probably the dioxide. Like osmium tetroxide, ruthenium tetroxide can be distilled from aqueous solution. The volatilities of these two compounds are utilized in isolating them from other elements.

A word of warning should be mentioned in connection with osmium tetroxide. This substance has a deleterious effect on the tissues of the animal body. Casual exposure to it is first noticed in the eyes, which become irritated and bloodshot. One who has been exposed to the vapors of osmium tetroxide experiences an unusual optical effect. A street light, for example, appears to be surrounded by a halo in which the spectral colors are arranged in concentric bands in the order from violet near the center to red at the periphery. Superimposed upon this halo are shafts of white light which radiate from the center of the source of illumination. This latter effect is probably not caused by osmium, since those who have never been exposed to the vapor report its existence. It may be that the osmium accentuates the effect. Those who may have occasion to work with osmium should consult the publication by Brunot (753) on the toxic effects produced by osmium tetroxide.

C. METHODS OF COMMERCIAL REFINING

The chemical engineering problems in connection with the refining of platinum are of a specialized nature, with the result that experience in other fields is not always directly applicable. Moreover, the tradition of secrecy in the platinum industry up to the present has prevented refineries from pooling their experience except in a very general way. This state of affairs is in marked contrast with what is known about the plant and processes for the refining of silver and gold. Because of this tradition of secrecy concerning, particularly, the wet processes used for refining crude platinum and platinum concentrates, very few details find their way into the literature. The processes used for commercial refining, once the platinum metals have been concentrated to a point where wet processes apply, probably differ very little. The scale of operation is small; even the refining of platinum is frequently described as large-scale laboratory work, and the refining of the other metals of the group is on a still smaller scale. The separations and purifications are accomplished by a limited number of reactions. The main differences in the processes used to extract the platinum metals exist because of the particular sources of the concentrates and the relative proportions of the metals which they contain.

1. Refining of native platinum

The principal source of the platinum metals, until a few years ago, has been native platinum. This occurs as a mixture of metallic alloys in the stream beds of certain areas scattered over the world. In this form the metals are already partially concentrated by nature, and the problem of refining is one of working up this naturally occurring metallic product.

The first step in the process of refining native platinum consists in treating it with aqua regia. The treatment is continued until as much of the material dissolves as is possible. The insoluble fraction which is usually obtained consists of osmiridium, iridium, and certain non-platiniferous minerals, and is worked up separately. The soluble fraction contains the bulk of the platinum in the original material, together with palladium, gold, silver, a portion of the iridium and rhodium, and traces of osmium and ruthenium. In addition, the solution also contains iron, copper, and other base metals which have been dissolved.

(a) Precipitation of platinum by ammonium chloride

The chief component of the solution obtained by treating native platinum with aqua regia is platinum, and this is the first metal which is recovered. The usual process is to precipitate the bulk of the platinum as ammonium chloroplatinate, $(NH_4)_2[PtCl_6]$, by the addition of ammonium chloride.

To prepare the solution from this precipitation, the nitric acid and most of the excess of hydrochloric acid are removed by evaporation. A small amount of water is added to the hot sirupy residue to cause the decomposition of nitrous compounds of platinum, after which hydrochloric acid is added and the evaporation repeated. It is well to continue the evaporation each time until the temperature of the solution reaches 140° to 150° C., unless the residue becomes pasty, in which case local overheating is likely to occur. The evaporation at high temperature probably causes the reduction of part of the iridium to the tervalent state, in which form less of this element will be precipitated with the platinum salt.

After the solution has been evaporated, it is diluted to some convenient concentration,—for instance, 50 to 100 g. of platinum in 1 liter,—and set aside to permit silver chloride and other insoluble matter to settle. The solution is decanted or filtered from the insoluble residue, heated nearly to boiling, and treated with ammonium chloride. Ammonium chloroplatinate separates at once. A small excess of ammonium chloride is desirable to reduce the solubility of the ammonium chloroplatinate, but a large excess should be avoided because it increases the degree of contamination of the salt. (For more detailed discussion of the contamination of ammonium chloroplatinate by rhodium and iridium, see Section VI of this paper.) The solution is cooled quickly and filtered at once to avoid contaminating the precipitate with the very impure salt which separates on standing. The precipitate is well drained, and washed once or

twice with a 20 per cent solution of ammonium chloride, after which it is dried and ignited to metallic sponge. Further purification is needed to prepare pure metal. This phase is best discussed somewhat later in connection with the preparation of pure platinum.

(b) Treatment of filtrate from the precipitation of platinum by ammonium chloride

After the precipitation of platinum by ammonium chloride, the next step depends on the nature and proportion of the other metals in the filtrate. If there is a large amount of gold, it may be desirable to separate that metal by the addition of ferrous sulfate solution. The separation is rapid and complete, and the gold thus obtained is fairly pure. If much palladium is present, it may be desirable to add more ammonium chloride and a volume of nitric acid amounting to 20 or 30 per cent of the solution. Digestion on the steam bath causes the precipitation of ammonium chloropalladate, $(NH_4)_2[PdCl_6]$, accompanied by much of the iridium and platinum in the solution. However, the presence of nitric acid interferes greatly with the removal of the remaining precious metals. Usually, the most convenient procedure is to precipitate all of the metals remaining in the solution, after the first precipitate iridium completely in this way, the process must be continued for a long time, possibly for some days. Even then it is quite likely that some of the iridium will escape precipitation.

The metals precipitated by zinc or iron are washed by decantation, and, after a sufficiently large amount of such material is accumulated, it is attacked with diluted aqua regia. Gold and palladium are very rapidly attacked and platinum reasonably so. Comparatively little iridium, rhodium, and ruthenium will dissolve. If platinum predominates in the solution, it is best precipitated first, by means of ammonium chloride, as described. If not already separated, gold is then removed by precipitation with ferrous sulfate, after which palladium is precipitated as described. The various precipitates of platinum, gold, and palladium will contain more or less iridium, rhodium, and ruthenium. The remainder of these metals, together with unprecipitated platinum and palladium, are recovered by precipitation with zinc as before, after evaporating the solution to eliminate most of the nitric acid.

(c) Treatment of the residue obtained after extracting the zinc-precipitated metals with diluted aqua regia

The residue of rhodium, iridium, and ruthenium may be worked up with the osmiridium material which remained undissolved in the original aqua regia treatment of the native platinum. However, if sufficient material is at hand to work the two lots separately, it is better to do so, because the former contains little or no osmium and a very minor amount of ruthenium and may therefore be handled somewhat more simply.

If rhodium is predominant, the dried residue is intimately mixed with about 2.5 times its weight of crushed sodium chloride and brought to a dull red heat in

a gentle current of chlorine. This treatment converts a large part of the rhodium to the soluble sodium rhodium chloride, $Na_{\$}[RhCl_{\$}]$. Some of the iridium will also be converted to a chloro salt, but this metal is less readily attacked than rhodium.

If iridium is predominant, the residue is better attacked by fusion, at 600-700°C., with three parts of sodium hydroxide and one part of sodium peroxide. in a silver, nickel, or iron dish. A portion of the iridium is dissolved, probably in the form of a basic iridate. By far the greater part of the iridium from such a fusion remains insoluble in water, but does dissolve in hot concentrated hydrochloric acid, to form chloro acids of iridium. The ruthenium will be found largely in the aqueous solution obtained by leaching the fused alkaline mass. Tf only small amounts of ruthenium are involved, it will be less tedious not to attempt to separate ruthenium at this point, but merely to concentrate it by precipitation together with iridium and any osmium by exactly neutralizing the alkaline solution with hydrochloric acid or sulfuric acid, adding a little alcohol. The small amount of metals remaining in the solution after this and boiling. treatment may be recovered by reduction with zinc and hydrochloric acid. The treatment of this mixture of iridium, ruthenium, and osmium is discussed in the following section dealing with the osmiridium fraction. Rhodium is not rapidly attacked by alkaline fusions. For this reason, it is often advantageous to alternate the treatments, sodium chloride-chlorine and sodium hydroxide-peroxide, until all the material has been rendered soluble.

When the material, which consists largely of rhodium and iridium, has been brought into solution as chlorides, the two metals may be separated by either of two procedures, depending on their relative proportions. Unless there is more rhodium than iridium, a convenient way of effecting the first separation is to precipitate iridium as ammonium chloroiridate, (NH₄)₂[IrCl₆]. Before adding ammonium chloride, the solution should be treated with a current of chlorine to oxidize any tervalent iridium to the quadrivalent state. The solution should be concentrated so as to contain not less than 50 g. of the two metals in 1 liter. Enough ammonium chloride is added to react with the iridium. A large excess should be avoided, because of its interference with the subsequent concentration of rhodium. The ammonium chloroiridate is separated by filtration, drained, and washed moderately well with a solution of ammonium chloride. It is likely to contain considerable rhodium as impurity. Most of the iridium remaining in the solution with the rhodium is recovered by evaporating the solution to dryness. This serves also to eliminate any excess of acid, which would be troublesome in the subsequent concentration of rhodium. The residue is taken up in sufficient water to dissolve any readily soluble salts, such as ammonium chloride, sodium chloride, or the complex chloride of rhodium, and filtered from the small precipitate of impure ammonium chloroiridate. The filtrate is diluted so as to contain not more than 40 to 50 g. of rhodium in 1 liter, heated nearly to boiling, and treated with sodium nitrite. This reagent first neutralizes the acid present and reacts with the ammonium chloride to form ammonium nitrite, which decomposes in the hot solution. Rhodium and the other platinum metals, as well

as certain base metals, are converted to soluble complex nitrites, while other base metals, notably iron, copper, and tin, are precipitated as hydroxides. Heating is continued and more sodium nitrite is added until the color of the solution becomes yellow or light brown. The precipitate is removed by filtering and treated for the small amounts of platinum metals which it may contain. Ammonium chloride is added to the well-cooled filtrate to precipitate ammonium rhodium nitrite, $(NH_4)_3[Rh(NO_2)_6]$. The details of this treatment are described in the section dealing with the preparation of pure rhodium. The granular, white or yellowish salt is separated by filtration, washed with water and dried, or dissolved in hydrochloric acid for further purification. It is not suitable for direct ignition to metallic sponge. Residual metals are recovered from the filtrate.

(d) Treatment of the fraction of native platinum which is insoluble in aqua regia

The residue which remains undissolved in the original aqua regia treatment of native platinum is converted into soluble form by fusion with sodium hydroxide and peroxide. As the grains of osmiridium are rather slowly attacked by the alkaline fusion, they are sometimes converted to a finely divided zinc alloy by melting with five to ten parts of zinc at 600-800°C. for 2 to 3 hr. The molten mass is covered with fused zinc chloride to prevent rapid oxidation of the zinc and is occasionally stirred with a graphite rod. Treatment of the cooled, solidified melt with hydrochloric acid dissolves the excess of zinc and leaves the osmium and iridium in a finely divided residue. The powder is washed and dried, but not ignited, and is then ready for the alkaline fusion. The aqueous extract from the fusion with sodium hydroxide and peroxide contains practically all of the osmium and a large part of the ruthenium, as well as minor amounts of iridium. The treatment of the residue that is not dissolved by water is the same as that which has just been described for the separation of iridium.

The alkaline solution of osmium and ruthenium is transferred to a suitable distilling flask, strongly acidified with nitric acid, and then gradually heated to boiling. A current of air is used to carry the vapors of osmium tetroxide into a chain of receiving flasks which contain a solution of sodium hydroxide, roughly 10 per cent. Usually, a small amount of alcohol is added to the solution in the first flask. A solution of ammonium hydroxide and ammonium sulfide may be substituted for sodium hydroxide, in which case the whole solution is evaporated to dryness and the residue ignited under hydrogen to osmium sponge. Some sulfur, however, is retained by the metal.

When no more osmium tetroxide distils, as may be observed by putting a fresh solution in the first receiving flask, the contents of the several flasks are combined and digested to insure the reduction of all osmium tetroxide to sodium osmate. More alcohol is added if needed. Practically all of the osmium may be separated from the ruthenium in this distillation. It has been observed, however, that it is not possible in this way to effect a complete separation of osmium from solutions to which alcohol has been added. In some schemes of refining, osmium is recovered from the alkaline osmate solutions by adding ammonium chloride and digesting, thus converting the osmium to osmyltetrammine chloride, $[OsO_2-(NH_3)_4]Cl_2$, which can be ignited to metal in an atmosphere of hydrogen. The preparation of pure osmium is discussed in a subsequent section.

After cooling the solution in the distilling flask, it is made strongly alkaline with sodium hydroxide. The solution is then saturated with chlorine, thereby converting ruthenium to the tetroxide, which distils readily when the temperature is raised to 80° or 90°C. The current of chlorine is continued during the distillation but is greatly diluted with air. The receiving flasks in this case contain hydrochloric acid diluted with four volumes of water. A small amount of alcohol is added to each receiver except the first one. When the quantity of ruthenium distilling over decreases, the solution is boiled gently and the distillation continued as long as oily droplets of ruthenium tetroxide appear in the Then more sodium hydroxide is added and the solution again delivery tube. saturated with chlorine, whereupon more ruthenium is distilled. When very little ruthenium tetroxide is obtained on repeated distillation, the remaining iridium, ruthenium, etc. are precipitated by adding a small quantity of alcohol to the neutralized solution from the distilling flask, and boiling. The contents of the receiving flasks are combined and digested to complete the reduction of ruthenium tetroxide, more alcohol being added if needed. The resulting solution is evaporated and set aside for further refining, or ruthenium may be precipitated with ammonium chloride, as described in the section dealing with the purification of this metal. In commercial processes, the evaporated solution is ignited to metal in hydrogen.

2. Operations at the Acton Refinery

The presence of relatively large quantities of platinum metals in the Canadian ores was realized for many years, and when the carbonyl process for the extraction of nickel was first introduced, at Clydach, by the Mond Nickel Company, steps were taken to recover these metals from the rich concentrates produced. In the early days these concentrates were sent to independent refineries for treatment, but later, when the production of nickel had become sufficiently large, the development of a special process and the construction of a special plant for the recovery of platinum metals became economically possible. The methods of refining initiated at the conclusion of the World War formed the basis of the operations conducted in the refinery which was built at Acton (London, N.W. 10) in 1924.

Later, in addition to the concentrates from the carbonyl process, crude platinum from South Africa was also treated. More recently, the treatment of concentrates from the electrolytic nickel refinery at Port Colborne, Ontario, has been undertaken at Acton. The Acton Refinery of the Mond Nickel Company is the largest platinum metals refinery in the world.

Johnson and Atkinson (795) have described the operations carried on at the Acton Refinery. The residues from the Clydach refinery, which contain about 4 per cent of platinum metals in addition to silver and gold, require further concentration before the platinum can be extracted economically with aqua regia. The refining of the richer concentrates from the nickel and copper refineries, which contain more than 50 per cent of platinum metals and very little silver, commences with the treatment with aqua regia.

For further concentration, the residues containing 4 per cent of platinum metals are smelted with litharge, fluxes, and charcoal in small tilting furnaces. with basic linings, to collect the precious metals and at the same time to slag off silica and base metals. The principal reaction during smelting is the reduction of lead oxide to metallic lead, which acts as a collector of the precious metals. Another important reaction is the conversion of lead sulfate, which forms approximately 50 per cent of the Clydach residue, to lead carbonate by means of sodium carbonate. The lead carbonate immediately decomposes into lead oxide and carbon dioxide. The sodium sulfate separates in the molds as a top slag. which is removed and leached. Subsequent cupellation of the ingots in smaller furnaces removes the excess of lead as litharge, which is used again in further smelting charges, and yields a precious-metal alloy about five times as rich in silver as the Clvdach residue. If lead alloys are cupelled to a finish, that is, until litharge ceases to form, there is a probability of producing a cupelled metal which is not readily attacked in the course of subsequent refining operations, hence the reason for partial cupellation.

The alloy formed on cupellation is treated with boiling concentrated sulfuric acid, which removes most of the silver and about one-third of the palladium as sulfates. The residue contains the platinum, gold, and the rest of the palladium in a form particularly suitable for extraction with aqua regia, which is the next operation. From the solution of chlorides thus obtained, the gold is precipitated by ferrous sulfate, and then the platinum as ammonium chloroplatinate by the addition of ammonium chloride, and lastly, the palladium is precipitated as dichlorodiamminepalladium. The only one of these operations which calls for special comment is the precipitation of dichlorodiamminepalladium. The palladium chloride is converted into soluble tetramminepalladous chloride, $[Pd(NH_3)_4]Cl_2$, by the addition of excess ammonium hydroxide. Upon acidification with hydrochloric acid, the sparingly soluble yellow dichlorodiamminepalladium, $[Pd(NH_3)_2Cl_2]$, is precipitated. The impure salt is purified by dissolving it in ammonium hydroxide and reprecipitating it with hydrochloric acid. The salt thus purified is ignited to metallic sponge. The impure ammonium chloroplatinate which is first obtained is ignited to metal, redissolved in aqua regia, and reprecipitated. Ignition of this salt yields platinum sponge. The silver and gold are purified electrolytically, by the Moebius and Wohlwill processes, respectively, special attention being given to the recovery of small amounts of platinum metals.

All liquors resulting from the processes are treated with zinc, or iron, and acid to recover traces of the precious metals. In practice, it is found to be more economical to smelt the final insoluble and reduction residues than to attempt to recover rhodium, ruthenium, and iridium from them by wet processes. The lead ingots obtained by smelting are cupelled to remove excess lead, and the resulting precious metal alloy is parted with nitric acid. The solution is treated

in order to recover precious metals, especially palladium, platinum, and silver. which dissolve during the operation. Most of the rhodium, ruthenium, and iridium initially in the lead alloy are concentrated in the insoluble residue, from which they can be extracted and refined by chemical processes. Rhodium is extracted by fusing the concentrate with sodium bisulfate. Subsequently, the rhodium is refined by a modification of the process described by Wichers, Gilchrist, and Swanger (747). The insoluble residue from the bisulfate fusion is given appropriate treatments to remove platinum, gold, and lead sulfate, as a result of which a concentrate of ruthenium and iridium is obtained. This concentrate is fused with caustic potash and potassium nitrate in spun-iron bowls at a dull red heat, which converts the ruthenium into soluble potassium ruthenate. The cakes are then dissolved in water; after settling, the clear solution is decanted into glass flasks and treated with chlorine. The tetroxide of ruthenium which is formed is absorbed in diluted hydrochloric acid containing methyl alcohol. Evaporation of the contents of the absorption vessels gives an oxychloride. RuOCl₂, which is reduced to metal by igniting in hydrogen.

There appears to be very little osmium in the precious-metal concentrates received from the nickel refineries. It amounts to less than 1 per cent of the ruthenium content, and on account of the similarity in properties of these two metals it will be found as an impurity in the ruthenium unless it is eliminated, which can easily be done by heating the ruthenium oxychloride to dull redness in a current of air. The resulting osmium tetroxide is absorbed in an alcoholic caustic soda solution and the osmium finally recovered as osmyltetrammine chloride, $[OsO_2(NH_3)_4]Cl_2$, which can be ignited to metal in an atmosphere of hydrogen.

The caustic fusion, besides converting the ruthenium into potassium ruthenate, which is soluble in water, also converts the iridium into an oxidized form which, although insoluble in water, is dissolved in aqua regia. The chloride solution thus obtained is evaporated, and a crude ammonium chloroiridate obtained by adding ammonium chloride and oxidizing with small amounts of nitric acid. The crude salt is separated from the accompanying ammonium chloroplatinate by fractional crystallization; the use of a mild reducing agent facilitates the solution of the iridium salt. Recrystallization is continued until the desired purity is achieved; the salt is then decomposed by heating in a gas-fired muffle furnace. The partially oxidized metal is reduced by heating in hydrogen and is further purified.

The average purities of the metals recovered from the crude concentrates from the refining of nickel are as follows: platinum, 99.93 per cent; palladium, 99.94 per cent; iridium, 99.7 per cent; rhodium, 99.7 per cent; ruthenium, 99.7 per cent; gold, 99.97 per cent; and silver, 99.97 per cent. In practice, not more than 0.25 per cent of the platinum metals contained in the concentrates is lost, while 1.25 per cent is temporarily retained in furnace slags, which are returned to the nickel refinery for retreatment. The remaining 98.5 per cent is produced directly as refined metal. The losses occurring in the processes of extracting the nickel and copper are also very small, and it is estimated that 90 per cent of the precious metals, probably excepting osmium, contained in the ore is ultimately recovered.

In the wet-process plant of the Acton Refinery chemical stoneware is the material most generally used for the construction of vessels for refining processes involving the use of acids, the two principal types of vessels being mixers or vats up to 100 gallons capacity, and vacuum filters up to 80 gallons capacity.

Aqua regia treatment of concentrates is normally conducted in steam-heated chemical stoneware vessels, each of 140 liters capacity. A temperature of 90°C. is readily obtained, which is adequate for dissolving the finely divided platinum, palladium, and gold contained in the residues. Working under these conditions, there is a further advantage that there is no risk of bumping when heavy insoluble matter settles to the bottom of the vessel. On the other hand, the conditions are quite different for dissolving mineral platinum, which is best done in gas-heated Vitreosil bottles of 70 liters capacity, using concentrated aqua regia at or near the boiling point. Evaporation of nitric acid solutions is done in similar Vitreosil bottles equipped with condensers suitable for the distillation of mineral acids.

Nitric acid treatment is carried out in gas-heated 20-liter basins made of Vitreosil, which are also used for bisulfate fusions. Sulfuric acid treatment is done in pans made of fine-grained gray cast iron, each of 25 liters capacity, and heated by gas. Both lead-lined wood tanks and iron vessels are used for liquors containing free sulfuric acid.

Wooden tanks up to 300 gallons capacity, lined with soft rubber, are satisfactory for some of the operations, for instance, reactions in which sufficient free hydrochloric acid is present to make lead-lined vessels unsuitable. Acidresisting hose is used to convey acid liquors and to make connections for removing fumes from reaction vessels. Steel vessels lined with hard rubber are preferred to chemical stoneware vessels for operations involving the use of hydrochloric acid in which the heat of reaction causes a rapid rise of temperature. Porcelain ware is used for small-scale purification work.

Decomposition of ammonium chloroplatinate, at the rate of 50 kg. a day, is accomplished in Vitreosil trays which are slowly heated in muffle furnaces fired by gas. Particular care must be taken while heating the material from 310° to 370° C., after which the temperature is raised to 900° C. to complete the removal of volatile matter. Dichlorodiamminepalladium is decomposed in a similar way. The fumes evolved from the decomposing salts are drawn away through a Cronite tube (an alloy containing nickel, chromium, and iron) into a sublimate box, care being taken that the tube does not become choked with condensing ammonium chloride.

The principal feature of the wet-process plant is that the vessels are arranged on terraces. Successive steps of a process can be arranged in a line from top to bottom with gravity flow of the liquor from one vessel to the next.

D. METHODS USED AT THE NATIONAL BUREAU OF STANDARDS FOR THE PURIFICATION OF THE PLATINUM METALS

The preparation of the platinum metals in a highly pure form suitable for the determination of various physical properties, etc., requires description additional to that given for the production of metals of commercial purity. An early phase

of the work on the platinum metals at the National Bureau of Standards, at a time when neither the highly pure metals nor information concerning their preparation was available, was the development of methods for preparing the metals in a degree of purity adequate for the most exacting requirements. These methods are given in condensed form in the following paragraphs. For details the original publications (747, 754, 757) should be consulted.

1. Platinum

(a) By repeated precipitation as ammonium chloroplatinate

Of the methods that have been used for the purification of platinum, repeated precipitation of ammonium chloroplatinate has been the most important and the most widely used. The salt is relatively insoluble. It may be readily precipitated in a form that is easily filtered and washed, and it may be directly converted to metallic platinum by ignition. Any desired degree of purity may be attained by a sufficient number of reprecipitations. However, the number of precipitations required to produce a very pure metal, such as that used for thermocouples and resistance thermometers, is somewhat surprising. It might be expected that in this, as in other processes of purification by recrystallization, the principal cause of difficulty would be the formation of other salts which are isomorphous with that of platinum, especially if they are of the same order of solubility. It is true that all of the other metals except rhodium can exist in the quadrivalent state and in this condition form relatively insoluble salts analogous to ammonium chloroplatinate and isomorphous with it. However, because of the usual course of previous separations, osmium and ruthenium are seldom present with platinum except in very small amounts. Palladium is readily reduced from the quadrivalent to the bivalent state by heating the solution. It is probably true that iridium also is reduced in part, at least, from the quadrivalent state to the tervalent state by heating, especially if the temperature reaches 140-150°C. The ammonium salts of the chloro acids of bivalent palladium and tervalent iridium are much more soluble than ammonium chloroplatinate and not isomorphous with it.

With the possible exception of iridium, therefore, one might expect to eliminate the metals of the platinum group about as rapidly as gold and the base metals, by repeated precipitation of ammonium chloroplatinate. This is not the case. Rhodium, iridium, and palladium display remarkable persistence in contaminating the platinum salt, and rhodium is about as tenacious in this respect as iridium.

Silver may persist through several steps of purification because of the solubility of silver chloride in strong chloride solutions. Part of the dissolved silver chloride is carried down with the precipitate of ammonium chloroplatinate, only to redissolve with the platinum when the sponge is treated with aqua regia. However, experience indicates that silver and gold as well as base metals are usually eliminated before the last traces of platinum metals disappear.

In general, the procedure for preparing pure platinum by repeated precipitation of ammonium chloroplatinate has been as follows: The crude sponge is

dissolved in aqua regia in a porcelain dish provided with a cover glass to prevent loss by spraying. For 100 g, of metal, 300 to 350 ml, of hydrochloric acid (sp.gr. 1.18), 75 to 100 ml, of water, and 60 to 70 ml, of nitric acid (sp.gr. 1.42) are used. The temperature is raised rather slowly to avoid too vigorous a reaction. In some cases more aqua regia is required for complete solution. The solution is evaporated fairly rapidly without previous filtration until the temperature reaches 140–150°C., unless the residue becomes pasty before this temperature is reached, in which case the evaporation must be stopped to avoid local overheating. If the sponge contained no large amount of base metal or alkali salt, the solution will be fluid at 150°C. A small amount of water is then added, which causes a lively boiling and the evolution of nitrous fumes. More water is added to cool the solution below 100°C. After digestion for a few minutes, some hydrochloric acid is added and the evaporation repeated.

This whole process can be repeated three or four times in a short while, insuring the elimination of nitrous compounds and no doubt promoting the reduction of quadrivalent iridium to the tervalent state. After the last evaporation water only is added and the solution diluted so as to contain not less than 50 and not more than 100 g. of platinum in 1 liter. It is set aside to allow settling of insoluble matter and then decanted or filtered from any residue. The residue may contain undissolved iridium or rhodium as well as silver chloride, silica, and other insoluble matter.

The solution is heated nearly to boiling and treated with a 20 per cent solution of ammonium chloride, using 55 to 60 g. of the salt for each 100 g. of platinum and adding enough in excess so that the whole solution will contain 3 to 5 per cent of the salt. A moderate excess of ammonium chloride is desirable to decrease the solubility of the platinum salt, but a large excess increases the degree of contamination too greatly. The solution is cooled rapidly, and the platinum salt immediately filtered off and drained by suction. If the solution is allowed to stand, a small amount of ammonium chloroplatinate of lower purity will separate and thus contaminate the main precipitate. The salt is drained well, returned to the dish, and thoroughly mixed with a wash solution containing 20 per cent of ammonium chloride. After draining the salt, this whole process of washing is repeated once more. The salt is dried and ignited to sponge. The filtrates and washings are evaporated to recover most of the residual platinum in a second crop of ammonium chloroplatinate, less pure than the first, and for the recovery of other precious metals by precipitation with zinc.

In dealing with very pure platinum, suitable precautions must be taken with the containers and the manner of heating, to avoid contamination of the metal during ignition of the salt. In the laboratory of the National Bureau of Standards ordinary porcelain ware has often been used, as well as some special procelain with a glaze of high softening point. Metal vapors from windings in electrically heated furnaces are to be avoided, if very pure sponge is desired. This can be done by using a glazed muffle or other glazed lining between the heating element and the vessel containing the sponge. When possible, it is desirable to bring about the decomposition of the salt in a reducing atmosphere, preferably hydrogen. If ammonium chloroplatinate is ignited in the air, there is always some loss of platinum, probably caused by the volatilization of platinous chloride. After the salt is decomposed, the ignition is continued in air. If it is desired simply to prepare the sponge for another step in the process of purification, it is not necessary to exceed a temperature of 500-600°C. A higher temperature causes the sponge to shrink, which makes it more suitable for melting.

(b) By first removing impurities by collective precipitation

Although reprecipitation with ammonium chloride provides an entirely satisfactory way of preparing platinum in any degree of purity, the method is tedious and time-consuming. By first removing impurities by collective precipitation of hydrated oxides, considerable time can be saved.

By the use of this method of removing impurities, and subsequent precipitation of the platinum once with ammonium chloride and ignition to sponge, platinum of an estimated purity of 99.99 per cent was prepared from scrap platinum containing 5 to 10 per cent of impurities, principally platinum metals. From scrap containing 99 per cent of platinum, metal estimated to be 99.995 per cent pure was obtained. Under less favorable conditions metal estimated to be from 99.95 to 99.97 per cent pure was obtained from Colombian grain platinum containing about 84 per cent of platinum, 3 per cent of gold, 8 per cent of iron, 3 per cent of iridium, palladium, and rhodium combined, and 1 per cent of silver and copper. Most of the gold had been removed first by a preliminary treatment of the ore with cold aqua regia.

The procedure used is as follows: The solution of impure platinum in aqua regia is evaporated once or twice to eliminate nitric acid in the manner previously described. Enough sodium chloride is added to form sodium chloroplatinate and similar salts of the other metals. The solution is evaporated and the residue thoroughly dried to remove as much of the hydrochloric acid as possible. The residue is dissolved in water and the solution diluted so as to contain about 50 g. of platinum in 1 liter. If gold is thought to be present, ferrous sulfate solution is added in small portions until no further precipitation of gold occurs. The solution is decanted from the residue and heated nearly to boiling, after which sodium bicarbonate is added in small portions to neutralize most of the remaining hydrochloric acid. When the solution is nearly neutral, as may be judged by diminishing effervescence, 10 to 12 g. of sodium bromate for each 100 g. of platinum is added, only a little being added at first to determine whether the solution is nearly enough neutral not to decompose the bromate. If bromine is evolved, more sodium bicarbonate is added until the addition of a little sodium bromate causes no further evolution of bromine. The remaining sodium bromate is then added, and the addition of small portions of sodium bicarbonate is continued until the solution just turns sensitive litmus paper blue. The solution is now brought rapidly to boiling and again tested with litmus paper. If it is acid, a little more sodium bicarbonate is added and the solution is then boiled for 3 to 5 min. It is finally tested once more; if it is not alkaline, another small portion of sodium bicarbonate is added and the boiling continued for a minute. The solution is then cooled rapidly in running water. Normally, the precipitate of hydrated oxides settles rapidly, after which the supernatant solution is siphoned off and passed through a filter to collect suspended precipitate.

The solution containing the platinum is digested with hydrochloric acid to decompose the bromate, and the platinum is precipitated with ammonium chloride. The ammonium chloroplatinate precipitated from this solution will carry down considerable sodium chloride, most of which may be removed by leaching with water after the salt has been ignited to sponge. The precipitate, which consists of the hydrated oxides of palladium, rhodium, iridium, and base metals, obtained by the treatment with sodium bicarbonate, is dissolved in hydrochloric acid. The solution is worked over for precious metals. More or less platinum will be present, depending on the size of the precipitate and other conditions, but the amount should rarely exceed 5 per cent of the platinum in the solution.

2. Palladium

Palladium is perhaps the most simply purified metal of the group. As previously mentioned, commercial refining practice makes use of the property possessed by dichlorodiamminepalladium, $[Pd(NH_3)_2Cl_2]$, of dissolving in ammonium hydroxide and by reprecipitating when the solution is acidified with hydrochloric acid. With the necessary filtrations, and by repeating the operation, palladium of a high degree of purity can be prepared.

If, however, palladium of the very highest purity is to be prepared, it is probably desirable to follow the several reprecipitations of dichlorodiamminepalladium by one or more precipitations as ammonium chloropalladate, $(NH_4)_2$ -[PdCl₆]. If this is to be done, the yellow dichlorodiamminepalladium is dried and ignited to sponge in an atmosphere of hydrogen. The sponge is dissolved in aqua regia and the excess of acid eliminated by evaporation. The residue is diluted and filtered to remove silica or other insoluble matter which may have been introduced by the previous operations involving ammoniacal solutions. The volume of the solution is adjusted to contain 100 g. or more of palladium in 1 liter. An equal volume of saturated ammonium chloride solution and onethird as much nitric acid (sp.gr. 1.42) are added, and the whole solution is then digested in a covered dish on the steam bath until the palladium is precipitated as the crystalline red salt, ammonium chloropalladate. The precipitation can be made so nearly complete as to leave a mother liquor which is almost colorless. The salt is filtered off on a Büchner funnel and washed with a 20 per cent solution of ammonium chloride. If a second precipitation is to be made, the salt is ignited to sponge and redissolved in aqua regia. As was previously mentioned, this method of purification, that is, by repeated precipitation with ammonium chloride, aids in the removal of base-metal impurities, particularly those which remain dissolved in an ammoniacal solution, but it does not tend to eliminate the other platinum metals rapidly.

3. Rhodium

Of the six platinum metals, rhodium and iridium are the most difficult to prepare in the highest degree of purity. The following description is that of the procedure used to prepare rhodium for measurement of its freezing point (757), and to a considerable extent it supersedes that given in an earlier publication (747). Since this earlier publication further experience has shown that the repeated precipitation of ammonium rhodium nitrite, although very effective for removing other impurities, is not satisfactory for removing more than very small amounts of iridium. In order to reduce the iridium content of the rhodium to an amount suitable for the application of the nitrite process, the following method was used for dissolving the rhodium.

The impure rhodium was mixed with about twenty parts of lead, and the mixture was fused in a graphite crucible at about 1000°C. for half an hour. Although it might sometimes be disadvantageous to add lead to rhodium, because of the difficulty of eliminating all of it in the subsequent process of purification, it is usually of no consequence, because lead is very often an impurity in rhodium. The resulting alloy was treated with nitric acid to dissolve most of the lead. In this treatment a little rhodium dissolved, but most of it was left as a finely divided alloy with lead. This alloy was vigorously attacked, first with concentrated hydrochloric acid, and then with aqua regia, leaving finally a residue which contained nearly all of the iridium, together with a small portion of the rhodium.

Most of the lead was precipitated from the acid solutions with sulfuric acid, added in slight excess. The filtrates from the lead sulfate were combined and evaporated to a small volume to expel most of the free acids and to obtain a second precipitate of lead sulfate. The filtrate from this precipitate was treated with a sufficient amount of a solution of sodium nitrite to neutralize the remaining free acid and to convert the rhodium chloride into sodium rhodium nitrite, $Na_{3}[Rh(NO_{2})_{6}]$. The solution was boiled to complete the conversion to nitrite. To this solution, which contained about 50 g. of rhodium in 1 liter, was added about 30 g. of sodium sulfide crystals for each 100 g. of rhodium. This was done to precipitate certain base-metal impurities, such as copper and lead. Some of the platinum-metal impurities, especially palladium, are partially precipitated by this treatment, but very little of the rhodium is lost. After standing overnight, the sulfide precipitate was filtered off and the solution boiled to consume any remaining sodium sulfide by its reaction with platinummetal impurities or with the rhodium itself. After removal of the second small precipitate of sulfides, the solution was cooled to about 15°C. and treated with a solution of ammonium chloride to precipitate a salt which has generally been regarded as $(NH_4)_3[Rh(NO_2)_6]$ but which may be a mixed sodium and ammonium rhodium nitrite. About 200 g. of ammonium chloride was used for each 100 g. of rhodium. This proportion includes a small excess of ammonium chloride, which decreases the solubility of the double salt.

After filtering and washing the salt, it was decomposed with hydrochloric acid diluted with three or four volumes of water. The chloride solution was then evaporated to expel most of the hydrochloric acid and the cycle of operations with sodium nitrite, sodium sulfide, and ammonium chloride repeated six times. The quantity of sodium sulfide used was decreased each time, and the sulfide precipitates were examined chemically for lead. Lead was not detected after the fourth precipitation. At this stage a solution of sodium nitrite which had been treated to remove traces of base metals was substituted for the ordinary reagent.

Spectrochemical examination of the rhodium from the fifth precipitation failed to disclose the presence of any other platinum metals, but indicated a trace of lead. Lead was not found in the metal from the sixth precipitation. The salt obtained by the seventh precipitation was converted into a chloride solution, by means of hydrochloric acid, and ammonium chloride was added in slight excess of the amount equivalent to $(NH_4)_3[RhCl_6]$. The ammonium chlororhodate was then precipitated from this solution, which contained about 100 g. of rhodium in 1 liter, by adding 1.5 times its volume of 95 per cent alcohol. The salt was washed with alcohol, dissolved in water, and reprecipitated by means of alcohol from a somewhat more dilute solution. The salt thus prepared contained, after drying, 30.7 per cent of rhodium.

The salt was ignited in a porcelain container in a resistance furnace in such a way as to prevent contamination with metal vapors from the winding. The residue was reduced to rhodium sponge by ignition in hydrogen, and the sponge digested with water to extract a small amount of alkali salts.

Since the work described above was done, much has been learned about the conditions under which various base metals, including lead, can be precipitated hydrolytically from the nitrite solutions of the platinum metals. In view of this the repeated treatment with sodium sulfide probably could be greatly simplified, if not eliminated.

4. Iridium

The purification of iridium is attended by unusual difficulties. The literature on iridium does not include methods which can be depended upon for the complete elimination of impurities, even though they may be satisfactory for preparing metal of commercial purity.

The following discussion was written concerning the method used to prepare iridium for the measurement of its freezing point (754). Like the description for the preparation of pure rhodium, this for iridium modifies somewhat the one given in an earlier publication (747) of the National Bureau of Standards.

All the base metals ordinarily associated with iridium, as well as silver, gold, and probably palladium, can be removed by precipitating the iridium several times as ammonium chloroiridate, $(NH_4)_2[IrCl_6]$, provided proper precautions are taken. Platinum and ruthenium, on the other hand, cannot be separated from iridium in this way because they form chloro salts of the same order of solubility as the iridium salt. Even rhodium, which does not form an analogous, slightly soluble chloro salt, will contaminate the iridium compound with the utmost persistence, so that it is wholly impracticable, if not impossible, to get rid of rhodium in this way. No difficulty is experienced with osmium, which, although it forms a chloro salt similar to that of iridium, is volatilized as the tetroxide when the solution is digested repeatedly with nitric acid or aqua regia, in the usual refining process.

When iridium is precipitated as ammonium iridium nitrite, platinum and

ruthenium concentrate rapidly in the mother liquors and could probably be completely eliminated by several precipitations of that salt. This procedure can also be adapted to the separation of most of the base metals. However, in this instance it is rhodium which forms an analogous salt, somewhat less soluble than the iridium compound. Hence, rhodium could be eliminated only by a long-continued process of fractional precipitation, which is not very suitable when only a limited amount of material is available, and which in any case is not favorable to the purification of the more soluble of the two salts. Such a method would be better for freeing rhodium of iridium than *vice versa*.

Up to the present time no slightly soluble, easily handled compound of iridium has been thought of which can be repeatedly precipitated and thereby effect the complete removal of rhodium. The earlier work indicated that ruthenium could be eliminated by fractional precipitation with hydrogen sulfide, but that the yield of iridium was not very favorable. Later work has shown that this treatment also gets rid of rhodium and platinum. The poor yield (sometimes only 50 per cent of fairly pure starting material) is offset by the simplicity of the operation and the fact that all three of the most persistent impurities are eliminated together.

Briefly, the procedure followed for the preparation of pure iridium consisted in saturating the acidified chloride solution (50 g. of metal and 50 ml. of concentrated hydrochloric acid in 1 liter was found to give satisfactory conditions of concentration) with hydrogen sulfide at room temperature and keeping it saturated for a week or longer, during which time platinum, rhodium, ruthenium, etc. slowly precipitated, together with a portion of the iridium. The precipitation was stopped when spectrochemical examination of the iridium obtained from the filtered solutions showed no trace of other platinum metals. Foreign metals which were not completely removed by hydrogen sulfide at the prevailing acidity were then eliminated by repeated precipitation of ammonium chloroiridate, sometimes combined with one or more precipitations of ammonium iridium nitrite.

Later work has shown that the yield of iridium, that is, the amount left unprecipitated by the hydrogen sulfide, was greater when a more concentrated solution of iridium was used and its acidity more carefully controlled. When the chloroiridic acid was converted to its sodium salt, and the resulting solution made to contain 100 g. of iridium and 35 ml. of concentrated hydrochloric acid in 1 liter, a yield of over 80 per cent was obtained. Spectrochemical examination of iridium prepared in this way disclosed no platinum-metal impurity except a trace of rhodium. To obtain a good yield, it is necessary to eliminate most of the platinum metals by other methods, before applying the fractional precipitation with hydrogen sulfide.

5. Osmium

Osmium, isolated by distillation as osmium tetroxide and absorbed in sodium hydroxide, may be recovered in a number of ways. The commercial procedure is to form osmyltetrammine chloride, which is ignited in hydrogen to metal.

310

A simple way is to precipitate hydrated osmium dioxide hydrolytically by neutralizing the solution with hydrochloric or sulfuric acid. By whatever method the osmium is recovered, the reduced metal obtained serves as the starting point for the preparation of pure osmium.

The procedure for preparing pure metal is as follows: Metallic osmium, recovered by any of the methods just mentioned, is heated in boats in a hard-glass tube, using an electric furnace for the purpose. Half of the glass combustion tube is bent downward at an angle of 45° and the end of the tube just submerged in 6 N hydrochloric acid contained in an Erlenmeyer flask. A slow current of oxygen is passed through the tube. At about 220–230°C. a vigorous reaction occurs, accompanied by a rapid absorption of oxygen and a progressive glowing of the metal. The resulting product is a black powder of greater bulk than the metal, and is probably osmium dioxide. At this stage it is necessary to supply oxygen rapidly to avoid a diminished pressure in the tube.

After this reaction subsides, the temperature is raised gradually, whereupon the material in the boats is quietly oxidized to osmium tetroxide. The latter compound condenses to a solid in the cool portion of the tube. When oxidation of the material in the boats is complete, the solidified tetroxide in the tube is loosened by gentle warming and dropped into the flask. It is then quickly transferred to a flask fitted to a reflux condenser by a ground-glass joint. The top of the condenser is fitted with a trap containing sodium hydroxide.

In the reaction flask the osmium tetroxide is gradually converted to chloroosmic acid, $H_2[OsCl_6]$, if hydrochloric acid is used, or to bromoösmic acid, $H_2[OsBr_6]$, if hydrobromic acid is used. A small amount of alcohol aids the reaction with hydrochloric acid, but it is not actually necessary with hydrobromic acid. The flask is warmed gently, and the temperature raised gradually to that of incipient boiling during a period of 3 hr. In the case of hydrochloric acid the reaction may be regarded as complete when the color of the solution changes to a clear transparent red, characteristic of $H_2[OsCl_6]$, and no droplets of condensing tetroxide are observed or the odor of tetroxide detected. At least twice the theoretical amount of hydrochloric acid required to form $[H_2[OsCl_6]]$ should be used. The reaction with hydrobromic acid is much more rapid than that with hydrochloric acid, and it is to be preferred if large amounts of osmium are being handled.

Solutions of chloroösmic acid are stable and do not decompose or lose osmium on evaporation if the acid concentration is at least 2.8 N. Ammonium chloride precipitates brick-red ammonium chloroösmate, $(NH_4)_2[OsCl_6]$, from solutions of the chloro acid; and ammonium bromide precipitates brownish black ammonium bromoösmate, $(NH_4)_2[OsBr_6]$, from solutions of the bromo acid. Ignition of either of these salts in hydrogen yields osmium sponge, which is cooled in an inert gas such as nitrogen or carbon dioxide.

If metal of the very highest purity is desired, as for the determination of atomic weights, the cycle of operations is repeated, using specially prepared reagents.

6. Ruthenium

Ruthenium, isolated by distillation as ruthenium tetroxide, is absorbed in hydrochloric acid diluted with four volumes of water. The solution is evaporated on the steam bath to eliminate the excess of hydrochloric acid. The addition of ammonium chloride to a filtered concentrated solution of the chloro acid of ruthenium precipitates a salt, probably $(NH_4)_2[RuCl_5OH]$ or $(NH_4)_2[RuCl_6]$. This salt is filtered on a Büchner funnel and washed with a 20 per cent solution of ammonium chloride. Reduction of the salt in hydrogen produces metallic ruthenium.

VI. ANALYSIS OF PLATINIFEROUS MATERIALS

To appreciate the advances which have been made during the past twenty years in perfecting methods for analyzing platiniferous materials, it is well first to examine the state of the analytical chemistry of the precious metals at the beginning of the World War.

A. TRADITIONAL METHODS

Holtz (791), after considering the methods (782, 786, 788, 789, 798) which had been proposed for the analysis of native grain platinum and for platinum alloys, schematic diagrams of which are reproduced in the book published by Duparc and Tikonowitsch (763), attempted to incorporate their various desirable features, together with some of his own devices, into a procedure which he used to analyze native platinum. Holtz' modifications, however, added little to the solution of the riddle of analyzing crude platinum. Two of the methods just cited do deserve attention: namely, that of Deville and Stas for the analysis of platinum alloys, and that of Leidié, which has recently been developed into a procedure for analyzing dental gold alloys (760).

An important contribution made at Geneva was the application by Wunder and Thüringer (812) of Chugaev's dimethylglyoxime to the separation and determination of palladium. The precipitation of palladium by dimethylglyoxime deserves a place in the front rank of analytical reactions. Its very excellence serves to show by contrast how great are the shortcomings of some of the traditional analytical methods for the platinum group.

1. Separation of platinum, palladium, rhodium, and iridium from one another by ammonium chloride

The most common operation in the analysis of platiniferous material has been the precipitation of platinum as ammonium chloroplatinate. This reaction has been generally used to separate platinum from rhodium and palladium and, in some schemes of analysis, from iridium after reducing this metal to the tervalent state. The convenience of this method of separation is so great that the analyst has been prone to ignore its inherent errors. One type of error results from the persistent contamination of the platinum salt by rhodium and iridium, even though these metals be tervalent, and, to a less extent, by palladium. The other error occurs because ammonium chloroplatinate is appreciably soluble.
It is true that the solubility of the platinum salt can be reduced to an amount which may be negligible in some analytical procedures, by adding a large excess of ammonium chloride and digesting the solution. These conditions, however, greatly increase the contamination of the salt by the other platinum metals. It is not at all unusual, for example, if a small amount of rhodium is present, for the familiar orange-yellow compound to turn bright green as the digestion proceeds. The solubility of the platinum salt also deters the careful analyst from reprecipitating it one or more times to purify it. When this is done, the increase in analytical accuracy resulting from the improved separation from the related metals is offset by loss of platinum. The practical consequence is that a determination of platinum which is based on its separation from the other platinum metals by precipitation with ammonium chloride or potassium chloride can be accurate only by the accident of compensating errors.

The shortcomings of the precipitation of ammonium chloroplatinate for analytical purposes were well recognized by such early workers as Deville and Stas. In their excellent work on the analysis of the platinum-iridium allow used to fabricate the International Prototype Meter, these authors discussed at length the incomplete precipitation of ammonium chloroplatinate and its contamination by other metals, especially rhodium. They showed that the degree of contamination varies with the mode of precipitation. Under the best conditions of separation, the platinum obtained in an analysis of an alloy containing 0.65 per cent of rhodium still contained 0.2 per cent of rhodium. Moreover, a considerable amount of platinum remained in the mother liquor and was recovered with the major part of the rhodium. They guite frankly regarded precipitation with ammonium chloride as a preliminary separation. A further separation was obtained by extracting the rhodium from two or three fractions, obtained by means of ammonium chloride, with molten potassium pyrosulfate. This is at best a laborious operation which must be repeated several times. Furthermore, a portion of the platinum dissolves in the pyrosulfate and not all of the rhodium can be extracted. The method offers a closer approximation to an accurate separation of rhodium from platinum than does the procedure with ammonium chloride alone and reflects credit on the efforts of its authors to determine the actual rhodium content of the material they examined. Nevertheless, it is much too tedious for routine use and not satisfactory when a high degree of accuracy is necessary.

The separation of iridium from platinum by means of ammonium chloride has the same shortcomings as the separation of rhodium from platinum. In addition, there is the difficulty of reducing all of the iridium to the tervalent state before precipitating the ammonium chloroplatinate. Too vigorous reduction of the mixed chlorides may result in a partial reduction of platinum to the bivalent condition. Frequently, the effort of the analyst has been directed toward keeping both the iridium and platinum in the quadrivalent state and precipitating the two together with ammonium chloride, in the hope of first separating them from rhodium and palladium. The subsequent separation of the iridium and platinum from each other was based on igniting the mixed salt

to sponge and extracting the platinum with diluted aqua regia. Such an extraction cannot yield accurate analytical results, except by the accident of compensating errors, because iridium sponge is not wholly insoluble in aqua regia and because platinum is not completely extractable. Experience also shows that it is even more difficult to get approximately complete precipitation of ammonium chloroiridate than of ammonium chloroplatinate. Furthermore, rhodium is entrained by the iridium salt even more persistently than by the platinum salt. Palladium appears to be more easily separated from platinum by ammonium chloride than is rhodium or iridium. Fortunately, the analyst is now in possession of the organic reagent dimethylglyoxime, and has no further worries with palladium.

The only truly quantitative separation of iridium from platinum which had been developed prior to 1914 is that discovered by Deville and Stas (789) and used by them for the determination of iridium in alloys from which the Prototype Meter was fabricated. In this method the platinum-iridium alloy is melted with about ten times its weight of lead, thus producing alloys of lead and platinum which are soluble in acids, and crystalline iridium which is virtually insoluble in aqua regia. A study of the method at the National Bureau of Standards (742, 743) confirmed its accuracy and led to certain modifications which increase the ease and speed of operation. The method is an excellent one for the routine analysis of platinum alloys which contain no iron or ruthenium (or osmium). In the lead fusion, ruthenium alloys itself quantitatively with the iridium, and iron nearly so. The subsequent removal of ruthenium and iron, to obtain a correct determination of iridium, is laborious. As a method for determining iridium only, in an alloy containing iridium, platinum, rhodium, palladium, gold, and copper, for instance, it stands as a tribute to the ingenuity of its authors.

B. METHODS OF EFFECTING SOLUTION OF PLATINIFEROUS MATERIALS

Relatively few types of reactions are used to effect solution of platiniferous materials. Material which is insoluble in aqua regia, such as osmiridium, metallic iridium, and metallic rhodium, is usually rendered soluble by means of fusion with alkaline oxidizing fluxes, followed by treatment with hydrochloric acid. Mixtures of sodium hydroxide and sodium nitrate or of sodium hydroxide and sodium peroxide are frequently employed. Barium peroxide alone is sometimes used. In these operations it is necessary to use vessels of gold, silver, nickel, or iron. Rhodium is conveniently converted to a soluble form by heating its mixture with sodium chloride in an atmosphere of chlorine.

A method recently developed by Wichers, Schlecht, and Gordon (761, 762) at the National Bureau of Standards deserves particular mention, because it solves one of the most difficult problems of the platinum analyst. They found that refractory platiniferous material could be brought completely into solution by heating it in contact with hydrochloric acid which contains a small amount of a suitable oxidizing agent, in a sealed glass tube at an elevated temperature. The rate of attack varies greatly with the composition of the acid mixture as well as with the temperature. A mixture of twenty volumes of concentrated

hydrochloric acid with one volume of fuming nitric acid, or an equivalent amount of sodium chlorate, perchloric acid, or chlorine, is satisfactory. Such a mixture at a temperature of about 300°C. will dissolve osmiridium and even metallic iridium at a fairly rapid rate. Leaving the tubes in a controlled oven for 24 hr. is sufficient for an average specimen of osmiridium, but large grains or exceptionally refractory specimens may take longer. About 20 ml. of the acid mixture is used for 1 g. of metal. If the samples are as small as 100 mg., heavy-walled glass tubes of 4-mm. bore and about 20 cm. long, half filled with acid, can be heated safely to 300°C. without much danger of bursting. Larger tubes are heated in a steel bomb into which a weighed amount of solid carbon dioxide is put to provide the proper compensating pressure. Pressures within the glass tubes are estimated at 3500 to 4000 pounds per square inch at 300°C.

When the solution of the sample is complete, the tube is chilled in a bath cooled with solid carbon dioxide before it is cut open. This serves to reduce any excess pressure within the tube and to prevent the escape of volatile substances, such as osmium tetroxide. The opened tube is then inverted in a solution of hydrochloric acid containing sulfur dioxide, and allowed to come to room temperature. This effectively prevents loss of osmium tetroxide.

In general the method is advantageous because any type of platiniferous material can be brought into chloride solution without loss of any constituent and without introduction of large amounts of alkali salts. For details concerning the optimum conditions of attack of various materials, a forthcoming paper (762) in the Journal of Research of the National Bureau of Standards should be consulted.

C. METHODS OF SEPARATION BASED ON HYDROLYTIC PRECIPITATION

The formation of insoluble hydroxides of the platinum metals is not a newly observed phenomenon. A century ago milk of lime was added to solutions of native platinum in the process of refining at the Russian Mint. Claus (784), the discoverer of ruthenium, did point out that the elimination of impurities by this method was never complete.

In 1914 Mylius and Mazzucchelli (803) used a solution of sodium bicarbonate in bromine water for the collective precipitation of impurities in the approximate analysis of commercial platinum. They did not, however, obtain quite complete separation of the impurities. Somewhat later, Wichers (745), modifying the method of Mylius and Mazzucchelli, developed a hydrolytic procedure for separating rhodium from platinum, and made observations on the behavior of the other platinum metals.

In a series of experimental researches Gilchrist (748, 750, 752, 755, 756) developed a complete system of analysis for the platinum group, in which the method of hydrolytic precipitation was utilized. A discussion of this new method is given in the proceedings of the Ninth International Congress of Pure and Applied Chemistry (758), and of the analytical procedure in the *Journal of the American Chemical Society* (759).

These researches revealed that there were some ranges of hydrogen-ion con-

centration within which the members of the platinum group, with the exception of platinum itself, are completely precipitated by hydrolysis, when in the form of their chloro acids. For osmium the range appears to be about pH 1.5 to 6, with optimum conditions at pH 4; for iridium, pH 4 to 6; while for rhodium and palladium an alkalinity equivalent to pH 6 is the minimum that will insure complete precipitation. For ruthenium the conditions appear to be such that little variation from pH 6 is permissible. Palladium, rhodium, and iridium are most advantageously precipitated in the presence of sodium bromate, and in the complete analytical procedure it is recommended that the neutralization be finally carried to pH 8 to make certain that palladium and rhodium are completely precipitated. This alkalinity has no disturbing effect on the iridium precipitate.

Not all reagents which can furnish the necessary hydroxyl-ion concentration are suitable as neutralizing agents, because some of them,—for example, nitrite, phosphate, and ammonium hydroxide,—convert the chloro compounds of the platinum metals into other types of compounds, rather than into insoluble hydroxides.

The control of the acidity or alkalinity at which the platinum-metal hydroxides are to be precipitated cannot usually be attained by means of an indicator added directly to the solution. Solutions of the platinum metals are highly colored, and the precipitates which form obscure observation of the indicator. Furthermore some of the reagents, such as bromate, destroy the indicators. Nevertheless, it is possible to utilize indicators in a very simple manner. The operation of testing is performed by lifting the stirring rod above the level of the solution and adding a drop of the indicator to the drop which has clung to the end of the rod. The stirring rod is then replaced in the solution, with no loss of material. This method of testing is not that of the usual "outside indicator". The end point determined in this way is practically identical with that determined by adding the indicator directly to the main body of a solution.

The indicators which have proved to be the most useful in controlling hydrolytic precipitations are the sulfonphthalein indicators, in the form of their monosodium salts, at a concentration of 0.01 per cent. These indicators are: thymol blue, which changes from red to orange at about pH 1.5, in the direction from acid to alkaline, and from yellow to blue at about pH 10; brom phenol blue, yellow to blue at pH 4; brom cresol green, yellow to blue at pH 4.7; chlorphenol red, yellow to red at pH 6; brom cresol purple, yellow to blue at pH 6.3; brom thymol blue, yellow to blue at pH 7; cresol red, yellow to pink at about pH 8; and xylenol blue, yellow to blue at an alkalinity slightly greater than pH 8.

D. SEPARATION OF THE PLATINUM METALS FROM ONE ANOTHER

1. Separation of palladium, rhodium, and iridium from platinum, by hydrolysis

The superiority of the hydrolytic method in effecting the separation of platinum from palladium, rhodium, and iridium lies in the fact that the separations

are clean-cut, simple, and quantitative. Palladium, rhodium, and iridium, either singly or collectively, can be separated from platinum. If the separation is effected in the presence of bromate, the hydroxides settle well, are readily filtered, and contain so little platinum that the separation obtained by a single precipitation is superior to that obtained by many commonly used procedures, and needs to be repeated only once to attain strictly quantitative accuracy.

Oxidation of palladium, rhodium, and iridium is readily accomplished by adding a small amount of sodium bromate to the hot, slightly acidified solution prior to neutralization. The addition of bromate has the further advantage that it retards the reaction of the chloroplatinate radical with hydroxyl ions. The way in which it does so is as yet unexplained, but the effect is unmistakable. It is not really necessary, however, to add bromate for the purpose of retarding the hydrolysis of the chloroplatinate radical, because this radical hydrolyzes so slowly at pH 6 and at the concentrations of platinum usually handled in analytical work that there is no interference. In any case, the first stages of the hydrolysis of chloroplatinate do not result in the formation of insoluble compounds. The essential purpose of the bromate is, of course, to insure the oxidation of palladium, rhodium, and iridium to a state of valency higher than that at which they normally exist.

Not long after the accidental death of Ludwig Moser of the Technische Hochschule at Vienna, two of his students, Hackhofer and Graber, reported on the separation of iridium (400) from platinum, and of rhodium (401) from platinum, by a hydrolytic procedure in which the alkalinity of the solution is fixed by the reaction between bromate and bromide ions. This reaction, however, appears to come to equilibrium so slowly that prolonged boiling and digestion are required to complete the precipitation. In the case of iridium, particularly, the hydrolytic product which is formed is very difficultly soluble. In their procedures, these authors make no provision for repeated precipitation to eliminate platinum completely.

2. Isolation of palladium

Wunder and Thüringer, in precipitating palladium with dimethylglyoxime in the presence of platinum in a hot solution, encountered difficulty in effecting the separation. The cause of this difficulty lies in the reduction of some of the platinum from the quadrivalent to the bivalent state. Like palladium, which is bivalent, bivalent platinum also forms the same kind of inner complex salt with dimethylglyoxime. To avoid this difficulty, Wunder and Thüringer, in their procedure (812) for the isolation of palladium in the analysis of native platinum, recommend that the platinum and iridium be removed first, by precipitation with ammonium chloride. The palladium (together with gold) is then precipitated from the boiling filtrate by adding dimethylglyoxime.

It remained for Davis (712) to point out that the coprecipitation of platinum which occurs in a hot solution can be avoided by operating at room temperature, and that the results thus obtained are very satisfactory if the palladium is reprecipitated, even though the original ratio of platinum to palladium happens

to be large. Swanger (746), in his development of a procedure for the analysis of dental gold alloys, confirmed the experience of Davis.

The precipitation of palladium in the presence of platinum can be made and is recommended in certain instances, provided it is performed in cold solution and the precipitate is not allowed to remain too long before being removed by filtration. Swanger performed the second precipitation of palladium, in its separation from platinum, by decomposing the glyoxime precipitate first obtained with nitric acid or aqua regia, diluting the solution, and adding more glyoxime. If this is done, it should be borne in mind that a small amount of palladium may remain in solution. It is not apparent why this should occur unless, perhaps, a small amount of the palladium exists as a nitroso compound which does not react with the glyoxime.

The ideal conditions for the application of dimethylglyoxime to the isolation of palladium, in the analysis of platiniferous materials, exist when the platinum has first been completely removed. The hydrolytic method of treatment accomplishes the removal of platinum simply and efficiently. With platinum completely eliminated, the problem of isolating palladium with dimethylglyoxime is greatly simplified. With the amounts of palladium, rhodium, and iridium ordinarily handled analytically, a single precipitation of palladium by dimethylglyoxime separates this metal from rhodium and iridium without contamination. The precipitation is best made in a solution of these three metals as chlorides or sulfates, to which forms the hydrated oxides are readily converted. If the amount of iridium is large, and the iridium has been converted to the blue form of its sulfate by furning with sulfuric acid to which nitric acid has been added, some trouble may be encountered. It was observed that under such circumstances the glyoxime precipitate seemed finely divided and a colloidal substance tended to pass through the filter. If, however, the iridium is entirely in the tervalent state, as is also the rhodium under all conditions, no interference occurs. A theoretical explanation of the reason why rhodium and iridium do not contaminate the precipitate of palladium with dimethylglyoxime is considered in Section VIII.

3. Separation of rhodium and iridium from each other

The separation of rhodium from iridium has long been one of the most difficult of the analytical problems of the platinum group of metals. Berzelius (782), in a general scheme for the analysis of crude platinum, used molten potassium bisulfate to separate these two metals from each other. This method is unsatisfactory because of the incomplete removal of rhodium and the partial solution of iridium. The separation of rhodium from iridium by ammonium chloride has already been discussed.

As previously mentioned, Deville and Stas (789) had discovered a reaction, involving fusion with lead, whereby iridium could be isolated, and, under certain restrictions, a method based on this reaction effects the quantitative separation of iridium from rhodium. The recovery and isolation of rhodium, however, are another matter. Wöhler and Metz (263) in 1925 substituted bismuth for lead

in the procedure of Deville and Stas, as did also Karpov (204) in 1928. More recently it was found possible to effect a strictly quantitative separation of these two metals from each other, and to recover each one for determination. The method (752) by which this was accomplished had its origin in the observation by Wada and Nakazono (682) in 1923 that rhodium is precipitated by the reducing action of titanous sulfate while iridium is not, if the chloride solution of each metal is treated separately. The procedure that Wada and Nakazono described for the separation of rhodium from iridium was apparently not intended to be a quantitative one. Its method of presentation is entirely that of a qualitative procedure. No provision is made for dissolving the precipitated metallic rhodium, in order that it can be reprecipitated to free it of iridium which, under the conditions of their treatment, is partially precipitated.

The successful development of Wada and Nakazono's idea came about through the ability to redissolve the metallic rhodium in boiling sulfuric acid; thus the rhodium could be reprecipitated. It was found that less contamination of the rhodium by iridium occurred if the precipitations were made in a solution containing the two metals as sulfates. Since the second precipitation had to be made in sulfate solution, there was no reason why the first should not be done so too. With the quantities of rhodium and iridium usually handled analytically, two precipitations of the rhodium as metal suffice to effect quantitative separation. Since a 20 per cent solution of titanous chloride can be purchased, this reagent is recommended.

When the operation is over, the analyst is confronted with the problem of removing the considerable quantity of titanium which has been added. Fortunately, the organic reagent, the ammonium salt of nitrosophenylhydroxylamine, $C_6H_5N(NO)ONH_4$, ordinarily referred to as cupferron, precipitates quadrivalent titanium in either hydrochloric or sulfuric acid solution. Cupferron also acts as a scavenger. It precipitates a number of other elements beside titanium, notably iron. The iridium is finally recovered by hydrolytic precipitation of its hydrated dioxide.

Karpov and Fedorova (205) in 1933 proposed a method for the separation of rhodium from iridium in which a solution of these metals in strong hydrochloric acid is treated in the cold with mercuric chloride and vanadium dichloride, VCl₂. According to the authors the iridium is reduced to the tervalent state, while the rhodium is reduced to metal and forms an amalgam. They claim that unless the rhodium forms an amalgam it is difficult to redissolve it, and since iridium usually contaminates the precipitate, reprecipitation is neces-The rhodium amalgam is dissolved in aqua regia, the solution is evaposary. rated, and the residue is heated to drive off mercuric chloride. The resulting residue is dissolved in hydrochloric acid and the precipitation of rhodium is repeated. A third and final precipitation is made without adding mercuric chloride. The rhodium so obtained is ignited, treated with hydrofluoric acid and with hydrochloric acid to remove traces of silica, iron, and zinc, reduced in hydrogen, and weighed. No provision is made for the separation of iridium from vanadium or for its recovery.

4. Isolation of osmium

Distillation of the tetroxide of osmium, usually from a solution acidified with nitric acid, has been universally used to separate this element from the other platinum metals. Despite the general use of this process, no study seems to have been made of the completeness of the separation or of the best operating conditions until 1931, when an investigation of the separation and determination of osmium (750) was undertaken at the National Bureau of Standards.

In this study it was found that the form in which the osmium exists in solution has a marked effect on the speed with which it is eliminated. If it is in the form which results when an osmium-bearing material is fused with alkaline reagents. such as sodium hydroxide and sodium peroxide or nitrate, it is eliminated completely in about 1 hr. from a boiling solution which contains at least 10 per cent of its volume of free nitric acid of specific gravity 1.4. The same thing is true if the osmium exists as bromoösmate, but if it is in the form of chloroösmate as much as 8 hr. may be required to complete the distillation. In the latter case it is better, if possible, to distil from concentrated sulfuric acid. Under these conditions osmium is quickly separated as the tetroxide. (Strangely enough, on the other hand, if the osmium exists as the bromoösmate it is eliminated very slowly from boiling concentrated sulfuric acid.) The addition of a small amount of nitric acid to the sulfuric acid solution further expedites the elimination of osmium. However, nitric acid should not be added to the sulfuric acid unless ruthenium is known to be absent, since ruthenium tetroxide is slowly formed under these conditions. In the absence of nitric acid ruthenium tetroxide is not formed in the boiling concentrated sulfuric acid, and the separation of osmium from ruthenium, as well as from the other metals, is complete. The separation of osmium is also complete when the osmium tetroxide is distilled from a nitric acid solution (containing little or no sulfuric acid), if the concentration of nitric acid does not exceed about 40 per cent. A complete separation of osmium from the other platinum metals is thus found to be possible by the traditional method, if proper precautions are observed.

5. Isolation of ruthenium

The traditional method for separating ruthenium from the other platinum metals, except osmium, is to saturate an alkaline solution of the metal with chlorine, and to remove by distillation the ruthenium tetroxide thus formed. Everyone familiar with this method knows that the process of adding fresh alkali, saturating with chlorine, and distilling must be repeated several times, if even an approximately complete elimination of ruthenium is to be achieved. The cause of the incomplete elimination of ruthenium in this process probably lies in the entrainment of ruthenium by the precipitates of iridium or other hydroxides which are formed when the alkaline solution of sodium hypochlorite is changed to a nearly neutral solution of sodium chlorate, by heating. It has been observed that the precipitate of iridium which is produced under these conditions catalytically decomposes chlorate and bromate with the production of oxygen.

To avoid the difficulty encountered in eliminating ruthenium from an alkaline solution by means of chlorine, a procedure (755) was developed at the National Bureau of Standards by which ruthenium tetroxide is distilled from a solution sufficiently acid to prevent the precipitation of iridium. It was found that bromic acid, produced by adding sodium bromate to a solution containing about 5 ml. of free sulfuric acid of specific gravity 1.84 in 100 ml., will oxidize ruthenium to its tetroxide and permit its complete removal by distillation. The best conditions obtain if the ruthenium has first been converted to ruthenium sulfate. If the ruthenium exists as the chloride, the distilling operation will require about 4 hr.; if it is in the form of sulfate, only 2 hr. are required. The presence of the other platinum metals in the solution, or even of finely divided platinum which is formed during the conversion of chlororuthenate to ruthenium sulfate by fuming with sulfuric acid, does not interfere with the complete elimination of ruthenium tetroxide. The conversion of the ruthenium to its sulfate, prior to distillation, has the advantage of eliminating chlorides. If present, chlorides appear to cause a trace of ruthenium, probably in the form of the dioxide, to deposit on the glass surface near the top of the distilling flask. This deposit is not readily removed.

6. Recovery and determination of the platinum metals

A very suitable reagent in which to absorb quantitatively osmium tetroxide. and also ruthenium tetroxide, consists of 6 N hydrochloric acid which is saturated with sulfur dioxide. This reagent reduces these tetroxides and forms chloroösmic acid and chlororuthenic acid, respectively. From the evaporated solutions, after destruction of sulfito complexes, osmium and ruthenium, respectively, are precipitated as hydrated oxides. That of osmium cannot be caught on filter paper, as are the precipitates of the other five platinum metals, and ignited in air. It is best caught in a platinum filtering crucible which has a filtering pad of platinum sponge, known as a Munroe or Neubauer crucible. The precipitate is ignited in hydrogen, the hydrogen is displaced by carbon dioxide, and the metallic residue is weighed. Whenever the hydrated oxides of the platinum metals are ignited, either in hydrogen or in air, they have a tendency to deflagrate, which has been attributed to the splitting off of the water of hydration. This tendency to deflagrate is practically eliminated by impregnating the filter and precipitate with ammonium chloride or sulfate before igniting.

The hydrated oxide of ruthenium is ignited in air to anhydrous oxide, and then reduced in hydrogen to metal. The hydrated oxides of iridium and rhodium are treated similarly. However, when rhodium has been separated from iridium by titanous chloride, it is preferable to recover it as sulfide. In this instance the solution of rhodium sulfate must first be converted to one of rhodium chloride, by treating the strong sulfuric acid solution containing the rhodium with strong hydrochloric acid. Rhodium is precipitated easily and completely by hydrogen sulfide from a solution of its chloride, but it is only partially or not at all precipitated from its sulfate. The sulfide of rhodium is ignited in air to an anhydrous oxide, which is in turn reduced to metal in hydrogen.

Platinum is also recovered as sulfide, ignition of which in air yields spongy Unlike rhodium, platinum retains a small but significant amount of metal. sulfur which must be eliminated if high accuracy is desired. The elimination of sulfur is best accomplished by dissolving the spongy platinum and reprecipitating it by reduction with a reagent such as formic acid. It is necessary to adjust the acidity of the solution to a certain range in order to obtain complete precipitation. Whereas formerly it was recommended to use sodium acetate for this purpose, it was found that it is simpler and preferable merely to add sodium hydroxide until the acidity is reduced to that corresponding to the end point of brom phenol blue (pH 4). If the acidity is maintained at this concentration, reduction to metal is complete, the necessity of boiling is eliminated, and the operation can be conducted at the temperature of the steam bath. Furthermore, the reduction can be accomplished in solutions containing appreciable amounts of sodium salts, a condition which is unfavorable to the use of sodium acetate. Thus, the necessity of making a preliminary precipitation with hydrogen sulfide may often be avoided.

Palladium sulfide cannot be ignited to metal. Often the precipitate will fuse to a globule which strong ignition neither in air nor in hydrogen is able to decompose. Palladium, therefore, should never be determined by igniting its sulfide. It is best determined either by weighing its glyoxime compound or by igniting this compound to metal. The residue obtained is an oxide of uncertain composition which can be converted to metal by ignition in carbon dioxide. Common practice has been to reduce the oxide in hydrogen. When this is done, it is necessary to heat the metal briefly in carbon dioxide, to eliminate the hydrogen which it adsorbs. Since the oxide can be decomposed by ignition in carbon dioxide, it is simpler to dispense with the treatment with hydrogen.

E. PROCEDURE FOR THE SYSTEMATIC SEPARATION AND DETERMINATION OF THE PLATINUM METALS

Detailed directions for the systematic separation of the platinum metals from one another and for their recovery and determination are given in the publication by Gilchrist and Wichers (759). As this publication is easily accessible, no description of the procedure is given here.

F. SEPARATION OF THE PLATINUM METALS FROM OTHER ELEMENTS

In the analysis of commercial platiniferous material it becomes necessary to separate the platinum metals from whatever other elements the material contains.

The most complex naturally occurring platiniferous material is native grain platinum. That which is being recovered in Alaska contains, as major constituents, platinum, iridium, iron, gold, osmium; as minor constituents, rhodium, ruthenium, copper, palladium, silver; as small but chemically determinable constituents, chromium, nickel; and in addition, as constituents detected spectrochemically but not analytically, manganese, cobalt, aluminum, titanium, tin, lead, arsenic, silicon, antimony, magnesium, calcium, strontium, and barium.

The quantity of magnesia and silica may vary considerably, depending upon the degree to which the native platinum is cleaned mechanically.

The modern dental gold alloys represent a general type of material which is frequently encountered in platinum analysis. These alloys always contain silver, gold, and copper; they frequently contain palladium, platinum, tin, and zinc; and occasionally they contain iridium, rhodium, nickel, and indium.

The above-named base metals are the ones which are of chief interest to the analyst.

Osmium and ruthenium are usually isolated in the early stages of an analysis, by distilling their respective tetroxides. This early removal is necessary to avoid their loss by reaction with reagents which must be used. In the discussions which follow it is understood that osmium and ruthenium are absent or have been removed in the manner indicated.

1. Separation by means of hydrogen sulfide

Palladium, rhodium, and platinum form insoluble sulfides in hot acid solutions of their chloro compounds, and thus, by precipitation with hydrogen sulfide, these metals can be separated from those elements which do not form insoluble sulfides. Iridium also forms a sulfide, but complete precipitation of it is difficult to attain. Precipitation with hydrogen sulfide does not separate the four named platinum metals from other elements which form insoluble sulfides in acid solution. The utilization of sulfide precipitation, therefore, is limited and applicable only to certain combinations of elements.

2. Separation by means of reduction to metal

Palladium, rhodium, and platinum are precipitated as finely divided metals by the reducing action of various reagents, such as formic acid, hydrazine, zinc, magnesium, etc. The complete reduction of compounds of iridium is difficult to accomplish. In certain instances separations based on reduction to metal can be effected. As a means of general separation, however, reduction to metal is not recommended.

3. Utilization of hydrolytic reactions in the separation of the platinum metals from other elements

The best general method for the separation of the platinum metals from the base metals with which they are usually associated is the hydrolytic precipitation of the base metals in a solution which is treated with sodium nitrite. If a solution which contains platinum, rhodium, and iridium, in the form of their chloro compounds, is treated with sodium nitrite and heated, the chloro compounds are converted to nitrito compounds. The complex compounds formed are Na₂[Pt- $(NO_2)_6$], Na₃[Rh $(NO_2)_6$], and Na₃[Ir $(NO_2)_6$]. Each of these three compounds is quite stable and is not decomposed in boiling solutions the alkalinities of which are between pH 12 and pH 14. The palladium complex, Na₂[Pd $(NO_2)_4$], is stable at pH 8, but it begins to decompose, probably because of hydrolysis, with

the deposition of a brown precipitate, at an alkalinity approaching pH 10, and it is probably all decomposed at a slightly higher alkalinity.

Many of the non-platinic elements form insoluble hydroxides or hydrated oxides when the concentration of hydrogen ion in solution is adjusted to within the range pH 1 to 10, and particularly within the range pH 8 to 10. It is thus possible to remove collectively a considerable number of base metals.

(a) Hydrolytic behavior of individual elements in solutions containing sodium nitrite

The following elements are quantitatively precipitated as hydrated oxides in boiling solutions containing sodium nitrite, at the end point of thymol blue (approximately pH 10): copper, zinc, indium, titanium, zirconium, hafnium, thorium, chromium, manganese, iron, cobalt, and nickel.

Bismuth and cadmium appear to be completely precipitated at the end point of xylenol blue (approximately pH 8), if carbonate is present.

Gold is precipitated as metal by the reducing action of nitrite. Complete precipitation of it is attained when the acid solution is neutralized to pH 6.

Precipitation of aluminum hydroxide is complete at the end point of brom cresol purple (approximately pH 6.3). At increasing alkalinities aluminum hydroxide becomes more and more soluble.

Precipitation of gallium hydroxide is complete at the end point of brom phenol blue (pH 4) and at the end point of chlor phenol red (pH 6). It is entirely redissolved at the end point of xylenol blue.

Uranium, if taken as uranyl nitrate, appears to be completely precipitated at the end point of xylenol blue.

The elements which are not precipitated in nitrite solution within the range pH 1 to 10 are the following: silver, if taken as nitrate; mercury; univalent thallium, germanium; and phosphate, arsenate, vanadate, selenate, tellurate, molybdate, tungstate, and rhenate, as sodium salts.

The acidic radicals do form precipitates with a number of metallic cations, and such compounds as lead phosphate, lead arsenate, lead vanadate, etc., deposit in the nitrite solution.

There is no alkalinity at which the hydroxide of bivalent lead is completely insoluble. Precipitation of lead as carbonate is essentially complete at pH 8; that of lead as phosphate is quantitative in the range pH 4 to 10; and that also of lead as chromate, at pH 6.3.

The hydrated oxide of tin becomes colloidal at alkalinities greater than pH 7. It is completely precipitated in filterable form in the range pH 1 to 6. In the case of tin, precipitation is best accomplished at pH 1.5 from a solution to which nitrite has not yet been added.

A method for the analysis of dental gold alloys, based on the use of nitrite, was published by Gilchrist (760), and a similar one for the analysis of alloys used in jewelry was described by Holzer and Zaussinger (393).

324

(b) Hydrolytic behavior of individual elements in solutions containing sodium bromate

A number of the elements react in a different manner if the solution contains sodium bromate, instead of sodium nitrite. Sodium bromate is an oxidizing reagent, and by means of it separations can be effected within the groups of elements the separation of which is accomplished through the use of nitrite.

As has been previously discussed, the quantitative separation of palladium, rhodium, and iridium from platinum is effected in a boiling solution containing bromate, when the alkalinity is within the range pH 6.3 to 8.

Gold, which is completely precipitated in nitrite solution, remains soluble in one containing bromate.

Chromium, which is precipitated as tervalent hydroxide in nitrite solution, is oxidized to the chromate state in slightly acid solutions which contain sodium bromate. This difference in behavior in the two media enables the analyst to make good use of chromium, particularly in the separation of lead from the platinum metals.

When the alkalinity of a solution which contains lead and bromate exceeds pH 7, the lead is quantitatively precipitated as hydrated lead dioxide, a reaction which is of value to the analyst.

The non-platinic elements mentioned in connection with precipitation in nitrite solution, other than those few which have just been discussed, behave in bromate solution as they do in nitrite solution, with the exception of cobalt, nickel, etc., which form products of a higher state of oxidation.

(c) Possibilities for separations under conditions of controlled alkalinity

The control of the alkalinity of a solution enables one to effect separations not only of many of the base metals from the platinum metals but, in certain instances, of base metals from one another. The extent to which controlled hydrolytic reactions, and also precipitation of definite compounds, are of value does not appear to have been fully appreciated in general analytical chemical work. A number of the possibilities for separation are here indicated. Others can be inferred from the behavior of related elements.

(1) Palladium, rhodium, iridium, and platinum can be separated from those elements which form insoluble hydrated oxides in solutions containing sodium nitrite.

(2) Chromium can be separated from those elements which form insoluble hydrated oxides in solutions containing sodium bromate.

(3) Lead can be separated from palladium, rhodium, iridium, and platinum, by precipitation as lead chromate, in solutions containing sodium nitrite.

(4) Lead can be separated, by means of sodium bromate, from those elements which form oxy acids.

(5) Copper can be separated from arsenic, selenium, and tellurium in solutions containing either sodium nitrite or sodium bromate.

(6) Arsenic can be separated from palladium, rhodium, and iridium in solutions containing sodium bromate.

 (γ) Vanadium can be separated from aluminum, titanium, manganese, iron, cobalt, nickel, palladium, rhodium, and iridium in solutions containing sodium bromate.

(8) Mercury can be separated from copper and zinc in solutions containing sodium nitrite.

(9) Germanium can be separated from gallium and indium, and gallium can be separated from indium, merely by adjusting the alkalinity of the solution, without the aid of nitrite or bromate.

(10) Osmium and ruthenium can be separated, by hydrolytic precipitation of their hydrated oxides, from rhenium, which does not precipitate.

4. Utilization of fire-assay methods

The methods commonly used for the rapid evaluation of platiniferous materials have been those of fire assay. The value of fire-assay methods consists in the separation and collection of the platinum metals, the amount of which may be exceedingly small, from a large quantity of extraneous matter. In this respect these methods accomplish quickly what would otherwise be a tedious task. The difficulty with assay methods has been, however, that ultimately the separation of the platinum metals from one another must be effected by wet methods.

In 1936 Beamish and his associates in Canada attacked the problem of placing fire-assay methods for the platinum metals on a firm foundation. Their publications (636 to 644) constitute an outstanding contribution to this phase of analytical determination. In their work these investigators utilized hydrolytic methods of separation and thus combined the desirable features of fire-assay methods with those of the latest wet methods.

VII. ATOMIC WEIGHTS OF THE PLATINUM METALS

Determination of the chemical atomic weights (783) of the platinum metals has rested almost exclusively on the preparation and analysis of complex compounds, for the most part the potassium and ammonium salts of the chloro and bromo acids. In addition, the ammines have been utilized in the cases of rhodium, palladium, and ruthenium. In only one instance has a determination been made by ascertaining the metallic content of an oxide, namely, that of ruthenium dioxide, RuO_2 .

In the years just preceding the outbreak of the World War of 1914, the chief center of activity on the atomic weights of the platinum metals was Gutbier's laboratory at the University of Erlangen.

A. DETERMINATION OF ATOMIC WEIGHTS BEFORE 1915

With the exception of two published accounts (337, 751), all of the work on the chemical atomic weights of the platinum metals was done prior to 1915. A brief review of it is here given.

1. Ruthenium

The atomic weight of ruthenium was determined first by Claus, the discoverer of ruthenium, who prepared K_2RuCl_5 , the true composition of which was not

326

clarified until about fifteen years ago. Later than Claus, Joly determined the ruthenium content of RuO_2 , of $RuCl_3NO \cdot H_2O$, and of $(NH_4)_2[RuCl_5NO]$. In 1912 Vogt redetermined the ruthenium content of RuO_2 .

2. Rhodium

The first determination of the atomic weight of rhodium was made by Berzelius, who prepared $Na_{\delta}[RhCl_{\delta}]$ and $K_{2}RhCl_{5}$. He calculated the atomic weight from the percentages of rhodium, chlorine, and of sodium chloride and potassium chloride, and likewise obtained ratios between the rhodium and chlorine, sodium chloride, and potassium chloride. Berzelius' methods became the standard pattern for all subsequent work of this type.

Jörgensen determined rhodium in chloropentamminerhodium chloride, $[Rh(NH_3)_5Cl]Cl_2$, and Seubert and Kobbe repeated the work, as did also Hüttlinger, and Dittmar. Renz determined rhodium in $[Rh(NH_3)_5Br]Br_2$.

3. Palladium

Berzelius' first attempt to obtain the atomic weight of palladium was with palladium sulfide. Later, he analyzed $K_2[PdCl_4]$ for Pd, 2KCl, and Cl₂. Keiser determined the palladium content of $[Pd(NH_3)_2Cl_2]$. This determination was subsequently repeated by Bailey and Lamb, and by Keller and Smith. Joly and Leidié, in their work, returned to the compound $K_2[PdCl_4]$.

Hardin obtained the metal content of $[Pd(C_6H_5NH_2)_2Cl_2]$, $[Pd(C_6H_5NH_2)_2-Br_2]$, and $(NH_4)_2[PdBr_4]$.

Amberg utilized $[Pd(NH_3)_2Cl_2]$ and determined the ratio 2AgCl: $[Pd(NH_3)_2-Cl_2]$, as well as the palladium content. Krell, and also Woernle, determined the quantity of metal in $[Pd(NH_3)_2Cl_2]$, while Haas did the same with $[Pd(NH_3)_2-Br_2]$, as also did Gebhardt. Kemmerer repeated the determination of palladium in $[Pd(NH_3)_2Cl_2]$ and, in addition, obtained that in $[Pd(NH_3)_2(CN)_2]$. The last work on $[Pd(NH_3)_2Cl_2]$ was done by Shinn.

4. Osmium

The atomic weight of osmium was determined by Berzelius, by Fremy, by Seubert, and by Seybold. Berzelius determined the amount of osmium and of potassium chloride in $K_2[OsCl_6]$. Fremy's results were based on the composition of OsO₄. The work upon which the atomic weight of osmium rested for many years was that of Seubert, who prepared and analyzed $K_2[OsCl_6]$ and $(NH_4)_2$ -[OsCl₆]. In 1912 Seybold reported the osmium content of $(NH_4)_2[OsCl_6]$.

5. Iridium

As usual, the earliest determination of the atomic weight of iridium was made by Berzelius, who analyzed $K_2[IrCl_6]$. This was followed by that of Seubert, who, in addition, analyzed $(NH_4)_2[IrCl_6]$. Joly determined the amount of iridium and of potassium chloride in $K_3[IrCl_6] \cdot 3H_2O$, and of iridium in $(NH_4)_3$ - $[IrCl_6]$. Hoyermann, and also Holzmann, repeated the work of Seubert on the determination of the iridium content of $(NH_4)_2[IrCl_6]$. Archibald, in 1909, published a preliminary note on the analysis of $K_2[IrCl_6]$.

6. Platinum

Berzelius determined the metal content of platinous chloride, and later studied $K_2[PtCl_6]$, which compound was also analyzed by Andrews. Seubert analyzed $(NH_4)_2[PtCl_6]$ and $K_2[PtCl_6]$. Halberstadt also utilized these compounds and, in addition, the corresponding bromo salts, as well as PtBr₄. This work was followed by that of Dittmar and McArthur on $K_2[PtCl_6]$.

The most thoroughly conducted and reliable work on the atomic weight of platinum was that of Archibald in 1909.

B. DETERMINATION OF ATOMIC WEIGHTS SINCE 1915

Very little interest has been taken in the determination of the atomic weights of the platinum metals by the usual chemical methods during the past quarter of a century. Only two pieces of work were published, that of Gilchrist (751) on osmium, and that of Gleu and Rehm (337) on ruthenium.

The chief interest during this period has been that of physicists, who, from a knowledge of the number, mass, and proportion (809) of the isotopes, have calculated values which, in the cases of platinum and rhodium, agree with those determined chemically. The recently determined chemical value of Gleu and Rehm for ruthenium is in agreement with that determined earlier by Aston.

Sampson and Bleakney (808) reported the value for palladium as 106.6; for iridium, as 192.2; for rhodium, as 102.89; and for platinum, as 195.23. The chemically determined values are 106.7, 193.1, 102.91, and 195.23, respectively.

Nier (804) redetermined the isotopic abundance ratios of osmium, using osmium tetroxide. These led to an atomic weight of 190.21 (packing fraction, -1×10^{-4} ; conversion factor, 1.00027), which is considerably lower than that found by Gilchrist (751), 191.5, the accepted value from 1935 to 1938, from the osmium content of $(NH_4)_2[OsCl_6]$ and of $(NH_4)_2[OsBr_6]$.

Gleu and Rehm (337) reported the atomic weight of ruthenium as 101.1, from the ruthenium content of $[Ru(NH_3)_5Cl]Cl_2$.

In this connection, it is interesting to note that the atomic weight of gold, a metal closely related to platinum, as determined by physical means (781) has a value of 196.99. The long-accepted chemical value is 197.2.

The discrepancies which exist between the chemically determined atomic weights of osmium and of iridium and those calculated from estimates of isotopic ratios need to be cleared up. Unfortunately, there are few possibilities for obtaining the chemical atomic weights of the platinum metals by determining the metallic content of their oxides. In the case of osmium, its tetroxide might be considered, as Fremy tried to do years ago. Here, however, one is handicapped by the small ratio involved and by the difficulties which arise in handling such an unstable compound.

VIII. CONSTITUTION OF COMPOUNDS OF THE PLATINUM METALS

To gain any sort of an understanding of the chemistry of the platinum metals, it is necessary to think in terms of coördination compounds. There appears to be no other way by which to grasp easily a clear idea of the complicated reactions

encountered. In that which is presented here, no attempt has been made to include intricate details of conditions under which various reactions and transformations are conducted. Such matters are fully described in publications by the original authors. Rather, the purpose has been to assemble certain ideas and features concerning the complex nature of the compounds of the platinum metals for the benefit of those not particularly conversant with the subject of coördination compounds.

A. THE THEORY OF WERNER

When used in a chemical sense, the term "coördination" is applied to a mode of atomic linking first recognized by Alfred Werner (778). His theory, which he first suggested in 1891 and developed more fully in 1893, originated in an attempt to explain the structure of a series of so-called molecular or complex compounds formed by the combination of apparently saturated molecules, and especially the compounds which many salts form with ammonia. The hypotheses proposed by him in explanation of the results of his researches are embodied in the coördination theory, which affords a simple and comprehensive explanation of the chemical constitution of the most diverse types of metallic salts. In the chemistry of the metallic elements, and especially so in the case of the platinum metals, few generalizations have proved so fruitful as those based on the study of molecular compounds, that is, of those compounds formed by the union in stoichiometric ratio of otherwise saturated molecules themselves capable of independent existence. The coördination theory of Werner has proved farreaching in its scope, and has been fully substantiated by both chemical and physical evidence.

According to Werner, without invoking any special theory of valency, neutral molecules or negatively charged ions are grouped or coördinated around a central atom in the "first sphere of attraction", or coördination sphere. The number of groups which may be so arranged about the central atom is the coördination number, and is a characteristic property of that atom. In general, the coördination number can assume only those values (2, 3, 4, 6, 8) which allow of spatially symmetrical arrangements, the values 6 and 4 being the most usual. Werner assigned definite positions in space to the groups in a coordination complex. Where these were 4, an arrangement at the points of a tetrahedron had already been established for carbon by van't Hoff, but Werner showed that a different arrangement must occur in the 4-coördinate compounds of platinum. These compounds of platinum are never optically active. Compounds of the type PtA_2B_2 occur in two geometrically isomeric forms, which is possible if the four groups are in the same plane with the central atom, but not if they occupy the corners of a tetrahedron. To the groups in a 6-coördinate complex, Werner assigned the simplest distribution in three dimensions, at the points of an octahedron, and justified this by showing that certain compounds, which on this assumption must have asymmetric molecules, could be resolved into optically active forms.

The compound $[Pt(NH_3)_6]Cl_4$ is capable of ionizing into the complex ion

 $[Pt(NH_3)_6]^{4+}$, with a net positive charge of four units, and four Cl⁻ ions. In such a compound Werner regarded the chlorine as bound in the "second sphere of attraction".

1. Ammines of the platinum metals

All the metals of the platinum group form ammines, that is, compounds in which ammonia is bound to the metallic atom. The following compounds of quadrivalent platinum and of bivalent platinum will serve as illustrations:

Derivatives of quadrivalent (6-coördinate) platinum

Hexammineplatinic chloride	$[Pt(NH_3)_6]Cl_4$
Chloropentammineplatinic chloride	[Pt(NH ₃) ₅ Cl]Cl ₃
Dichlorotetrammineplatinic chloride	$[Pt(NH_3)_4Cl_2]Cl_2$
Trichlorotriammineplatinic chloride	[Pt(NH ₃) ₃ Cl ₃]Cl
Tetrachlorodiammineplatinum (cis- and	
trans-isomers)	$[Pt(NH_3)_2Cl_4]$
Potassium pentachloroammineplatinate.	$[Pt(NH_3)Cl_5]K$
Potassium hexachloroplatinate	$[PtCl_6]K_2$

Derivatives of bivalent (4-coördinate) platinum

Tetrammineplatinous chloride	$[Pt(NH_3)_4]Cl_2$
Chlorotriammineplatinous chloride	[Pt(NH ₃) ₃ Cl]Cl
Dichlorodiammineplatinum (cis- and	
<i>trans</i> -isomers)	$[Pt(NH_3)_2Cl_2]$
Potassium trichloroammineplatinite	$[Pt(NH_3)Cl_3]K$
Potassium tetrachloroplatinite	$[PtCl_4]K_2$

The value of the molecular conductivity at 25°C. at infinite dilution is found to be 523 for hexammineplatinic chloride, which indicates dissociation of the compound into five ions. With succeeding substitution the conductivity falls to values consistent with four ions, three ions, two ions, and no ions. Zero conductivity corresponds to the compound $[Pt(NH_{\theta})_2Cl_4]$, which consists only of the nullvalent coördinate complex. The further entrance of a chloride ion into the complex results in a net charge on it of one negative unit, and the dissociation of the compound into two ions. The end member of the series is the familiar $K_2[PtCl_6]$, which dissociates into three ions with a conductivity of 256. As will be seen later, the nullvalent compounds have a special interest.

2. Nomenclature of coördinate compounds

The nomenclature devised by Werner still regulates the naming of coördination compounds and its value lies in the fact that it permits uniform treatment

330

of the whole range of compounds. An alteration is needed only as regards the indication of valency.

In the case of complex cations, the constituents of the complex are taken first, and the atoms or groups coördinated are mentioned in the order (1) acidic groups, such as chloro (Cl), cyano (CN), cyanato (NCO), thiocyanato (NCS), sulfato (SO₄), sulfato (SO₃), carbonato (CO₃), nitro (NO₂), nitrito (ONO), oxalato (C₂O₄), and hydroxo (OH); (2) neutral groups, such as aquo (H₂O), pyridino (C₅H₅N), and substituted amines (C₂H₄(NH₂)₂); and (3) last of all, preceding the metal itself, ammine (NH₃).

The names of the constituents of the complex are written as one word. It is to be noted that the ammonia molecule is designated as "ammine" and spelled with a double "m" to distinguish the word from "amine", which refers to a substituted ammonia. The Greek prefixes di, tri, tetra, penta, hexa, etc., are used to indicate the number of each coördinated group, the prefix mono being self-evident and unnecessary. For example, $[Pt(NH_3)_3py_2Cl]Cl_3$ would be named chlorodipyridinotriammineplatinic chloride. If the central atom is in the anionic complex, as it is in K[Pt(NH_3)Cl_5] and K_2[PtCl_6], the compounds are named potassium pentachloroammineplatinate and potassium hexachloroplatinate, respectively, the names of the constituents of the complex again being written as one word. In the case of nullvalent complexes, such as [Pt(NH_3)_2Cl_4] and [Pt(NH_3)_2Cl_2], the names are written tetrachlorodiammineplatinum and dichlorodiammineplatinum, again as one word.

While the above system of nomenclature serves admirably well, a more precise designation of the valency of the central atom is needed, and the Committee of the International Union of Chemistry for the Reform of Inorganic Chemical Nomenclature has so recommended (797). Instead of designating the valency of the central atom by -ous and -ic, the Committee has proposed the use of Roman figures expressing the valency to be placed in parentheses after the names of the elements to which they refer. $[Pt(NH_3)_5Cl]Cl_3$ would thus be named chloropentammineplatinum(IV) chloride, and $[Pt(NH_3)_3Cl]Cl$, chlorotriammineplatinum(II) chloride. In the case of complex anions of acids or salts, the valency of the central atom is given in parentheses after the name of the complex which ends in -ate. The Latin names of metals must often be used in this connection for reasons of euphony. $K_2[PtCl_6]$ would be called potassium hexachloroplatinate(IV), and $K_2[PtCl_4]$, potassium tetrachloroplatinate(II). By these rules, potassium ferrocyanide, K₄[Fe(CN)₆], and potassium ferricyanide, $K_{3}[Fe(CN)_{6}]$, become potassium hexacyanoferrate(II) and potassium hexacyanoferrate(III), respectively. Potassium cobaltinitrite, $K_3[Co(NO_2)_6]$, becomes potassium hexanitritocobaltate(III). Mention of the valency of the central atom is not necessary when the number of ionized atoms or groups is given in the name as, for example, $[Pt(NH_3)_6]Cl_4$, hexammineplatinum tetrachloride; $K_4[Fe(CN)_6]$, tetrapotassium hexacyanoferrate; $K_3[Fe(CN)_6]$, tripotassium hexacyanoferrate. This last-named method of naming is to be recommended only in those cases where the electrochemical valency of the

central atom is not known or is not known with certainty as, for instance, with compounds containing NO in the complex, such as $K_2[RuCl_5NO]$. In the case of the nullvalent complexes $[Pt(NH_3)_2Cl_4]$ and $[Pt(NH_3)_2Cl_2]$, it is not necessary to give the valency of the central atom.

3. Groups which behave like ammonia in the coördination sphere

Although ammonia was the first of the neutral nitrogen compounds to be introduced into the coördination complex, it is not the only one in which the coördinating ability of nitrogen has been utilized. Certain other compounds of nitrogen have even more interest for the chemist than has ammonia. Besides nitrogen compounds, those containing sulfur, selenium, phosphorus, and arsenic have been used as neutral coördinating groups. The following list will give the reader an idea of the types of compounds which have been used in preparing coördination compounds of the platinum metals.

(a) Organic compounds containing nitrogen

Amines: Methyl-, ethyl-, propyl-, butyl-, and amyl-amines; benzylamine, phenylamine (aniline), toluidine, xylidine, p-phenetidine; diethyl- and dipropylallylamines; 1,2,3-triaminopropane; ethylenediamine, propylenediamine.

Amidines: Guanidine.

Amino acids: Glycine.

Nitriles: Propionitrile, benzonitrile; 1,2-dicyanobenzene, 1,2-dicyanonaphthalene.

Isonitriles: Methyl-, butyl-, and phenyl-carbylamines.

Dioximes: Dimethylglyoxime.

Compounds containing nitrogen in the ring: Pyridine, picoline, lutidine, collidine, piperidine; quinoline; pyrazole, glyoxaline; 2,2'-dipyridyl; 2,2'2"-tripyridyl, o-phenanthroline; pilocarpine, nicotine, strychnine, brucine.

(b) Organic compounds containing sulfur

Methyl, ethyl, propyl, butyl, and benzyl sulfides; diethylene disulfide; dimethyl-, diethyl-, dipropyl-, and dibutyl-dithioethyleneglycols; diethyl- and dipropyl-dithiotrimethyleneglycols; thiocarbamide (thiourea), methyl-, ethyl-, and undecyl-thiocarbamides; diethyl- and triethyl-thiocarbamides; thioacetamide; xanthogenamide.

(c) Organic compounds containing selenium, tellurium, arsenic, and phosphorus

Ethyl selenide; diethyldiselenotrimethyleneglycol; triethylarsine; trimethylphosphine and triethylphosphine.

4. Abbreviations commonly used

To save time and confusion in writing formulas, it has been necessary to make use of abbreviations, or more properly symbols, to indicate many of the coordinating groups. The more familiar ones encountered in the literature are listed below:

SYMBOL	COÖRDINATING GROUP	SYMBOL	COÖRDINATING GROUP
ac	Acetylacetone	py	Pyridine
ec	Ethylenediaminebisacetylacetone	qu	Quinoline
en	Ethylenediamine	pic	Picoline
et	Ethylene	tu	Thiourea
etn	Ethylamine	tpn	1,2,3-Triaminopropane
etu	Ethylenethiourea	tren	$Tri \cdot (\beta \cdot aminoethyl) amine$
hx	Hydroxylamine	phenan	o.Phenanthroline
ox	Oxalate radical	dipy	Dipyridyl
mn	Methylamine	tripy	Tripyridyl

B. MANIFOLD ASSOCIATING GROUPS

Among the various associating groups which have been mentioned there are some which differ from ammonia in having the ability to fill more than one position in the coördination complex, and it is this property that makes them of interest and use in the study of structure.

1. Unidentate (unifunctional) groups

In $[Pt(NH_3)_6]Cl_4$ the ammonia molecule and in $[PtCl_6]K_2$ the chloride ion each occupy only one position within the coördination sphere, and a similar degree of association is manifested by water, the hydroxo group, oxygen, pyridine, methylamine, dialkyl or diaryl sulfide, phosphine, arsine, and many other molecular species.

2. Bidentate (bifunctional) groups

Compounds such as ethylenediamine, $\rm NH_2CH_2CH_2NH_2$, and radicals such as the oxalato group, $\rm C_2O_4$, each of which functions in the coördination sphere as two associating units or doubly bound groups, often to form exceedingly stable coördination compounds, have been classed by Sir Gilbert Morgan (802) under the convenient general term of chelate groups, after the Greek noun, singular, $\eta \chi \eta \lambda \eta$, a cloven hoof, as of an ox; plural, $\alpha i \chi \eta \lambda \alpha i$, as of a crab's claws. Certain of these chelate groups have played an important part in the demonstration of the stereochemical structure of coördination compounds. 2,2'-Dipyridyl,



and o-phenanthroline,

furnish examples of such chelate groups, both of which were employed by Werner in the demonstration of octahedral structure. The orange-red bivalent ruthenium salt [Rudipy₃]Cl₂· $6H_2O$ was found by Burstall (542) to be sufficiently stable for resolution into optically active forms.

Chelate groups need not be organic, as was demonstrated by Werner in the case of hexoldodecamminetetracobaltic chloride, and by Mann in the case of the sulfamide compound of rhodium, both of which are discussed later under the heading of inorganic optical activity.

3. Tridentate and quadridentate groups

In addition to the numerous bifunctional chelating groups there are a few compounds known which are capable of filling three (tridentate or trifunctional groups) or even four (quadridentate or quadrifunctional groups) positions in the coördination sphere.

As typical tridentate groups there may be cited tripyridyl and 1,2,3-triaminopropane. These form very stable compounds with the 6-coördinate metals, of the types [Mtripy₂]X_n and [Rhtpn₂]I₃ (543). In such compounds the coördinated group is probably attached in the 1,2,6-positions along the octahedron edge, as shown by the fact that the same tridentate groups readily fill three coördination positions in the planar 4-coördinate complex, as in [Pt tripy-Cl]Cl. It can be shown that such a structure is strainless only if the platinum atom and the whole tripyridyl molecule are coplanar.

A fourfold associating unit is furnished by the bivalent radical of ethylenediaminebis(acetylacetone), $\{CH_2N:C(CH_3)CH:C(OH)CH_3\}_2$, which forms a remarkably stable complex with palladium. Tri(β -aminoethyl)amine, N(CH₂-CH₂NH₂)₃, also behaves as a fourfold associating compound and gives rise to the platinum salts [Pttren]I₂ and [PtCl₂tren]Cl₂.

The subject of quadridentate groups should not be dismissed without mention of the particularly important metallic derivatives of the porphyrin skeleton. These compounds are deeply involved in the vital processes of both the vegetable and the animal kingdoms. Chlorophyll, and the hemin of blood, contain the magnesium and iron inner complex salts of porphyrin derivatives. A similar type of derivatives is known as the phthalocyanines, a series of metallic complexes of great stability conveniently produced by heating a metal or its chloride with 1,2-dicyanobenzene. In the phthalocyanine, as in the porphyrin, the coördinating group forms a rigid planar structure of just such dimensions as to accommodate a metal ion.

4. Ring size and chelation

For a molecule with two potentially coördinating groups, such as a diamine, $NH_2(CH_2)_nNH_2$, or an amino acid, $NH_2(CH_2)_nCOOH$, to function as a chelate group, it must be geometrically possible to form a ring of low strain, precisely as in the formation of carbon rings in organic chemistry. Chelation will therefore be most favored when the groups are in the 1,4- or the 1,5-positions.

Where saturated (single-linked) rings are formed, as by the coördination of diamines, the five-membered ring,



as formed by ethylenediamine, is the most stable. Objective proof of this was furnished by Drew (574), who found that ethylenediamine and, less readily, 1,3-propylenediamine coördinate with platinum, whereas the higher polymethylenediamines form only amorphous ill-defined products, in which the two amino groups of any one molecule of diamine are probably linked to different metallic atoms.

A demonstration of the superior stability of the five-membered, as compared with the six-membered, ring was given by Mann (546) in studying the coördination compounds of 1,2,3-triaminopropane, $NH_2CH_2CH(NH_2)CH_2NH_2$. This compound *can* react so as to occupy *only two* coördination positions, the third amino group then being capable of salt formation. The compound of this type formed with platinic chloride will then be asymmetric,



or symmetrical,



according as a five-membered ring or a six-membered ring is formed preferentially by chelation. Mann resolved the compound into optical isomers, thereby establishing the structure with a five-membered chelate ring.

Where chelate rings involving double bonds are formed, the formation of six-membered rings is favored. It is thus the β -diketones which most readily give rise to inner complex salts.

Determinations of the configuration of stereoisomeric series depend on the fact that bifunctional groups, such as ethylenediamine or the oxalato group, can, from considerations of molecular dimensions, span only cis, or 1,2-, positions. Hence, provided that no intramolecular change of configuration occurs during reaction, the isomer which is capable of reacting with a chelating group must belong to the cis-series.

C. ISOMERISM

In considering coördination compounds, it soon becomes apparent that a number of types of isomerism are possible.

1. Ionization isomerism

Examples of a type of isomerism which Werner termed ionization isomerism are the violet red $[Co(NH_3)_5Br]SO_4$ and the red $[Co(NH_3)_5SO_4]Br$; $[Co(NH_3)_5Br]-C_2O_4$ and $[Co(NH_3)_5C_2O_4]Br$; $[Pt(NH_3)_4(OH)Cl]SO_4$ and $[Pt(NH_3)_4(OH)SO_4]Cl$; $[Pt(NH_3)_4Cl_2]Br_2$ and $[Pt(NH_3)_4Br_2]Cl_2$.

It is important to note that in certain cases dibasic acid radicals may occupy only one position in the coördination complex. While occupying only one coördination position and being un-ionized, the sulfato group neutralizes two of the ionic charges on the cobalt, making the whole complex ion univalent. In the example cited, the oxalato group behaves in a similar manner.

2. Salt isomerism

A type of isomerism associated with the potential existence of isomeric forms of the acid radical bound within the complex was termed salt isomerism by Werner. This is exemplified by the unstable scarlet $[Co(NH_3)_5(ONO)](NO_3)_3$ and the stable yellow-brown $[Co(NH_3)_5NO_2](NO_3)_3$. Other examples are the unstable *cis- and trans-* $[Coen_2(ONO)_2]X$ and the corresponding nitro compounds, $[Coen_2(NO_2)_2]X$; the unstable $[Copy_2(NH_3)_2(ONO)_2]X$ and the stable $[Copy_2(NH_3)_2(NO_2)_2]X$.

Although no examples were noted in the literature, this type of isomerism presumably exists in the case of the platinum metals.

The only apparent seat of isomerism is in the $-NO_2$ group, which might, as in the organic nitrous esters and nitro compounds, react either as -O-N=O or



3. Stereoisomerism

In harmony with Werner's conception of the equivalence of the coördination positions, it has been seen that complex ions of the type $[MA_5B]$, where A is NH_3 and B is H_2O or Cl, exist in only one form except where salt isomerism occurs. The substitution of a second group, giving a complex of the type $[MA_4-XY]$, must lead to the possibility of stereoisomerism and the number of isomers should indicate the spatial arrangement of the groups. A regular octahedral arrangement leads to two disubstituted products, 1,2 and 1,6.

(a) Cis-trans isomerism

In the 6-coördinate complexes of quadrivalent platinum, and in the 4-coordinate complexes of bivalent platinum, as examples, the possibility of *cistrans* isomerism exists. In the octahedral arrangement of the 6-coördinate complex, the two spatial groupings of the disubstituted product may be represented as follows:



Thus, in the diacidotetrammine complex of quadrivalent platinum, $[Pt(NH_3)_4-Cl_2]^{2+}$, and in the tetraacidodiammine complex, $[Pt(NH_3)_2Cl_4]$, *cis-trans* isomerism may be expected.

In the 4-coördinate complex, on the planar basis, the groupings are as follows:



Examples of these arrangements are the *cis-trans* forms of dichlorodiammineplatinum, $[Pt(NH_3)_2Cl_2]$, and of dichlorodiamminepalladium, $[Pd(NH_3)_2Cl_2]$.

In the 6-coördinate triacidotriammine complexes the existence of two geometrically isomeric forms should be possible, for instance:



In the case of tervalent metals the complex is nullvalent.

(b) Optical isomerism

The crowning achievement of Werner's theory of coördination was the prediction of optically active compounds. In 1911 Werner accomplished the resolution of cobalt compounds with two and three chelate groups, such as $[Coen_2(NH_3)Cl]X_2$, $[Coen_2(NO_2)Cl]X$, and $[Coen_3]X_3$, into their optical antimers, and thus established his octahedral theory for cobalt. To prove that the optical activity was not caused by some rearrangement of the organic groups involved, he succeeded in 1914 in resolving the purely inorganic compound



He further prepared optically active compounds containing chromium, iron, and rhodium. In 1917 Delépine (479) effected the resolution of $K_3[Ir(C_2O_4)_3]$.

The octahedral configuration of the 6-coördinate complex requires the existence

not only of geometrical isomerism of the kinds previously mentioned, but also of mirror-like isomerism, leading to optical activity.



The *trans*-form of the complex [Rhen₂AB] possesses a plane of symmetry, and so must be non-resolvable. The one *cis*-form is not superposable upon its mirror image, and the two optical isomers should be capable of resolution.

The molecular dissymmetry does not vanish if A = B. For the maintenance of dissymmetry it is not even necessary that two chelating groups should be present. *Cis*-compounds of the type [M^{III}enA₂B₂] must also display optical activity.

When three bifunctional chelating groups are introduced into the 6-coördinate complex, there is no asymmetry of any one atom but there exist only "odd" symmetry elements of the whole molecule, in the form of trigonal axes of symmetry through the centers of the octahedron faces.



The trioxalato complexes, in which the oxalate radical acts as a chelating group, are similar in symmetry to those of the trisethylenediamino complexes.

Where an *existing* asymmetric center is introduced into a complex, the possibilities of isomerism are greatly increased, and cases arise which have no counterpart in the stereochemistry of carbon. Propylenediamine, $NH_2CH_2CH(CH_3)$ - NH_2 , which contains an asymmetric carbon atom, may enter into combination either in its dextro- or its levo-form. The *trans*-complex, itself not asymmetric, may then be formed either with *d*- or with *l*-pn, while two distinct series of the *cis*-isomers should exist.



339



In binuclear complexes it is possible to have two asymmetric centers in the molecule. If the asymmetric centers are structurally similar, there should exist an internally compensated or meso form, in addition to the dextro- and levo-ro-tatory isomers. The case is analogous to that of tartaric acid among the active carbon compounds.



Inactive meso form



(c) Purely inorganic compounds which exhibit optical activity

In those cases of optical activity which have just been mentioned, the complexes have contained coördinated carbon compounds in the form of chelating groups such as the oxalate radical, ethylenediamine, dipyridyl, etc. It is only natural that the question should arise as to whether optical activity would be displayed by the introduction of chelating groups which are purely inorganic. So far, only two instances have been recorded of the successful resolution of purely inorganic compounds, namely that of Werner (811), in 1914, who resolved the hexoldodecamminecobaltic ion



by means of bromocamphorsulfonic acid, and that of Mann (556), in 1933, who resolved the sulfamide compound of rhodium by means of α -phenylethylamine.

In principle the polynuclear compound of Werner is analogous to the trisethylenediaminecobaltic salts, $[Coen_3]X_3$, the difference being that the group /HO

 $\binom{Co(NH_3)_4}{HO}$, instead of ethylenediamine, functions as the chelating group.

Mann's compound is of the general type [Men₂AB], with only two chelating groups. According to Mann, sulfamide, $SO_2(NH_2)_2$, in coördinating with

rhodium and with platinum, functions as a dibasic acid, $[SO_2(NH)_2]H_2$, to form the compounds $[Rh(SO_2N_2H_2)_2(H_2O)]Na$ and $[Pt(SO_2N_2H_2)_2(OH)(NH_3)]Na$.

4. Coördination isomerism

Under the term "coördination isomerism" Werner lists compounds in which two central atoms, one in the positive complex and one in the negative complex, give rise to isomerism. Examples in which the two central atoms are different are the following: the violet $[Cu(NH_3)_4]^{II}[PtCl_4]^{II}$ and the green $[Pt(NH_3)_4]^{II}$ - $[CuCl_4]^{II}$; $[Zn(NH_3)_4]^{II}[PtCl_4]^{II}$ and $[Pt(NH_3)_4]^{II}[ZnCl_4]^{II}$; $[Cren_3]^{III}[Co(C_2-O_4)_3]^{III}$ and $[Coen_3]^{III}[Cr(C_2O_4)_3]^{III}$. Examples in which the central atoms are the same but different in valency are: $[Pt(NH_3)_4]^{II}[PtCl_6]^{II}$ and $[Pt(NH_3)_4Cl_2]^{II}$ - $[PtCl_4]^{II}$; $[Ptpy_4]^{II}[PtCl_6]^{II}$ and $[Ptpy_2Cl_2]^{II}[PtCl_4]^{II}$. The isomeric pairs have the same empirical composition. The Roman numerals are here used to indicate the net charges of the complex ions.

In connection with compounds of this type, the number of known isomeric forms of certain of the planar compounds exceeds that permitted on the basis of the planar hypothesis. The cause of such anomalies has not vet been fully interpreted. The best known instance is that of the green salt of Magnus, $[Pt(NH_{a})_{4}]$ $[PtCl_{4}]$, which also exists in an unstable red form. While it has been suggested that the red salt is not Magnus' salt, but is chlorotriammineplatinous chloroplatinite, $[Pt(NH_3)_3Cl]_2[PtCl_4]$, which, like $[Pt(NH_3)_4][PtCl_3(NH_3)]_2$ and $[Pt(NH_3)_3Cl]$ $[PtCl_3(NH_3)]$, has the same empirical formula, this view is not reconcilable with the work of Drew and Tress (582). As a matter of fact, either the green or the red form of $[Pt(NH_3)_4]$ $[PtCl_4]$ gives rise to gravish pink needles of $[Pt(NH_3)_4]$ [PdCl₄], which are different from the golden brown plates of [Pt(NH₃)₃Cl]₂[PdCl₄] produced from the red [Pt(NH₃)₃Cl]₂[PtCl₄]. The formation of the red salt of Magnus is favored, in general, in ammoniacal solutions, in which the triammine compound would be readily converted into the tetrammine compound. Although the individuality of the two forms is assured, the relation between them is not clear.

Other examples of anomalous isomerism exist in the case of the yellow and red forms of $[PtCl_2dipy]$ and in that of the yellow and red forms of $[Pd(NH_3)_2Cl_2]$ and $[Pd(NH_3)_2I_2]$.

5. The "isomeric chlorides" of ruthenium

Another instance of unexplained isomerism, with which Werner brought his book (778) to a close, was that supposed to exist among the chloro compounds of ruthenium.

Claus, the discoverer of ruthenium, prepared (785) two chloro salts of ruthenium to which he assigned the formulas K_2RuCl_5 and K_2RuCl_6 . The first was formed when the precipitated oxide of ruthenium, or the volatile tetroxide, was dissolved in hydrochloric acid and treated with potassium chloride; the second, when aqua regia was used. Later (792, 796), it was shown that the supposed K_2RuCl_6 was a nitroso salt, K_2RuCl_5NO . The first salt has, since the time of Claus, passed for K_2RuCl_5 , which was considered a pentachlororuthenite. Ef-

forts to oxidize this salt to K_2RuCl_6 have been of no avail. Miolati and Tagiuri (801) reported a monohydrate of K_2RuCl_5 .

In 1904 Howe (793) described a new monohydrate of K_2RuCl_5 , which differed very markedly from the former salt in properties, especially in stability toward hydrolysis and in being converted into K_2RuCl_6 by the action of chlorine. It was formed from the earlier K_2RuCl_6 by boiling with dilute alcohol in acid solution, and was called an "aquo" salt. The corresponding rubidium and cesium salts were also prepared, as well as similar salts with bromine (794) in the place of chlorine. It was thus thought that there might be an instance of isomerism between these two series of pentachlororuthenites.

The explanation of this anomaly depended upon ascertaining the state of valency of the ruthenium in the two types of compounds, and in determining the composition of the salts, particularly with respect to water. Considerable confusion appeared to exist in ascertaining the state of valency. In reducing ruthenium solutions with zinc, hydrogen sulfide, and other agents, a conspicuous blue color is formed. Claus had regarded the color as that of bivalent ruthenium. Remy and Wagner (319) considered it to be that of univalent ruthenium and based their opinion on its being formed when the valency of the ruthenium in K_2RuCl_5 was reduced two units, as measured by the action of sodium amalgam. Zintl and Zaimis (813) also assumed the presence of univalent ruthenium in the blue solution, basing their view on the potentiometric titration of "RuCl₃" with chromous or titanous sulfate, where with one equivalent they obtained a pale yellow solution, while with the next drop the blue began to appear.

Charonnat (505) in 1925 suggested that the true formula for the ordinary pentachlororuthenite is $[K_2RuCl_5OH]$, basing his view on the action of this salt on potassium iodide, and on the formation of the aquo salt by the action of hydrochloric acid on the oxalato compound, $K_3[Ru(C_2O_4)_3]$. Charonnat, however, did not support his idea with details or analyses.

Howe's last paper (693) on the subject concludes that no isomerism exists and that the explanation lies in the fact that Claus' K_2RuCl_5 is in reality $K_2[RuCl_5-OH]$, in which ruthenium is quadrivalent and that the aquo salt $K_2RuCl_5 \cdot H_2O$ is $K_2[RuCl_5H_2O]$, in which ruthenium is tervalent.

D. INNER COMPLEX SALTS

Of the different types of coördination compounds perhaps none interest the analytical chemist more than those which Werner termed inner complex salts.

It will be recalled that the non-electrolyte complexes, such as triacidotriamminecobalt and diacidodiamminepalladium, are formed by the attachment of an equal number of neutral groups and acidic radicals to the central atom. If the neutral group and the acid radical are united in the same molecule as, for example, in the case of glycine, NH_2CH_2COOH , the compounds formed have, in many cases, great stability, very low solubility in water, but high solubility in organic solvents. Non-electrolyte complexes of this kind are included in the term "inner complex salts" and are usually referred to as inner complex salts of the first order. They possess a considerable practical importance in that the formation of such compounds underlies the action of many of the so-called specific analytical reagents.

Cobaltic oxide reacts with solutions of glycine, forming a mixture of two compounds which are isomeric and have the composition $Co(NH_2CH_2COO)_3$. These compounds are remarkably stable. They may be dissolved without change in concentrated sulfuric acid; their solutions have practically no electrical conductivity; and cryoscopic measurements show that they are undissociated in solution. They represent the two geometrical isomers of trisglycinecobalt.

Glycine also forms inner complex salts with other metals, for example, with 4-coördinate copper. Pinkard, Sharratt, Wardlaw, and Cox (594) obtained *cis*and *trans*-forms of diglycinepalladium.

A second, particularly important class of inner complex salts is that formed by the enolic form of β -diketones, for example, acetylacetone. The enol group is salt-forming, and the ketonic group then coördinates with the metal. The acetylacetonates are typical non-electrolytes. They are practically insoluble in water, but readily soluble in benzene.

The possibility of forming inner complex salts arises whenever donor (amino, thiol, or carbonyl groups) and acidic functions are suitably placed in the same molecule, that is, in 1,4- or 1,5-positions to one another. It is a remarkable and quite unexplained phenomenon that the presence of certain atomic groupings may confer the property of forming inner complex salts more or less specifically with some particular metal, that is, the inner complex salt formed by that metal is characterized above all others by its stability and, as a usual corollary, its insolubility in water.

Of particular interest to the platinum chemist is the atomic grouping of dimethylglyoxime,

which forms inner complex salts with the 4-coördinate metals, bivalent palladium, bivalent platinum, and bivalent nickel. The discovery of these glyoxime compounds resulted, as was previously mentioned, from the first research made by Chugaev (1) on the platinum metals.

Mann (556) has indicated that chelating groups fall into two classes: (1) Those that can fill all six coördination positions, as can ethylenediamine or the oxalato group; (2) those which, while capable of filling four positions in the 4-coördinate complex, cannot fill more than four coördination positions when introduced into the 6-coördinate complex. Mann's sulfamide belongs to the second class of chelating compounds, and so does dimethylglyoxime. Chugaev showed that although dimethylglyoxime fills completely the four coördination positions about bivalent nickel, palladium, or platinum, compounds of the types $[Codmg_2(NH_3)_2]Cl$, $[Codmg_2(NO_2)_2]NH_4$, and $[Rhdmg_2(NH_3)_2]Cl$ are formed with the 6-coördinate metals cobalt and rhodium, in which it occupies four coordination positions. Herein, undoubtedly, lies the explanation of the clean-

cut analytical separation of bivalent palladium from tervalent rhodium and tervalent iridium by dimethylglyoxime.

If the number of acido groups in the inner complex salt is not equal to the valency of the central atom, the resulting complex will itself be an ion. Werner termed compounds of this type inner complex salts of the second order. For instance, silicon, which is quadrivalent, has a coördination number of six. It forms a complex with three molecules of acetylacetone, $[Siac_3]Cl$, in which one valency of the silicon is unsaturated. The coördination complex thus forms a positive ion. With bivalent cobalt, the coördination number of which is six, the compound is $[Coac_3]Na$, and the complex is negative. In the case of bivalent platinum (coördination number four), the complex portion of the compound $[PtCl_2ac]K$ likewise is negative.

The tendency to form inner complex compounds of the second order is shown by organic hydroxy acids, such as tartaric and citric acids, with the result that they are often utilized to mask the usual reactions of the heavy metals.

E. ELECTRONIC INTERPRETATION OF COÖRDINATION

With the enunciation of the theory of the atomic number in 1913, wider interest in coördination compounds was awakened. The coördinate link of Werner took on a new significance and became firmly established as one of the three types of valency now recognized by chemists.

To obtain a clearer picture of coördination than has heretofore been presented in this discussion, it is necessary to review briefly the structure of the atom.

1. Arrangement of the electrons in the atom

The theory of atomic structure which is now almost universally accepted is that due to Rutherford, according to which the atom is built up of a small positively charged nucleus, surrounded by a sufficient number of electrons to render the whole structure electrically neutral. The positive charge of the nucleus of the uranium atom, the heaviest of atoms, is 92 times that of the hydrogen atom, the lightest of atoms. The atomic number of uranium is 92, that of hydrogen, 1.

Two views of the general nature of the electron are held. The first is that the electron in an atom is a minute particle with a mass 1/1840 the mass of the proton, and with a charge equal to -e, and moving in an orbit around the nucleus. The second and more recent view is that the electronic charge is not localized in a small element of space, but that there is a probability function which represents its distribution at any given instant. However, the idea of electrons moving in orbits of different energies is a satisfactory approximation for many physical and most chemical purposes.

The proper interpretation of the results of the analysis of the x-ray, ultraviolet, and visible spectra of the elements has given a complete picture of where every electron is situated and what the energy of its orbit is. Four quantum numbers which are necessary in assigning the electrons to their proper positions are: The principal quantum number n; the azimuthal quantum number l; the magnetic quantum number m; and the spin quantum number s. The first division of the

electrons is made according to the principal quantum number n, which can have the values 1,2,3,4, etc. The corresponding shells are often designated K, L, M, N, etc. The azimuthal quantum number can have the values 0, 1, 2, 3, etc. Thus, there is a subdivision of energy levels within the shells K, L, M, N, etc. Electrons with l = 0, 1, 2, 3, are called s, p, d, f electrons, respectively. This nomenclature is a survival of an old and empirical notation (s for sharp, p for principal, d for diffuse, f for fundamental) which was based on the appearance of spectral lines caused by electron transitions involving these shells. The two other quantum numbers, m and s, are needed to account satisfactorily for all the observed lines in the spectra of an element.

In addition, a restriction known as the Pauli exclusion principle is likewise needed. According to this principle no two electrons in the same atom can have the same values for the four quantum numbers. This means that every electron in the atom differs from every other electron in total energy, and that there can be as many electrons in each of the shells as there are possible different arrangements of the quantum numbers. It is therefore found that the maximum numbers of electrons in the K, L, M, N, and O shells are 2, 8, 18, 32, and 50, respectively.

It is seen that the K shell, which can contain only two electrons, is completed in helium, and that all elements with more than two electrons have the K shell full. There are only eight possible orbits in the L shell, which is completed in neon, atomic number 10. Like neon, argon, krypton, xenon, and radon have their s and p orbits in their outermost shells completely filled. This configuration, usually called a closed shell, is very stable, and is of interest in the discussion of coördination compounds.

2. Electronic arrangement in the atoms of the metals of the eighth group of the Periodic System

In discussing the coördination compounds of the platinum metals, consideration should also be given to the members of the first triad of the eighth group of the Periodic System. The electronic arrangements of these nine metals, as well as those of krypton, xenon, and radon, may be written in the following abbreviated form, the completed electronic orbits being omitted. The corresponding atomic numbers are given in parentheses.

Fe (26)	Co (27)	Ni (28)	Kr (36)
$3d^64s^2$	$3d^{7}4s^{2}$	$3d^{8}\!4s^2$	$4s^24p^6$
Ru (44) 4d ⁷ 5s ¹	Rh (45) $4d^{8}5s^{1}$	Pd (46) 4d ¹⁰	$egin{array}{c} { m Xe} \ (54) \ 5s^25p^6 \end{array}$
Os (76)	Ir (77)	Pt (78)	Rn (86)
$5d^{6}6s^{2}$	$5d^{7}6s^{2}$	$5d^{9}6s^{1}$	$6s^26p^6$

It is to be noted that the outermost electronic distributions in iron and osmium are similar, as are also those in cobalt and iridium. Attention is likewise called to the electronic groupings in palladium and platinum, two elements which are

4

usually regarded as very similar, but which differ markedly in their stable states of electrovalency.

3. The three types of valency recognized by chemists

The electronic conception of matter gives precision to the coördination theory, since it offers a simple explanation of the three manifestations of valency now recognized by chemists.

The essential feature of the electronic theory of valency is the conception of three types of binding between atoms: namely, electrovalency, covalency, and the coördinate link. In electrovalency an outer electron from one atom or group of atoms is transferred to another atom or group of atoms, the two atoms or groups being then held together by electrostatic attraction. This type of valency is often spoken of as the polar link. Thus, in forming sodium chloride, sodium gives its single outer electron, $3s^1$, to chlorine, and by this exchange the sodium ion acquires the electronic configuration of neon, $1s^22s^22p^6$, while the chloride ion completes the filling of the 3p orbit, $1s^22s^22p^63s^23p^6$, and then resembles argon.

In covalency, the non-polar link, the two combining atoms share electrons as in methane, which contains four covalent links. Each of these four links includes two electrons, one contributed by carbon and one by hydrogen, so that in methane carbon has assumed the electronic structure of neon and each hydrogen atom has acquired the two electrons which are characteristic of helium.

The third type of link is the coördinate link, coördinate covalency. This is identical with the covalent link except that both electrons forming a bond come from one of the two atoms which are joined together. This type of combination is exemplified in hexammineplatinic chloride, $[Pt(NH_3)_6]Cl_4$, in which the quadrivalent platinum ion, which differs from radon by twelve electrons, completes its quota of electrons by coördinating with six molecules of ammonia. In this combination each nitrogen atom contributes two shared electrons, so that within the coördination sphere the platinum has acquired the electronic configuration of radon and each nitrogen retains that of neon.

It is to be noted that the driving force in these three types of linking is a tendency on the part of the combining atoms to assume the electronic configuration of the nearest inert gas.

4. Magnetic susceptibility as an aid in examining coördination compounds

One physical method which is used to examine coördination compounds is that which measures their behavior in a magnetic field. This type of measurement affords a means of detecting the presence of singly occupied electron orbits, and such information can be of direct utility in determining the molecular complexity of compounds. It also provides a delicate criterion for the transition from electrostatic to covalent linking in complex salts.

Without going into detail on the subject of magnetism, suffice it to say here that the property of ferromagnetism, which varies with temperature and passes

over into paramagnetism at the Curie point, has its origin in the parallel orientation of molecular magnets over microscopic regions of the solid. The effect is shown by the iron group metals, by some of their compounds, and by Heusler alloys. In the case of iron the magnitude of the effect is very large.

Ionic paramagnetism, which likewise varies with the temperature, is shown by the ions of the transition and rare earth metals, Cu^{2+} , Co^{2+} , Nd^{3+} . The effect is large and has its origin in the resultant spin or orbital angular momentum of incomplete electronic shells.

Metallic paramagnetism, independent of temperature, is shown by the alkali metals, by copper and silver, and by some of the carbides and nitrides. It results from the uncompensated spin of the metallic conduction electrons.

Residual paramagnetism, likewise independent of temperature, results from the uncompensated paramagnetism of complex ions. For example, the polyatomic ions, especially oxyacid ions, of transition elements, such as $MnO_4^$ and MnO_4^{2-} , show residual paramagnetism.

Diamagnetism, also independent of temperature, is shown by inert gas-like ions, such as Na⁺, Br⁻, etc., and by complex ions of the transition metals, such as $[Co(NH_3)_6]^{3+}$. Its origin is in the interaction of the magnetic field with closed electronic shells.

The magnitude of diamagnetic effects is small. Paramagnetic substances interact much more strongly with the magnetic field since each molecule or atom behaves as an elementary magnet.

5. Effective atomic number and stability

A particularly interesting aspect of complex formation is the manner in which the attachment of strongly coördinating groups may lead to the stabilization of a valency state, derivatives of which are otherwise unstable. A familiar and striking example of this phenomenon is found in the cobaltammines. In the presence of ammonia, the relative stabilities of the $[Co(NH_3)_6]^{3+}$ and $[Co(NH_a)_6]^{2+}$ ions are so far reversed that oxidation to the first-named state is effected by atmospheric oxygen at room temperature. The same stabilizing effect is produced by the coördination of anions, as is shown by the strong reducing properties of potassium cobaltocyanide. Both the higher and lower valency states of copper may be stabilized by appropriate coördinating groups. The instability of cupric iodide and cupric cyanide is a familiar fact. The iodide $[Cuen_2]I_2$, with one or two molecules of water of crystallization, is stable, with no tendency to revert to the cuprous state. In the case of the corresponding cyanide, stabilization of the bivalent state is not so complete, so that a derivative of both bivalent and univalent copper, $[Cuen_2][Cu(CN)_2]_2$, is obtained, the formation of which may be attributed to the competing effect of the stabilization of the cuprous state in the complex anion. The coördination of acetonitrile, thiourea, or ethylenethiourea stabilizes the cuprous state.

Univalent silver is also stabilized by coördination with sulfur compounds, for example, [Agetu₃]Cl and [Agetu₃]Br. The bivalent state of silver is readily
stabilized by coördination, particularly with pyridine derivatives. The complex argentic cations $[Agphenan_2]^{2+}$ and $[Agdipy_2]^{2+}$ are very stable.

The ferrous state, which in simple salts is readily oxidized by atmospheric oxygen, is strongly stabilized by coördination with dipyridyl or *o*-phenanthroline, so that the salts [Fephenan₃] X_2 and [Fedipy₃] X_2 are much more stable than the ferric salts.

The formation of the most stable complex compounds corresponds in certain cases to the acquirement by the central atom of the same "effective atomic number" as the nearest inert gas, a condition which affords a plausible explanation of the stability and properties of such compounds. In this connection three groups are of particular interest to the platinum chemist: namely, the nitrosyl group, the carbonyl group, and the cyanide group. Neutral nitric oxide has one electron more than has carbon monoxide. The formation of a metal nitrosyl compound can be regarded as invoking first the transfer of an electron from the NO group to the metal, followed by coördination of the (NO)⁺ group thereby resulting. The effective atomic number of the metal atom is thereby increased, and its electrovalency, if an ion, is decreased, each by one unit. In an exactly similar way, the coördination of a (CN)⁻ group raises the electrovalency by one unit. The coördination of the carbonyl group does not change the electrovalency of the central atom.

The effective atomic number of the central atom may be arrived at in several equivalent ways. For instance, in ascertaining that of the platinum atom in $[Pt(NH_3)_6]Cl_4$, the cationic complex may be considered.

	$[Pt(NH_3)_6]^{4+}$	
	Pt^{4+}	74 electrons
	6NH₃ donate	12
	Total E. A. N	$\overline{86}$ (radon configuration)
In	$[Pt(NH_3)_2Cl_2]:$	
	Pt^{2+}	76 electrons
	$2 \mathrm{NH}_3$ donate	4
	2Cl ⁻ donate	4
	Total E. A. N	$\overline{84}$ (2 electrons short of radon)

In this method it is necessary to know the state of valency of the central atom, which in the first example is four and in the second, two.

It is not always easy to ascertain with certainty what the state of valency is in compounds such as $K_2[RuCl_5NO]$, $K_2[OsCl_5NO]$, and $K_2[Fe(CN)_5NO]$. If a solution containing the chloro acid of tervalent ruthenium is treated with nitric acid, the salt which is precipitated by the addition of potassium chloride is $K_2[RuCl_5NO]$. In this salt, as in $K_2[Fe(CN)_5NO]$, the valency of the central atom is regarded as two.

Perhaps as simple a rule as any in arriving at the effective atomic number, and incidentally, the valency of the central atom, is as follows: Each nitric oxide

molecule transfers one electron to the central atom and donates two; each carbon monoxide molecule donates two electrons; each neutral molecule, such as NH_3 , donates two electrons; each CN group withdraws one electron from the central atom and donates two; each chlorine atom likewise withdraws one electron and donates two. In addition, if the central atom is in the anionic complex, electrons equal in number to the unit charges on the complex are added; if the central atom is in the cationic complex, the number is subtracted in totaling the effective atomic number. A few examples may make this clear.

$Ni(CO)_4$	28 + 8 = 36 (Kr)			
$Fe(CO)_{5}$	26 + 10 = 36 (Kr)			
$Cr(CO)_6$	24 + 12 = 36 (Kr)			
$Mo(CO)_6$	42 + 12 = 54 (Xe)			
$Ru(CO)_{5}$	44 + 10 = 54 (Xe)			
$K_2[Fe(CN)_5NO]$	26 - 5 + 10 + 1 + 2	+2 =	36	(Kr)
$K_2[Ru(CN)_5NO]$	44 - 5 + 10 + 1 + 2	+2 =	54	(Xe)
K ₂ [RuCl ₅ NO]	44 - 5 + 10 + 1 + 2	+2 =	54	(Xe)
$K_2[OsCl_5NO]$	76 - 5 + 10 + 1 + 2	+2 =	86	(Rn)
$K_3[Fe(CN)_5CO]$	26 - 5 + 10 + 2 + 3	= 36	(Kr)
$K_3[Fe(CN)_5NH_3]$	26 - 5 + 10 + 2 + 3	= 36	(Kr)
$K_4[Fe(CN)_6]$	26 - 6 + 12 + 4	= 36	(Kr)
$K_4[Ru(CN)_6]$	44 - 6 + 12 + 4	= 54	(Xe)
$[Pt(NH_3)_6]Cl_4$	78 + 12 - 4	= 86	(Rn)
$K_2[PtCl_6]$	78 - 6 + 12 + 2	= 86	(Rn)

The foregoing compounds, in which the central metallic atom has assumed the configuration of an inert gas, are found to be diamagnetic. Diamagnetism, apparently, is not confined solely to the full attainment of the inert-gas structure. Compounds in which the effective atomic number of the central metallic atom is two electrons short of the inert-gas configuration are likewise diamagnetic. For example,

78 - 2 + 4 + 4 = 8	4
46 - 2 + 4 + 4 = 5	2
28 - 4 + 8 + 2 = 3	4
79 - 4 + 8 + 1 = 8	4
	78 - 2 + 4 + 4 = 8 $46 - 2 + 4 + 4 = 5$ $28 - 4 + 8 + 2 = 3$ $79 - 4 + 8 + 1 = 8$

Paramagnetism is associated with unpaired electrons, such as is the case in the following:

It is only natural that one interested in the chemistry of the platinum metals should examine the more frequently encountered compounds with respect to the effective atomic number and stability, thus to correlate everyday experience with theoretical guidance.

Chloro salts

$K_2[PtCl_6]$	78 - 6 + 12 + 2 = 86 (Rn)	
$K_2[PtCl_4]$	78 - 4 + 8 + 2 = 84	
$ m K_2[IrCl_6]$	77 - 6 + 12 + 2 = 85	
K ₃ [IrCl ₆]	77 - 6 + 12 + 3 = 86 (Rn)	
$ m K_2[OsCl_6]$	76 - 6 + 12 + 2 = 84	
$\mathrm{K}_{3}[\mathrm{OsCl}_{6}]$	76 - 6 + 12 + 3 = 85	
$K_2[OsCl_5NO]$	76 - 5 + 10 + 1 + 2 + 2 = 86	(Rn)
$\mathrm{K}_{2}[\mathrm{PdCl}_{6}]$	46 - 6 + 12 + 2 = 54 (Xe)	
$K_2[PdCl_4]$	46 - 4 + 8 + 2 = 52	
$ m K_2[RhCl_6]$	45 - 6 + 12 + 2 = 53	
K3[RhCl6]	45 - 6 + 12 + 3 = 54 (Xe)	
$ m K_2[m RuCl_6]$	44 - 6 + 12 + 2 = 52	
K3[RuCl6]	44 - 6 + 12 + 3 = 53	
K₂[RuCl₅NO]	44 - 5 + 10 + 1 + 2 + 2 = 54	(Xe)

In general, it may be remarked that those compounds in which the effective atomic number of the central atom is odd are unstable. The tendency of chloro salts of quadrivalent iridium is to reduce to the tervalent form when dissolved. When chloro salts of quadrivalent palladium are dissolved in water, chlorine is liberated and the palladium atom becomes bivalent. Chloro salts of quadrivalent rhodium have never been prepared, the effective atomic number of rhodium in the tervalent state reaching the inert-gas number. In the case of tervalent ruthenium and osmium, the coördination of a nitrosyl group, with its transfer of one electron, completes the inert-gas configuration. As mentioned earlier, the nitroso complex of ruthenium is extremely stable.

In the analytical procedure involving the separation of base metals from platinum, iridium, rhodium, and palladium, these four metals are first converted to complex nitrite compounds. The compounds formed are:

$Na_2[Pt(NO_2)_6]$	78 - 6 + 12 + 2 = 86	(Rn)
$Na_3[Ir(NO_2)_6]$	77 - 6 + 12 + 3 = 86	(Rn)
$Na_3[Rh(NO_2)_6]$	45 - 6 + 12 + 3 = 54	(Xe)
$Na_2[Pd(NO_2)_4]$	46 - 4 + 8 + 2 = 52	

At an alkalinity of pH 8 these compounds are stable in a boiling solution. At an alkalinity approaching pH 10 the palladium compound begins to decompose, with the precipitation of a brownish deposit, and at higher alkalinities the decomposition is undoubtedly complete. The nitrite complexes of platinum, iridium, and rhodium were observed not to decompose at alkalinities of pH 12 to 13, and they are probably stable at even higher alkalinities.

Further discussion of the electronic interpretation of coördination leads naturally to hybridized orbits and quantum mechanics, subjects which are beyond the simple scope of this presentation. It is therefore recommended that the reader consult the two papers by Pauling (806) for his discussion of the nature of the chemical bond.

IX. THE LITERATURE

For the sake of convenience, the references here given are first of all divided into two groups. Those in group A are to papers which were published in the period from 1915 to 1940, and which deal with the inorganic and analytical chemistry of the platinum metals. One exception to this is made by including Chugaev's first research on the platinum metals (reference 1), because of its special significance. Within the group, the papers are arranged by nationality of origin and, so far as possible, by assembling them according to the leading authors. Under each such author, the papers are listed in chronological order. In locating the original papers and identifying them with the references, it was found that most of them were available in the Library of the National Bureau of Standards. Each paper not contained in the Bureau's library is marked with an asterisk.

The references in group B are to other publications that were necessary in the discussion of the subject matter of the paper.

A. REFERENCES TO THE PERIOD 1915 TO 1940

Russian contributions

From 1921 to 1935 practically the entire Russian literature on the platinum metals appeared in a journal created specifically for the purpose. It is known as *Annales de l'institut de platine (Leningrad)*. Twelve numbers of this journal appeared. Beginning with 1936 a new journal, entitled *Annales du secteur du platine, Institut de chimie générale (Moscow)*, displaced the former one but began its issues with No. 13 of the series. In these journals the papers are in the Russian language. In the *Comptes rendus* and in the *Bulletin of the Academy of Sciences* many of the papers are in English, German, or French, thereby making them more accessible to the average reader. Not all of the papers contained in these two journals are listed here. Such others as may interest the reader may be readily found in them.

The transliteration of the Russian names used here is in most cases that followed by *Chemical Abstracts*.

I. Contributions of Chugaev

- CHUGAEV, L. A.: J. Russ. Phys. Chem. Soc. 37, 243 (1905). This research, which resulted in the discovery of the reaction of dimethylglyoxime with nickel and with palladium, was also published in other journals: namely, Z. anorg. Chem. 46, 144 (1905); and Chem. Zentr. 1905, ii, 960.
- (2)* CHUGAEV, L. A.: J. Russ. Phys. Chem. Soc. 47, 201 (1915).
- (3)* CHUGAEV, L. A.: J. Russ. Phys. Chem. Soc. 47, 213 (1915).
- (4)* CHUGAEV, L. A., AND KIL'TUINOVICH, S. S.: J. Russ. Phys. Chem. Soc. 47, 757 (1915).
- (5)* CHUGAEV, L. A.: J. Russ. Phys. Chem. Soc. 47, 758 (1915).
- (6) CHUGAEV, L. A., AND LEBEDINSKII, V. V.: Compt. rend. 161, 563 (1915).
- (7) CHUGAEV, L. A., AND CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Compt. rend. 161, 637 (1915).
- (8) CHUGAEV, L. A., AND KHLOPIN, V.: Compt. rend. 161, 699 (1915).
- (9) CHUGAEV, L. A., AND CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Compt. rend. 161, 792 (1915).
- (10) CHUGAEV, L. A., AND LEBEDINSKII, V. V.: Compt. rend. 162, 43 (1916).

- (11) CHUGAEV, L. A., AND KIL'TUINOVICH, S. S.: J. Chem. Soc. 109, 1286 (1916).
- (12) CHUGAEV, L. A.: Compt. rend. 167, 162 (1918).
- (13) CHUGAEV, L. A.: Compt. rend. 167, 235 (1918).
- (14) CHUGAEV, L. A., AND CHERNYAEV, I. I.: J. Chem. Soc. 113, 884 (1918).
- (15) CHUGAEV, L. A.: Bull. soc. chim. 23, 377 (1918).
- (16) CHUGAEV, L. A.: Bull. soc. chim. 25, 234 (1919).
- (17)* CHUGAEV, L. A.: J. Russ. Phys. Chem. Soc. 51, 193 (1919).
- (18)* CHUGAEV, L. A., AND PSHENICYN, N. K.: J. Russ. Phys. Chem. Soc. 52, 47 (1920).
- (19)* CHUGAEV, L. A., AND VLADIMIROV, N. A.: J. Russ. Phys. Chem. Soc. 52, 135 (1920).
- (20) CHUGAEV, L. A.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 1, 66 (1921).
- (21) CHUGAEV, L. A., AND KIL'TUINOVICH, S. S.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 1, 70 (1921).
- (22) CHUGAEV, L. A.: Ber. 56B, 2067 (1923).
- (23) CHUGAEV, L. A., AND KRASSIKOV, S.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 131, 299 (1923).
- (24) CHUGAEV, L. A., AND IL'IN, S.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 135, 143 (1924).
- (25) CHUGAEV, L. A., AND IVANOV, KH.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 135, 153 (1924).
- (26) CHUGAEV, L. A., MALZSHEVSKII, V., AND FRITZMAN, E. KH.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 135, 385 (1924).
- (27) CHUGAEV, L. A., VLADIMIROV, N. A., AND FRITZMAN, E. KH.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 135, 392 (1924).
- (28) CHUGAEV, L. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 137, 1 (1924).
- (29) CHUGAEV, L. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 137, 401 (1924).
- (30) CHUGAEV, L. A., SKANAVI-GRIGOR'EVA, M. S., AND POSNJAK, A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 148, 37 (1925).
- (31) CHUGAEV, L. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 148, 65 (1925).
- (32) CHUGAEV, L. A., AND KHLOPIN, V.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 151, 253 (1926).
- (33) CHUGAEV, L. A.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 4, 1 (1926).
- (34) CHUGAEV, L. A.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 4, 37 (1926).
- (35) CHUGAEV, L. A., AND KRASSIKOV, S.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 4, 44 (1926).
- (36) CHUGAEV, L. A.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 4, 52 (1926).
- (37) CHUGAEV, L. A., SKANAVI-GRIGOR'EVA, M. S., AND POSNJAK, A.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 4, 299 (1926).
- (38) CHUGAEV, L. A.; Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 7, 205 (1929).
- (39) CHUGAEV, L. A.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 7, 207 (1929).
- (40) CHUGAEV, L. A., ORELKIN, B., AND FRITZMAN, E. KH.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 182, 28 (1929).
- (41) CHUGAEV, L. A., AND CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 182, 159 (1929).

II. Contributions of Chernyaev

- (42) CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 4, 243 (1926).
- (43) CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 5, 102 (1927).
- (44) CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 6, 23 (1928).
- (45) CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 6, 40 (1928).
- (46) CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 7, 52 (1929).
- (47) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND FEDOROVA, A. N.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 7, 73 (1929).
- (48) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND KLYACHKINA, F. M.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 7, 83 (1929).
- (49) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND KHORUNZHENKOV, S. I.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 7, 98 (1929).
- (50) CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 8, 37 (1931).
- (51) CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 8, 55 (1931).
- (52) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND FEDOROVA, A. N.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 8, 73 (1931).
- (53) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND KHORUNZHENKOV, S. I.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 8, 83 (1931).
- (54) CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 8, 167 (1931).

- (55) CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 10, 33 (1932).
- (56) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND VALDENBERG, N. V.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 11, 21 (1933).
- (57) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND PEIZNER, T. B.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 11, 33 (1933).
- (58) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND SAMSONOVA, A. S.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 11, 39 (1933).
- (59) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND HENNING, L.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 11, 45 (1933).
- (60) CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 11, 61 (1933).
- (61) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND RUBINSHTEIN, A. M.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 11, 63 (1933).
- (62) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND RUBINSHTEIN, A. M.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U.R. S. S. 1, 187 (1934).
- (63) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND HEL'MAN, ANNA D.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 13, 181 (1936).
- (64)* CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Uspekhi Khim. 5, 1169 (1936).
- (65) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND BABAEVA, A. V.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 13, 59 (1936).
- (66) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND FEDOROVA, A. N.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 14, 9 (1937).
- (67) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND HEL'MAN, ANNA D.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 14, 77 (1937).
- (68) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND GOREMYKIN, V. I.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 15, 341 (1937).
- (69) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND GOREMYKIN, V. I.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 15, 344 (1937).
- (70) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND HEL'MAN, ANNA D.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 15, 5 (1938).
- (71) CHERNYAEV, I. I., AND SHIROKOVA, V. N.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 15, 63 (1938).
- (72) CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 18, 579 (1938).
- (73) CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 18, 581 (1938).
- (74) CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 16, 5 (1939).
- (75) CHERNYAEV, I. I.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 16, 13 (1939).

III. Contributions of Fritzman

- (76) FRITZMAN, E. KH.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 133, 119 (1924).
- (77) FRITZMAN, E. KH.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 133, 133 (1924).
- (78) FRITZMAN, E. KH.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 134, 277 (1924).
- (79) FRITZMAN, E. KH.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 4, 55 (1926).
- (80) FRITZMAN, E. KH.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 163, 165 (1927).
- (81) FRITZMAN, E. KH.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 169, 356 (1928).
- (82) FRITZMAN, E. KH.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 172, 213 (1928).
- (83) FRITZMAN, E. KH.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 7, 138 (1929).
- (84) FRITZMAN, E. KH., AND ZUHN, E. M.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 199, 374 (1931).
- (85)* FRITZMAN, E. KH.: J. Applied Chem. (U. S. S. R.) 5, 193 (1932).
- (86)* FRITZMAN, E. KH., AND KRINITSKII, V.: J. Applied Chem. (U.S.S.R.) 11, 195 (1938).
- (87)* FRITZMAN, E. KH., AND KRINITSKII, V.: J. Applied Chem. (U. S. S. R) 11, 1610 (1938).

IV. Contributions of Grinberg

- (88) GRINBERG, A. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 138, 333 (1924).
- (89) GRINBERG, A. A., AND PSHENICYN, N. K.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 157, 173 (1926).
- (90) GRINBERG, A. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 157, 201 (1926).
- (91) GRINBERG, A. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 157, 299 (1926).
- (92) GRINBERG, A. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 164, 207 (1927).

- (93) GRINBERG, A. A.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 6, 122 (1928).
- (94) GRINBERG, A. A., AND FAERMANN, G. P.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 193, 193 (1930).
- (95) GRINBERG, A. A.: Helv. Chim. Acta 14, 455 (1931).
- (96) GRINBERG, A. A., AND PTITZUIN, B. V.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 9, 55 (1932).
- (97) GRINBERG, A. A., AND PTITZUIN, B. V.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 9, 73 (1932).
- (98) GRINBERG, A. A.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 10, 47 (1932).
- (99) GRINBERG, A. A., AND PTITZUIN, B. V.: J. prakt. Chem. 136, 143 (1933).
- (100) GRINBERG, A. A., AND SHULMAN, V. M.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 4, 215, 218 (1933).
- (101) GRINBERG, A. A., AND PTITZUIN, B. V.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 6, 284, 286 (1933).
- (102) GRINBERG, A. A., AND PTITZUIN, B. V.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 11, 77 (1933).
- (103) GRINBERG, A. A.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 11, 95 (1933).
- (104)* GRINBERG, A. A.: Uspekhi Khim. 3, 907 (1934).
- (105) GRINBERG, A. A., AND VOLSHTEIN, L. M.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 2, 485 (1935).
- (106) GRINBERG, A. A., SHULMAN, V. M., AND KHORUNZHENKOV, S. I.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 12, 119 (1935).
- (107) GRINBERG, A. A., AND PTITZUIN, B. V.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 12, 133 (1935).
- (108) GRINBERG, A. A., AND PTITZUIN, B. V.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 2, 17 (1936).
- (109) GRINBERG, A. A., AND MICHELIS, I. L.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 2, 179 (1936).
- (110) GRINBERG, A. A., AND VOLSHTEIN, L. M.: Bull. acad. sci. U. R. S. S., Classe sci. math. nat., sér. chim. 1, 3 (1937).
- (111) GRINBERG, A. A., AND VOLSHTEIN, L. M.: Bull. acad. sci. U. R. S. S., Classe sci. math. nat., sér. chim. 4, 885 (1937).
- (112) GRINBERG, A. A., AND FILINOV, F. M.: Bull. acad. sci. U. R. S. S., Classe sci. math. nat., sér. chim. 4, 907 (1937).
- (113) GRINBERG, A. A., AND FILINOV, F. M.: Bull. acad. sci. U. R. S. S., Classe sci. math. nat., sér. chim. 5, 1245 (1937).
- (114) GRINBERG, A. A., AND RYABSHIKOV, D. I.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 14, 119 (1937).
- (115) GRINBERG, A. A., AND FILINOV, F. M.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 17, 23 (1937).
- (116)*GRINBERG, A. A., PTITZUIN, B. V., AND LAVRENT'EV, V. N.: J. Phys. Chem. (U. S. S. R.) 10, 661 (1937).
- (117)* GRINBERG, A. A., AND RYABSHIKOV, D. I.: Acta physicochim. (U. S. S. R.) 8, 773 (1938).
- (118) GRINBERG, A. A., AND KATS, N. N.: Bull. acad. sci. U. R. S. S., Classe sci. math. nat., Sér. chim. 4, 941 (1938).

V. Contributions of Lebedinskii

- (119) LEBEDINSKII, V. V.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 4, 235 (1926).
- (120) LEBEDINSKII, V. V.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 5, 364 (1927).
- (121) LEBEDINSKII, V. V.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 11, 5 (1933).
- (122) LEBEDINSKII, V. V.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 12, 67 (1935).
- (123) LEBEDINSKII, V. V., AND VOLKOV, V. S.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 12, 79 (1935).
- (124) LEBEDINSKII, V. V., AND FEDOROV, I. A.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 12, 87 (1935).
- (125) LEBEDINSKII, V. V., SHAPIRO, E. S., AND KASATKINA, N. P.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) **12**, 93 (1935).
- (126) LEBEDINSKII, V. V.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 13, 9 (1936).
- (127) LEBEDINSKII, V. V., AND SILIN, S. F.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 14, 33 (1937).
- (128) LEBEDINSKII, V. V., AND BALITSKAYA, N. A.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén.
 (U. S. S. R.) 15, 13 (1938).

- (129) LEBEDINSKII, V. V., AND FEDOROV, I. A.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 15, 19 (1938).
- (130) LEBEDINSKII, V. V., AND FEDOROV, I. A.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 15, 27 (1938).
- (131) LEBEDINSKII, V. V., AND SIMANOVSKII, P. V.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 16, 53 (1939).
- (132) LEBEDINSKII, V. V., AND GOLOVNYA, V. A.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 16, 57 (1939).
- (133) LEBEDINSKII, V. V., AND MYASOEDOV, N. N.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 16, 65 (1939).

VI. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

- (134) BABAEVA, A. V.: Bull. acad. sci. U. R. S. S., Classe sci. math. nat., Sér. chim. 1, 25 (1937).
- (135) BABAEVA, A. V.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 23, 653 (1939).
- (136) BABAEVA, A. V.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 24, 145 (1939).
- (137) BORISOV-POTOTSKII, S. A.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 16, 41 (1939).
- (138) FIGUROVSKII, N.A.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U.S.S.R.) 15, 129 (1938).
- (139)* GAPON, E.: Ukraïn. Khem. Zhur. 1, 595 (1925).
- (140) GOREMYKIN, V. I.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 14, 41 (1937).
- (141) GOREMYKIN, V. I.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 18, 341 (1938).
- (142) GOREMYKIN, V. I.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 23, 238 (1939).
- (143) GOREMYKIN, V. I., AND GLADYSHEVSKAYA, K. A.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 23, 242 (1939).
- (144) GOREMYKIN, V. I., AND GLADYSHEVSKAYA, K. A.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 23, 544 (1939).
- (145) Hel'MAN, ANNA D.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 16, 351 (1937).
- (146) HEL'MAN, ANNA D., AND BAUMAN, M.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 18, 645 (1938).
- (147) HEL'MAN, ANNA D.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 22, 107 (1939).
- (148) HEL'MAN, ANNA D.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 24, 549 (1939).
- (149) HEL'MAN, ANNA D., AND MAKSIMOVA, Z. P.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 24, 748 (1939).
- (150) HEL'MAN, ANNA D., AND LITVAK, I. B.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 16, 29 (1939).
- (151) IPATIEFF, V., AND ANDREEVSKII, A.: Compt. rend. 183, 51 (1926).
- (152) IPATIEFF, V., AND ANDREEVSKII, A.: Bull. soc. chim. 41, 1466 (1927).
- (153) IPATIEFF, V., AND ANDREEVSKII, A.: Compt. rend. 185, 357 (1927).
- (154) IPATIEFF, V. V., JR., AND TRONEV, V. G.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 1, 622 (1935).
- (155) IPATIEFF, V. V., JR., AND TRONEV, V. G.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 2, 29 (1935).
- (156)* IVANOV, V. N.: J. Russ. Phys. Chem. Soc. 48, 527 (1916).
- (157)* IVANOV, V. N.: J. Russ. Phys. Chem. Soc. 49, 601 (1917).
- (185)* IVANOV, V. N.: J. Russ. Phys. Chem. Soc. 50, 460 (1918).
- (159) IVANOV, V. N.: Chem.-Ztg. 47, 209 (1923).
- (160)* IVANOV, V. N.: J. Russ. Phys. Chem. Soc. 54, 701 (1924).
- (161) IVANOV, V. N.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 4, 331 (1926).
- (162) KHLOPIN, V. G.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 4, 324 (1926).
- (163) KHORUNZHENKOV, S. I.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 11, 73 (1933).
- (164)* KHOTULEV, YU. P.: Zavodskaya Lab. 7, 358 (1938).
- (165) KURNAKOV, N. S., AND ANDREEVSKII, I. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 189, 137 (1930).
- (166) NESMEYANOV, A. N., KOCHESHKOV, K. A., KLIMOVA, V. A., AND GIPP, N. K.: Ber. 68B, 1877 (1935).
- (167) NIKOLAEV, A. V.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 20, 571 (1938).

- (168) PSHENICYN, N. K., AND KRASSIKOV, S. E.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 9, 133 (1932).
- (169) PSHENICYN, N. K., AND KRASSIKOV, S. E.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 9, 135 (1932).
- (170) PSHENICYN, N. K., AND KRASSIKOV, S. W.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 11, 13 (1933).
- (171) PSHENICYN, N. K., AND KRASSIKOV, S. W.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 14, 19 (1937).
- (172) PSHENICYN, N. K.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 14, 293 (1937).
- (173) PSHENICYN, N. K., AND SHABARIN, S. K.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 16, 45 (1939).
- (174)* REKSHINSKII, V.: Trans. Inst. Pure Chem. Reagents (U. S. S. R.) 2, 28 (1923).
- (175) RUBINSHTEIN, A. M.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 13, 21 (1936).
- (176) RUBINSHTEIN, A. M.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 20, 575 (1938).
- (177) RUBINSHTEIN, A. M.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 24, 559 (1939).
- (178) RYABCHIKOV, D. I.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 18, 39 (1938).
- (179) RYABCHIKOV, D. I.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 15, 35 (1938).
- (180)* SHAPIRO, M. YA., AND RUD', M. I.: J. Applied Chem. (U. S. S. R.) 11, 140 (1938).
- (181)* SHAPIRO, M. YA.: J. Applied Chem. (U. S. S. R.) 11, 367 (1938).
- (182)* TANANAEV, N. A., AND DOLGOV, K. A.: J. Russ. Phys. Chem. Soc. 61, 1377 (1929).
- (183) TANANAEV, N. A., AND MICHALTSCHISCHIN, G. T.: Z. anal. Chem. 94, 188 (1933).
- (184)* TANANAEV, N. A., AND MICHALTSCHISCHIN, G. T.: J. Applied Chem. (U. S. S. R.) 7, 613 (1934).
- (185) TANANAEV, N. A., AND ROMANIUK, A. N.: Z. anal. Chem. 108, 30 (1937).
- (186) ZHEMCHUZHNII, S. F.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 5, 361 (1927).
- (187) ZHEMCHUZHNII, S. F.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 5, 364 (1927).
- (188) ZHUKOV, I. I.: Nature 120, 14 (1927).
- (189)* ZHUKOV, I. I.: Ann. inst. anal. phys. chim. (U. S. S. R.) 3, 600 (1927).
- (190) ZVYAGINTZEV, O. E.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 153, 143 (1926).
- (191)* ZVYAGINTZEV, O. E.: J. Russ. Phys. Chem. Soc. 58, 170 (1926).
- (192) ZVYAGINTZEV, O. E.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 4, 364 (1926).
- (193) ZVYAGINTZEV, O. E.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 5, 189 (1927).
- (194) ZVYAGINTZEV, O. E.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 5, 361 (1927).
- (195)* ZVYAGINTZEV, O. E.: J. Russ. Phys. Chem. Soc. 61, 515 (1929).
- (196) ZVYAGINTZEV, O. E.: VORONOVA, E. A., AND KHORUNZHENKOV, S. I.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 7, 113 (1929).
- (197)* ZVYAGINTZEV, O. E.: J. Applied Chem. (U. S. S. R.) 4, 1085 (1931).
- (198)* ZVYAGINTZEV, O. E.: J. Applied Chem. (U. S. S. R.) 5, 217 (1932).
- (199) ZVYAGINTZEV, O. E.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 10, 14 (1932).
- (200) ZVYAGINTZEV, O. E.: Compt. rend. acad. sci. U. R. S. S. 4, 176 (1934).
- (201) ZVYAGINTZEV, O. E., AND BRUNOVSKII, B. K.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 12, 5 (1935).
- (202) ZVYAGINTZEV, O. E.: J. Gen. Chem. (U. S. S. R.) 7, 2581 (1937).
- (203) KARPOV, B. G.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 4, 360 (1926).
- (204) KARPOV, B. G.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 6, 98 (1928).
- (205) KARPOV, B. G., AND FEDOROVA, A. N.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 11, 135 (1933).
- (206) KARPOV, B. G., KRASSIKOV, S. E., AND FEDOROVA, A. N.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 12, 159 (1935).
- (207) KARPOV, B. G., AND FEDOROVA, A. N.: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 12, 163 (1935).
- (208) KARPOV, B. G., AND SAVCHENKO, G. S.: Ann. secteur platine, Inst. chim. gén. (U. S. S. R.) 15, 125 (1938).

VII. Reports of the Committee on Analysis

The Committee on Analysis of the Platinum Institute consisted of S. F. Zhemchuzhnii, O. E. Zvyagintzev, B. G. Karpov, V. V. Lebedinskii, N. I. Podkopaev, A. T. Grigoriev, and N. S. Kurnakov. It made its first report in 1926, and a second in 1932.

(209) COMMITTEE ON ANALYSIS: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 4, 339-59 (1926).

(210) COMMITTEE ON ANALYSIS: Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 9, 91-112 (1932).

German contributions

VIII. Contributions of Gutbier

- (211) GUTBIER, A., AND WAGNER, A.: Kolloid-Z. 19, 298 (1916).
- (212) GUTBIER, A., AND FELLNER, C.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 95, 129 (1916).
- (213) GUTBIER, A., AND FELLNER, C.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 95, 169 (1916).
- (214) GUTBIER, A., LEUCHS, G. A., AND WIESSMANN, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 95, 177 (1916).
- (215) GUTBIER, A., HÜTTLINGER, A., AND MAISCH, O.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 95, 225 (1916).
- (216) GUTBIER, A., AND HÜTTLINGER, A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 95, 247 (1916).
- (217) GUTBIER, A., LEUCHS, G. A., AND WIESSMANN, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 96, 182 (1916).
- (218) GUTBIER, A., OTTENSTEIN, BERTA, AND WEISE, G. L.: Ber. 52, 1366 (1919).
- (219) GUTBIER, A., AND MAISCH, O.: Ber. 52, 1368 (1919).
- (220) GUTBIER, A., AND MAISCH, O.: Ber. 52, 2275 (1919).
- (221) GUTBIER, A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 109, 187 (1919).
- (222) GUTBIER, A., FALCO, F., AND VOGT, TH.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 115, 225 (1921).
- (223) GUTBIER, A., AND KRAUSS, F.: Ber. 54B, 2835 (1921).
- (224) GUTBIER, A., AND ZWEIGLE, A.: Kolloid-Z. 31, 346 (1922).
- (225) GUTBIER, A.: Ber. 56B, 1008 (1923).
- (226) GUTBIER, A., AND BERTSCH, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 129, 67 (1923).
- (227) GUTBIER, A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 129, 83 (1923).
- (228) GUTBIER, A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 141, 309 (1924).
- (229) GUTBIER, A., AND NIEMANN, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 141, 312 (1924).
- (230) GUTBIER, A., AND LEUTHEUSSER, EDITH: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 149, 181 (1925).
- (231) GUTBIER, A., AND LEUTHEUSSER, EDITH: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 164, 281 (1927).
- (232) GUTBIER, A., AND WEITHASE, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 169, 264 (1928).
- (233) GUTBIER, A., AND SCHIEFERDECKER, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 184, 305 (1929).

IX. Contributions of Krauss

- (234) KRAUSS, F.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 117, 111 (1921).
- (235) KRAUSS, F.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 119, 217 (1921).
- (236) KRAUSS, F.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 131, 348 (1923).
- (237) KRAUSS, F.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 132, 301 (1924).
- (238) KRAUSS, F., AND KÜKENTHAL, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 132, 315 (1924).
- (239) KRAUSS, F., AND KÜKENTHAL, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 136, 62 (1924).
- (240) KRAUSS, F., AND KÜKENTHAL, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 137, 32 (1924).
- (241) KRAUSS, F., AND WILKEN, D.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 137, 349 (1924).
- (242) KRAUSS, F., AND GERLACH, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 143, 125 (1925).
- (243) KRAUSS, F., AND WILKEN, D.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 145, 151 (1925).
- (244) KRAUSS, F., AND GERLACH, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 147, 265 (1925).
- (245) KRAUSS, F., AND DENEKE, H.: Z. anal. Chem. 67, 86 (1925).
- (246) KRAUSS, F., AND SCHRADER, G.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 165, 59 (1927).
- (247) KRAUSS, F., AND BRODKORB, F.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 165, 73 (1927).
- (248) KRAUSS, F., AND SCHRADER, G.: J. prakt. Chem. 119, 279 (1928).
- (249) KRAUSS, F., AND SCHRADER, G.: J. prakt. Chem. 120, 36 (1928).
- (250) KRAUSS, F., AND SCHRADER, G.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 173, 63 (1928).
- (251) KRAUSS, F.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 175, 343 (1928).
- (252) KRAUSS, F., AND SCHRADER, G.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 176, 385 (1928).
- (253) KRAUSS, F.: Z. angew. Chem. 41, 413 (1928).
- (254) KRAUSS, F., AND UMBACH, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 179, 357 (1929).

- (255) KRAUSS, F., AND UMBACH, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 180, 42 (1929).
- (256) KRAUSS, F., AND UMBACH, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 182, 411 (1929).
- (257) KRAUSS, F., AND BRUCHHAUS, E.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 189, 64 (1930).
- (258) KRAUSS, F., AND MÄHLMANN, K.: Siebert Festschrift, p. 215 (1931).

X. Contributions of Wöhler

- (259) Wöhler, Lothar, and Metz, L.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 138, 368 (1924).
- (260) Wöhler, L., Balz, Ph., and Metz, L.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 139, 205 (1924).
- (261) WÖHLER, L., AND BALZ, PH.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 139, 411 (1924).
- (262) Wöhler, L., AND Müller, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 149, 125 (1925).
- (263) WÖHLER, L., AND METZ, L.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 149, 297 (1925).
- (264) WÖHLER, L., AND BALZ, PH.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 149, 353 (1925).
- (265) WÖHLER, L., AND MÜLLER, F.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 149, 377 (1925).
- (266) Wöhler, L.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 186, 324 (1930).
- (267) WÖHLER, L., AND EWALD, K. F. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 199, 57 (1931).
- (268) Wöhler, L., AND EWALD, K. F. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 201, 145 (1931).
- (269) WÖHLER, L., AND JOCHUM, N.: Z. physik. Chem. A167, 169 (1933).
- (270) Wöhler, L., Ewald, K. F. A., and Krall, H. G.: Ber. 66B, 1638 (1933).

XI. Contributions of Manchot

- (271) MANCHOT, WILHELM, AND KÖNIG, J.: Ber. 57B, 2130 (1924).
- (272) MANCHOT, W., AND KÖNIG, J.: Ber. 58B, 229 (1925).
- (273) MANCHOT, W., AND GALL, H.: Ber. 58B, 232 (1925).
- (274) Manchot, W., and Gall, H.: Ber. 58B, 2175 (1925).
- (275) MANCHOT, W.: Ber. 58B, 2518 (1925).
- (276) MANCHOT, W., AND KÖNIG, J.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 159, 269 (1927).
- (277) MANCHOT, W., AND KÖNIG, J.: Ber. 59B, 883 (1926).
- (278) MANCHOT, W., AND WALDMÜLLER, A.: Ber. 59B, 2363 (1926).
- (279) Manchot, W., and Lehmann, G.: Ber. 63B, 1221 (1930).
- (280) MANCHOT, W., AND DÜSING, J.: Ber. 63B, 1226 (1930).
- (281) MANCHOT, W., AND ENK, E.: Ber. 63B, 1635 (1930).
- (282) MANCHOT, W., AND LEHMANN, G.: Ber. 63B, 2775 (1930).
- (283) MANCHOT, W., AND SCHMIDT, H.: Ber. 63B, 2782 (1930).
- (284) MANCHOT, W., AND SCHMIDT, H.: Ber. 64B, 2672 (1931).
- (285) MANCHOT, W., AND DÜSING, J.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 212, 21 (1933).
- (286) MANCHOT, W., AND DÜSING, J.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 212, 109 (1933).
- (287) MANCHOT, W., AND SCHMIDT, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 216, 99 (1933).
- (288) MANCHOT, W., AND SCHMIDT, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 216, 104 (1933).
- (289) MANCHOT, W., AND MANCHOT, WILHELM J.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 226, 385 (1936).

XII. Contributions of Gall

- (290) GALL, HEINRICH, AND MANCHOT, W.: Ber. 58B, 482 (1925).
- (291) Gall, H., and Lehmann, G.: Ber. 59B, 2856 (1926).
- (292) GALL, H., AND LEHMANN, G.: Ber. 60B, 2491 (1927).
- (293) GALL, H., AND LEHMANN, G.: Ber. 61B, 1573 (1928).
- (294) GALL, H.: Z. angew. Chem. 41, 1070 (1928).

XIII. Contributions of Ruff

- (295) RUFF, OTTO, AND RATHSBURG, H.: Ber. 50, 484 (1917).
- (296) Ruff, O., and Mugdan, Susanne: J. prakt. Chem. 98, 143 (1918).
- (297) RUFF, O., AND VIDIC, E.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 136, 49 (1924).
- (298) RUFF, O., AND VIDIC, E.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 143, 163 (1925).
- (299) RUFF, O., AND FISCHER, J.: Z. Elektrochem. 33, 560 (1927).

- (300) RUFF, O., AND FISCHER, J.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 179, 161 (1929).
- (301) RUFF, O., AND ASCHER, ERNST: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 183, 193 (1929).

XIV. Contributions of Benrath

- (302) BENRATH, A., BÜCHER, W., AND ECKSTEIN, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 121, 347 (1922).
- (303) BENRATH, A., BÜCHER, W., WOLBER, A., AND ZEUTZUIS, J.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 135, 233 (1924).
- (304) BENRATH, A., AND KOHLBERG, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 138, 65 (1924).

XV. Contributions of Remy

- (305) REMY, HEINRICH: J. prakt. Chem. 101, 341 (1920).
- (306) REMY, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 113, 229 (1920).
- (307) REMY, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 124, 248 (1922).
- (308) REMY, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 126, 185 (1923).
- (309) REMY, H., AND BREIMEYER, C.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 129, 215 (1923).
- (310) REMY, H., AND SCHAEFER, B.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 136, 149 (1924).
- (311) REMY, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 137, 365 (1924).
- (312) REMY, H., AND GÖNNINGEN, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 148, 279 (1925).
- (313) REMY, H., AND GÖNNINGEN, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 149, 283 (1925).
- (314) REMY, H.: J. prakt. Chem. 114, 337 (1926).
- (315) REMY, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 157, 329 (1926).
- (316) REMY, H., AND WAGNER, TH.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 157, 339 (1926).
- (317) REMY, H.: Z. angew. Chem. 39, 1061 (1926).
- (318) REMY, H., AND WAGNER, TH.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 168, 1 (1927).
- (319) Remy, H., and Wagner, Th.: Ber. 60B, 493 (1927).
- (320) REMY, H., AND WAGNER, TH.: Ber. 61B, 151 (1928).
- (321) REMY, H., AND LÜHRS, A.: Ber. 61B, 917 (1928).
- (322) Rему, H.: Ber. 61В, 2109 (1928).
- (323) REMY, H., AND LÜHRS, A.: Ber. 62B, 200 (1929).
- (324) REMY, H.: Z. angew. Chem. 42, 289 (1929).

XVI. Contributions of Reihlen

- (325) REIHLEN, HANS, AND NESTLE, K. TH.: Ann. 447, 211 (1926).
- (326) REIHLEN, H., AND NESTLE, K. TH.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 159, 343 (1927).
- (327) REIHLEN, H., AND HÜHN, WERNER: Ann. 489, 42 (1931).
- (328) REIHLEN, H., AND HÜHN, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 214, 189 (1933).
- (329) REIHLEN, H., AND FLOHR, ERICH: Ber. 67B, 2010 (1934).
- (330) Reihlen, H., and Hühn, W.: Ann. 519, 80 (1935).
- (331) REIHLEN, H., AND FLOHR, E.: Ber. 69B, 325 (1936).

XVII. Contributions of Gleu

- (332) GLEU, KARL: Z. anal. Chem. 95, 305 (1933).
- (333) GLEU, K.: Z. anal. Chem. 95, 385 (1933).
- (334) GLEU, K., AND REHM, KARL: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 227, 237 (1936).
- (335) GLEU, K., BREUEL, WILLY, AND REHM, K.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 235, 201 (1938).
- (336) GLEU, K., AND BREUEL, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 235, 211 (1938).
- (337) GLEU, K., AND REHM, K.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 235, 352 (1938).
- (338) GLEU, K., CUNTZE, WALTER, AND REHM, K.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 237, 89 (1938).
- (339) GLEU, K., AND CUNTZE, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 237, 187 (1938).
- (340) GLEU, K., AND BREUEL, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 237, 197 (1938).
- (341) GLEU, K., AND BREUEL, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 237, 326 (1938).
- (342) GLEU, K., AND BREUEL, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 237, 335 (1938).
- (343) GLEU, K., AND BREUEL, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 237, 350 (1938).

XVIII. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

- (344) BERG, RICHARD, FAHRENKAMP, E. S., AND ROEBLING, W.: Mikrochemie, Festschrift von Hans Molisch, p. 42 (1936).
- (345) KIENITZ, HERMANN, AND ROMBACK, LUCIA: Z. anal. Chem. 117, 241 (1939).
- (346) BILTZ, WILHELM: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 233, 282 (1937).
- (347) BILTZ, W., EHRHORN, HANS, AND MEISEL, KARL: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 240, 117 (1939).
- (348) Söffge, Karl H., Heimbrecht, Max, and Biltz, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 243, 297 (1940).
- (349) BIRK, E., AND KAMM, H.: Siebert Festschrift, p. 12 (1931).
- (350) FEIGL, F., AND KRUMHOLZ, P.: Ber. 63B, 1917 (1930).
- (351) FEIGL, F., KRUMHOLZ, P., AND RAJMANN, E.: Mikrochemie 9, 165 (1931).
- (352) Feigl, F., and Fränkel, E.: Ber. 65B, 539 (1932).
- (353) FISCHER, HELMUTH: Z. angew. Chem. 42, 1025 (1929).
- (354) FREUNDLICH, H., AND PARIS, A.: Kolloid Z. 40, 16 (1926).
- (355) GRUBE, G., AND NANN, H.: Z. Elektrochem. 45, 871 (1939).
- (356) GRUBE, G., AND NANN, H.: Z. Elektrochem. 45, 874 (1939).
- (357) HANTZSCH, A.: Ber. 59B, 2761 (1926).
- (358) HANTZSCH, A., AND ROSENBLATT, F.: Z. allorg. allgem. Chem. 187, 241 (1930).
- (359) HIRSCH, MAX: Chem. Ztg. 46, 390 (1922).
- (360) KOHLMEYER, E. J., AND WESTERMANN, I.: Siebert Festschrift, p. 193 (1931).
- (361) KUHN, WERNER, AND BEIN, KARL: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 216, 321 (1934).
- (362) LANDESEN, GEORG: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 154, 429 (1926).
- (363) MEYER, JULIUS, AND HOEHNE, KARL: Mikrochemie 19, 64 (1935).
- (364) MEYER, J., AND KAWCZYK, MARGARETE: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 228, 297 (1936).
- (365) MEYER, J., AND HOEHNE, K.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 231, 372 (1937).
- (366) MEYER, J., KAWCZYK, M., AND HOEHNE, K.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 232, 410 (1937).
- (367) MEYER, J., AND KIENITZ, HERMANN: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 242, 281 (1939).
- (368) Müller, Erich, and Schwabe, Kurt: Z. Elektrochem. 35, 165 (1929).
- (369) Müller, E., and Bennewitz, Rudolf: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 179, 113 (1929).
- (370) MÜLLER, E., AND STEIN, WILHELM: Z. Elektrochem. 36, 220 (1930).
- (371) MÜLLER, E., AND STEIN, W.: Z. Elektrochem. 36, 376 (1930).
- (372) MÜLLER, E., AND STEIN, W.: Z. Elektrochem. 40, 133 (1934).
- (373) Müller, Friedrich: Z. anal. Chem. 69, 167 (1926).
- (374) PFEIFFER, P., AND HOYER, H.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 211, 241 (1933).
- (375) ROSENBLATT, F., AND SCHLEEDE, A.: Naturwissenschaften 21, 178 (1933).
- (376) ROSENBLATT, F., AND SCHLEEDE, A.: Ber. 66B, 472 (1933).
- (377) ROSENBLATT, F., AND SCHLEEDE, A.: Ann. 505, 51 (1933).
- (378) ROSENHEIM, ARTHUR, AND HÄNDLER, WALTER: Ber. 59B, 1387 (1926).
- (379) ROSENHEIM, A., AND GERB, LOTHAR: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 210, 289 (1933).
- (380) SCHLEICHER, A., AND SCHMITZ, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 142, 367 (1925).
- (381) STEIGER, B.: Mikrochemie 16, 193 (1934).
- (382) THEILACKER, WALTER: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 234, 161 (1937).
- (383) TSCHIRCH, ERICH: Chem.-Ztg. 61, 225 (1937).
- (384) VON WARTENBERG, H.: Ann. 440, 97 (1924).
- (385) VON WARTENBERG, H., WERTH, H., AND REUSCH, H. J.: Z. Elektrochem. 38, 50 (1932).
- (386) WEIBKE, FRIEDRICH, LAAR, JOACHIM, AND MEISEL, KARL: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 224, 49 (1935).
- (387) WÖLBING, H., AND STEIGER, B.: Mikrochemie 15, 295 (1934).
- (388) Wölbing, H.: Ber. 67B, 773 (1934).
- (389) ZINTL, E., AND ZAIMIS, PH.: Ber. 61B, 2110 (1928).
- (390) ZUMBUSCH, MARIA: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 243, 322 (1940).

Austrian contributions

XIX. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

- (391) HOLZER, HANS: Mikrochemie 8, 271 (1930).
- (392) HOLZER, H., AND REIF, W.: Z. anal. Chem. 92, 12 (1933).
- (393) HOLZER, H., AND ZAUSSINGER, E.: Z. anal. Chem. 111, 321 (1938).
- (394) MAYR, C.: Z. anal. Chem. 98, 402 (1934).
- (395) MAYR, C., AND PRODINGER, W.: Z. anal. Chem. 117, 334 (1939).
- (396) MOSER, LUDWIG, AND NIESSNER, M.: Z. anal. Chem. 63, 240 (1923).
- (397) MOSER, L.: Oesterr. Chem. Ztg. 26, 58 (1923).
- (398) MOSER, L.: Oesterr. Chem.-Ztg. 26, 67 (1923).
- (399) MOSER, L., AND ATYNSKI, KASIMIR: Monatsh. 45, 235 (1925).
- (400) MOSER, L., AND HACKHOFER, HEINZ: Monatsh. 59, 44 (1932).
- (401) MOSER, L., AND GRABER, HANS: Monatsh. 59, 61 (1932).
- (402) STREBINGER, R., AND HOLZER, H.: Mikrochemie 8, 264 (1930).
- (403) STREBINGER, R., AND HOLZER, H.: Mikrochemie 9, 401 (1931).
- (404) STREBINGER, R.: Mikrochemie 10, 306 (1931).
- (405) STREBINGER, R., AND HOLZER, H.: Z. anal. Chem. 90, 81 (1932).

Hungarian, Czechoslovakian, and Rumanian contributions

XX. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

(406)* KONDAKOV, I. L., BALAŠ, FR., AND VÍT, L.: Chem. Listy 23, 579 (1929); 24, 1, 26 (1930).

- (407) SAILER, GEZA: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 116, 209 (1921).
- (408) MILBAUER, JAROSLAV: J. prakt. Chem. 96, 187 (1917).
- (409)* SPACU, G., AND ARMEANU, V.: Bul. soc. stiinte Cluj 7, 610 (1934).

Lithuanian and Polish contributions

XXI. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

- (410) BUIVIDAITE, M.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 222, 279 (1935).
- (411) BUIVIDAITE, M.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 230, 286 (1937).
- (412) SCHOENTAL, R.: Mikrochemie 24, 20 (1938).

Swedish and Norwegian contributions

XXII. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

- (413)* STELLING, OTTO: Svensk. Kem. Tid. 43, 130 (1931).
- (414) STRÖMHOLM, D.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 108, 111 (1919).
- (415) STRÖMHOLM, D.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 108, 184 (1919).
- (416) STRÖMHOLM, D.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 108, 211 (1919).
- (417) STRÖMHOLM, D.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 126, 129 (1923).
- (418) LUNDE, GULBRAND: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 163, 345 (1927).
- (419)* LUNDE, G.: Mikrochemie 5, 16 (1927).
- (420)* LUNDE, G.: Mikrochemie 5, 102 (1927).
- (421)* LUNDE, G.: Metallwirtschaft 7, 417 (1928).

Dutch contributions

XXIII. Contributions of Jaeger

- (422) JAEGER, F. M.: Proc. Acad. Sci. Amsterdam 20, 244 (1917).
- (423) JAEGER, F. M.: Proc. Acad. Sci. Amsterdam 20, 263 (1917).
- (424) JAEGER, F. M.: Rec. trav. chim. 38, 171 (1919).
- (425) JAEGER, F. M., AND DE BOER, J. H.: Proc. Acad. Sci. Amsterdam 23, 95 (1920).
- (426) JAEGER, F. M., AND DE BOER, J. H.: Rec. trav. chim. 40, 162 (1921).
- (427)* JAEGER, F. M.: Z. Krist., Festband P. von Groth, 58, 172 (1923).

- (428) JAEGER, F. M., AND BLUMENDAL, H. B.: Proc. Acad. Sci. Amsterdam 31, 637 (1928).
- (429) JAEGER, F. M., AND BLUMENDAL, H. B.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 175, 161 (1928).
- (430) DIPPELL, C. J., AND JAEGER, F. M.: Rec. trav. chim. 50, 547 (1931).
- (431) JAEGER, F. M., AND VAN DIJK, J. A.: Proc. Acad. Sci. Amsterdam 37, 284 (1934).
- (432) JAEGER, F. M., AND VAN DIJK, J. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 227, 273 (1936).
- (433) JAEGER, F. M.: Proc. Acad. Sci. Amsterdam 40, 2 (1937).
- (434) JAEGER, F. M.: Proc. Acad. Sci. Amsterdam 40, 108 (1937).
- (435) JAEGER, F. M., AND BIJKERK, L.: Proc. Acad. Sci. Amsterdam 40, 116 (1937).
- (436) JAEGER, F. M., AND BUKERK, L.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 233, 97 (1937).
- (437) JAEGER, F. M.: Bull. soc. chim. [5] 4, 1201 (1937).

XXIV. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

- (438) LIFSCHITZ, I., AND FROENTJES, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 224, 173 (1935).
- (439) LIFSCHITZ, I., AND FROENTJES, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 232, 161 (1937).
- (440) LIFSCHITZ, I., AND FROENTJES, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 233, 1 (1937).
- (441) LIFSCHITZ, I., AND FROENTJES, W.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 241, 134 (1939).
- (442) VERHULST, J.: Bull. soc. chim. Belg. 42, 359 (1933).

Belgian contributions

XXV. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

(443) GAHIDE, MARCEL: Bull. soc. chim. Belg. 45, 9 (1936).

Danish contributions

XXVI. Contributions of Jensen

- (444) JENSEN, K. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 221, 6 (1934).
- (445) JENSEN, K. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 225, 115 (1935).
- (446) JENSEN, K. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 226, 168 (1936).
- (447) JENSEN, K. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 229, 225 (1936).
- (448) JENSEN, K. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 229, 252 (1936).
- (449) JENSEN, K. A., AND FREDERIKSEN, E.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 230, 34 (1936).
- (450) JENSEN, K. A.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 241, 115 (1939).
- (451)* CHRISTIANSEN, J. A., AND ASMUSSEN, R. W.: Kgl. Danske Videnskab. Selskab, Math-fys. Medd. 13, No. 11, 16 pp. (1935).

Italian contributions

XXVII. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

- (452) BARBIERI, GIUSEPPE A.: Atti accad. Lincei 25, II, 74 (1916).
- (453) BARBIERI, G. A.: Gazz. chim. ital. 47, I, 252 (1917).
- (454) BARBIERI, G. A.: Atti accad. Lincei 9, 1015 (1929).
- (455) BARBIERI, G. A.: Atti accad. Lincei 13, 433 (1931).
- (456) BARONI, A.: Atti accad. Lincei 21, 756 (1935).
- (457) BELLUCCI, I., AND CHIUCINI, A.: Gazz. chim. ital. 49, II, 187 (1919).
- (458)* CAMBI, LIVIO, AND MALATESTA, LAMBERTO: Rend. ist. lombardo sci. 71, 118 (1938).
- (459) CAROZZI, E.: Gazz. chim. ital. 54, 556 (1924).
- (460) FERRARI, A., AND COLLA, C.: Gazz. chim. ital. 63, 507 (1933).
- (461) FERRARI, A., AND COLLA, C.: Atti accad. Lincei 18, 45 (1933).
- (462) LEVI, G. R., AND FONTANA, C.: Gazz. chim. ital. 56, 388 (1926).
- (463) MALATESTA, L.: Gazz. chim. ital. 68, 195 (1938).
- (464) PASTORELLO, S.: Atti accad. Lincei 7, 754 (1928).
- (465) SACCARDI, PIETRO, AND DELAVIGNE, LAMBERTO: Gazz. chim. ital. 67, 611 (1937).
- (466) SCAGLIARINI, G., AND MASETTI, ZANANNI A.: Gazz. chim. ital. 53, 504 (1923).

Swiss contributions

XXVIII. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

- (467) WERNER, ALFRED: Helv. Chim. Acta 1, 5 (1918).
- (468) SMIRNOFF, ALEXANDER P.: Helv. Chim. Acta 3, 177 (1920).
- (469) WERNER, A., AND SMIRNOFF, P.: Helv. Chim. Acta 3, 472 (1920).
- (470) WERNER, A., AND SMIRNOFF, P.: Helv. Chim. Acta 3, 737 (1920).
- (471) DUPARC, LOUIS: Helv. Chim. Acta 2, 324 (1919).
- (472) DUPARC, L., WENGER, P., AND URFER, CH.: Helv. Chim. Acta 8, 609 (1925).
- (473) GUTZEIT, GREGOIRE, AND MONNIER, ROBERT: Helv. Chim. Acta 16, 233 (1933).
- (474) GUTZEIT, G., AND MONNIER, R.: Helv. Chim. Acta 16, 478 (1933).
- (475) TREADWELL, W. D.: Helv. Chim. Acta 4, 364 (1921).
- (476) TREADWELL, W. D., AND ZÜRCHER, MAX: Helv. Chim. Acta 10, 281 (1927).
- (477) ZURCHER, M.: "Ein Beitrag zur Analyse der Platinmetalle," Dissertation, Die Eidgenössische Technische Hochschule, Zürich, 1929.

French contributions

XXIX. Contributions of Delépine

- (478) DELÉPINE, MARCEL: Ann. chim. 7, 277 (1917).
- (479) DELÉPINE, M.: Bull. soc. chim. 21, 157 (1917).
- (480) DELÉPINE, M.: Rev. gén. sci. 32, 607 (1921).
- (481) DELÉPINE, M.: Compt. rend. 175, 1075 (1922).
- (482) DELÉPINE, M.: Compt. rend. 175, 1211 (1922).
- (483) DELÉPINE, M.: Compt. rend. 175, 1408 (1922).
- (484) DELÉPINE, M.: Ann. chim. 19, 5 (1923).
- (485) DELÉPINE, M.: Ann. chim. 19, 145 (1923).
- (486) DELÉPINE, M.: Compt. rend. 176, 445 (1923).
- (487) DELÉPINE, M.: Z. physik. Chem. 130, 222 (1927).
- (488) DELÉPINE, M.: Bull. soc. chim. Belg. 36, 108 (1927).
- (489) DELÉPINE, M.: Anales soc. españ. fís. quím. 27, 485 (1929).
- (490) DELÉPINE, M., AND PINEAU, JEAN: Bull. soc. chim. 45, 228 (1929).
- (491) DELÉPINE, M.: Bull. soc. chim. 45, 235 (1929).
- (492)* DELÉPINE, M., AND CHARONNAT, RAYMOND: Bull. soc. franç. minéral. 53, 73 (1930).
- (493) DELÉPINE, M.: Traité de chimie minérale, Vol. XI, p. 443. Masson et Cie, Paris (1932).
- (494) DELÉPINE, M.: Bull. soc. chim. [5] 1, 1256 (1934).
- (495) DELÉPINE, M.: Ann. chim. 4, 271 (1935).
- (496) DELÉPINE, M.: Compt. rend. 200, 1373 (1935).
- (497) DELÉPINE, M., AND HOREAU, ALAIN: Compt. rend. 201, 1301 (1935).
- (498) DELÉPINE, M., AND HOREAU, A.: Compt. rend. 202, 995 (1936).
- (499) DELÉPINE, M.: Bull. soc. chim. 6, 1471 (1939).

XXX. Contributions of Delépine-Tard

- (500) DELÉPINE-TARD, MADELEINE: Ann. chim. 4, 282 (1935).
- (501) DELÉPINE-TARD, M.: Ann. chim. 4, 292 (1935).
- (502) DELÉPINE-TARD, M.: Compt. rend. 200, 1477 (1935).

XXXI. Contributions of Charonnat

- (503) CHARONNAT, RAYMOND: Compt. rend. 178, 1279 (1924).
- (504) CHARONNAT, R.: Compt. rend. 178, 1423 (1924).
- (505) CHARONNAT, R.: Compt. rend. 180, 1271 (1925).
- (506) CHARONNAT, R.: Compt. rend. 181, 866 (1925).
- (507) CHARONNAT, R.: Compt. rend. 191, 1453 (1931).
- (508) CHARONNAT, R.: Ann. chim. 16, 5 (1931).
- (509) CHARONNAT, R.: Ann. chim. 16, 123 (1931).

XXXII. Contributions of Mathieu

- (510) MATHIEU, JEAN PAUL: Compt. rend. 198, 1598 (1934).
- (511) MATHIEU, J. P.: Compt. rend. 201, 1183 (1935).
- (512) MATHIEU, J. P.: J. chim. phys. 33, 78 (1936).
- (513) MATHIEU, J. P.: Bull. soc. chim. [5] 3, 476 (1936).
- (514) FREYMANN, M., AND MATHIEU, J. P.: Bull. soc. chim. [5] 4, 1297 (1937).
- (515) MATHIEU, J. P.: Bull. soc. chim. [5] 5, 725 (1938).
- (516) MATHIEU, J. P.: Bull. soc. chim. [5] 6, 1258 (1939).

XXXIII. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

- (517)* DUFFOUR, A.: Bull. soc. franç. minéral. 45, 48 (1922).
- (518) GIRE, GUY: Compt. rend. 176, 241 (1923).
- (519) GIRE, G.: Ann. chim. 4, 183 (1925).
- (520) GIRE, G.: Ann. chim. 4, 370 (1925).
- (521) GIRE, G., AND PUCHE, FRANCOIS: Compt. rend. 200, 670 (1935).
- (522) PUCHE, F.: Compt. rend. 200, 1206 (1935).
- (523) PUCHE, F.: Compt. rend. 202, 1285 (1936).
- (524) PUCHE, F.: Ann. chim. 9, 233 (1938).
- (525) GUILLOT, MARCEL: Compt. rend. 182, 1090 (1926).
- (526) GUILLOT, M.: Bull. soc. chim. 39, 852 (1926).
- (527) LAFFITTE, PAUL, AND GRANDADAM, PIERRE: Compt. rend. 198, 1925 (1934).
- (528) LAFFITTE, P., AND GRANDADAM, P.: Compt. rend. 200, 456 (1935).
- (529) NICOLARDOT, P., AND CHATELOT, C.: Bull. soc. chim. 25, 4 (1919).
- (530)* PIERARD, J., AND DE RASSENFOSSE, A.: Z. Krist. 90, 470 (1935).
- (531) POULENC, PIERRE: Compt. rend. 190, 639 (1930).
- (532) POULENC, P.: Compt. rend. 191, 54 (1930).
- (533) POULENC, P.: Ann. chim. 4, 567 (1935).
- (534)* QUENNESSEN, L.: Ind. chim. rev. prod. chim. 5, 6 (1918).
- (535) QUENNESSEN, L.: Bull. soc. chim. 25, 237 (1919).
- (536) VALLET, P.: Compt. rend. 195, 1074 (1932).

Contributions of the British Empire: British contributions

XXXIV. Contributions by Morgan and associates

- (537) MORGAN, GILBERT T., AND MAIN SMITH, J. D.: J. Chem. Soc. 123, 1096 (1923).
- (538) MORGAN, G. T., AND YARSLEY, V. E.: J. Chem. Soc. 127, 184 (1925).
- (539) MORGAN, G. T., AND MAIN SMITH, J. D.: J. Chem. Soc. 1926, 912.
- (540) MORGAN, G. T.: J. Chem. Soc. 1935, 554.
- (541) MORGAN, G. T., AND BURSTALL, FRANCIS H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1936, 41.
- (542) BURSTALL, F. H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1936, 173.

XXXV. Contributions by Mann and associates

- (543) MANN, FREDERICK G., AND POPE, WILLIAM J.: Proc. Roy. Soc. (London) 107A, 80 (1925).
- (544) MANN, F. G., AND POPE, W. J.: Proc. Roy. Soc. (London) 109A, 444 (1925).
- (545) MANN, F. G., AND POPE, W. J.: J. Chem. Soc. 1926, 482.
- (546) MANN, F. G.: J. Chem. Soc. 1926, 2681.
- (547) MANN, F. G., AND POPE, W. J.: Nature 119, 351 (1927).
- (548) MANN, F. G., AND POPE, W. J.: Chemistry & Industry 46, 152 (1927).
- (549) MANN, F. G.: J. Chem. Soc. 1927, 1224.
- (550) MANN, F. G.: J. Chem. Soc. 1928, 890.
- (551) MANN, F. G.: J. Chem. Soc. 1928, 1261.
- (552) MANN, F. G.: J. Chem. Soc. 1929, 651.
- (553) MANN, F. G.: J. Chem. Soc. 1930, 1745.
- (554) MANN, F. G.: Chemistry & Industry 50, 498 (1931).

- (555) MANN, F. G.: Nature 130, 368 (1932).
- (556) MANN, F. G.: J. Chem. Soc. 1933, 412.
- (557) MANN, F. G.: J. Chem. Soc. 1934, 466.
- (558) MANN, F. G., AND PURDIE, DONALD: J. Chem. Soc. 1935, 1549.
- (559) MANN, F. G., CROWFOOT, DOROTHY, GATTIKER, DAVID C., AND WOOSTER, NORA: J. Chem. Soc. **1935**, 1642.
- (560) MANN, F. G., AND PURDIE, D.: Chemistry & Industry 54, 814 (1935).
- (561) MANN, F. G., AND PURDIE, D.: J. Chem. Soc. 1936, 873.
- (562) MANN, F. G., AND WELLS, ALEXANDER F.: J. Chem. Soc. 1938, 702.
- (563) CHATT, JOSEPH, AND MANN, F. G.: J. Chem. Soc. 1938, 1949.
- (564) CHATT, J., MANN, F. G., AND WELLS, A. F.: J. Chem. Soc. 1938, 2086.
- (565) CHATT, J., AND MANN, F. G.: J. Chem. Soc. 1939, 1622.
- (566) WELLS, A. F.: Proc. Roy. Soc. (London) 167A, 169 (1938).

XXXVI. Contributions by Drew and associates

- (567) ANGELL, FREDERICK G., DREW, HARRY D. K., AND WARDLAW, WILLIAM: J. Chem. Soc. 1930, 349.
- (568) DREW, H. D. K., PINKARD, FREDERIC W., WARDLAW, W., AND COX, E. GORDON: J. Chem. Soc. 1932, 988.
- (569) DREW, H. D. K., PINKARD, F. W., WARDLAW, W., AND Cox, E. G.: J. Chem. Soc. 1932, 1004.
- (570) DREW, H. D. K., PINKARD, F. W., PRESTON, GRAHAM H., AND WARDLAW, W.: J. Chem. Soc. **1932**, 1895.
- (571) DREW, H. D. K.: J. Chem. Soc. 1932, 2328.
- (572) DREW, H. D. K., AND WYATT, G. H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1932, 2975.
- (573) DREW, H. D. K., PRESTON, G. H., WARDLAW, W., AND WYATT, G. H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1933, 1294.
- (574) DREW, H. D. K., AND TRESS, H. J.: J. Chem. Soc. 1933, 1335.
- (575) DREW, H. D. K., AND HEAD, F. S. H.: Nature 132, 210 (1933).
- (576) DREW, H. D. K., AND WYATT, G. H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1934, 56.
- (577) DREW, H. D. K., AND HEAD, F. S. H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1934, 221.
- (578) DREW, H. D. K., TRESS, H. J., AND WYATT, G. H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1934, 1787.
- (579) DREW, H. D. K.: J. Chem. Soc. 1934, 1790.
- (580) DREW, H. D. K., AND TRESS, H. J.: J. Chem. Soc. 1935, 1212.
- (581) DREW, H. D. K., AND TRESS, H. J.: J. Chem. Soc. 1935, 1244.
- (582) DREW, H. D. K., AND TRESS, H. J.: J. Chem. Soc. 1935, 1586.
- (583) DREW, H. D. K., AND PRATT, N. H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1937, 506.
- (584) CHATTAWAY, F. W., AND DREW, H. D. K.: J. Chem. Soc. 1937, 947.
- (585) DREW, H. D. K., HEAD, F. S. H., AND TRESS, H. J.: J. Chem. Soc. 1937, 1549.
- (586) CHATTAWAY, F. W., AND DREW, H. D. K.: J. Chem. Soc. 1938, 198.
- (587) TRESS, H. J.: Chemistry & Industry 1938, 1234.

XXXVII. Contributions by Cox and associates

- (588) Cox, Ernest Gordon: J. Chem. Soc. 1932, 1912.
- (589) Cox, E. G., SAENGER, H., AND WARDLAW, WILLIAM: J. Chem. Soc. 1932, 2216.
- (590) Cox, E. G., PINKARD, FREDERIC W., WARDLAW, W., AND PRESTON, GRAHAM H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1932, 2527.
- (591) PINKARD, F. W., SAENGER, H., AND WARDLAW, W.: J. Chem. Soc. 1933, 1056.
- (592) Cox, E. G., AND PRESTON, G. H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1933, 1089.
- (593) Cox, E. G., SAENGER, H., AND WARDLAW, W.: J. Chem. Soc. 1934, 182.
- (594) PINKARD, F. W., SHARRATT, E., WARDLAW, W., AND COX, E. G.: J. Chem. Soc. 1934, 1012.
- (595) COX, E. G., PINKARD, F. W., WARDLAW, W., AND WEBSTER, K. C.: J. Chem. Soc. 1935, 459.

- (596) Cox, E. G., WARDLAW, W., AND WEBSTER, K. C.: J. Chem. Soc. 1935, 1475.
- (597)* Cox, E. G., and Webster, K. C.: Z. Krist. 90, 561 (1935).
- (598) Cox, E. G., AND WARDLAW, W.: Science Progress 32, 463 (1938).
- (599) GODWARD, L. W. N., AND WARDLAW, W.: J. Chem. Soc. 1938, 1422.

XXXVIII. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

- (600) BRIGGS, S. H. C.: J. Chem. Soc. 127, 1042 (1925).
- (601) BRIGGS, S. H. C.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 48, 2127 (1926).
- (602) DIXON, BERTRAM E.: J. Chem. Soc. 1932, 2948.
- (603) DIXON, B. E.: J. Chem. Soc. 1934, 34.
- (604) DIXON, B. E.: J. Chem. Soc. 1935, 779.
- (605) KING, HERBERT J. S.: J. Chem. Soc. 1938, 1338.
- (606) LOWRY, T. M.: Chemistry & Industry 42, 316 (1923).
- (607) LOWRY, T. M.: Chemistry & Industry 42, 412 (1923).
- (608) LOWRY, T. M.: Chemistry & Industry 42, 462 (1923).
- (609) MENZIES, R. C.: J. Chem. Soc. 1928, 565.
- (610) MILLS, WM. H., AND QUIBELL, THOMAS H. H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1935, 839.
- (611) MOND, ALFRED WM.: J. Chem. Soc. 1930, 1247.
- (612) PENNY, W. G., AND ANDERSON, J. S.: Trans. Faraday Soc. 33, 1363 (1937).
- (613) VAN PRAAGH, GORDON, AND RIDEAL, ERIC K.: Proc. Roy. Soc. (London) **134A**, 385 (1931).
- (614) SCHOELLER, W. R.: Analyst 51, 392 (1926).
- (615) Schoeller, W. R.: Analyst 55, 550 (1930).
- (616) TERREY, HENRY, AND JOLLY, V. G.: J. Chem. Soc. 123, 2217 (1923).
- (617) TERREY, H.: J. Chem. Soc. 1928, 202.
- (618) TERREY, H.: Proc. Roy. Soc. (London) 128A, 359 (1930).

Australian contributions

XXXIX. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

- (619) BURROWS, G. J., AND PARKER, R. H.: J. Proc. Roy. Soc. N. S. Wales 68, 39 (1934).
- (620) DWYER, F. P. J., AND MELLOR, D. P.: J. Proc. Roy. Soc. N. S. Wales 68, 107 (1934).
- (621) DWYER, F. P. J., AND MELLOR, D. P.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 56, 1551 (1934).
- (622) DWYER, F. P. J., AND MELLOR, D. P.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 57, 605 (1935).
- (623)* WILLIAMSON, D. K.: Australian Chem. Inst. J. & Proc. 5, 407 (1938).

South African contributions

XL. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

- (624)* ADAM, H. R.: J. Chem. Met. Mining Soc. S. Africa 29, 106 (1928).
- (625)* ADAM, H. R., AND WESTWOOD, R. J.: J. Chem. Met. Mining Soc. S. Africa **31**, 269 (1931).
- (626)* GRAHAM, K. L.: S. African Mining Eng. J. 38, 57 (1927).
- (627)* JOHN, W. E., AND BEYERS, E.: J. Chem. Met. Mining Soc. S. Africa 33, 26 (1932).
- (628)* POLLARD, W. B.: Bull. Inst. Mining Met., a series of seven papers in 1938, and one in 1939.
- (629)* ROBINSON, F. C.: Bull. Inst. Mining Met., a series of four papers in 1926.
- (630)* STANLEY, G. H.: J. South African Chem. Inst. 8, 7 (1925).
- (631)* WATSON, F. W.: J. Chem. Met. Soc. S. Africa 24, 185, 268 (1924).
- (632)* WATSON, JOHN: J. Chem. Met. Soc. S. Africa 29, 115 (1928).

Canadian contributions

XLI. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

- (633) ARCHIBALD, E. H., AND KERN, J. W.: Trans. Roy. Soc. (Canada) 11, III, 7 (1917).
- (634) ARCHIBALD, E. H.: J. Chem. Soc. 117, 1104 (1920).

- (635) ARDAGH, E. G. R., SEABORNE, F. S., AND GRANT, N. S.: Can. Chem. Met. 8, 117, 140 (1924).
- (636) BEAMISH, FRED E., AND RUSSELL, J. J.: Ind. Eng. Chem., Anal. Ed. 8, 141 (1936).
- (637) FORBES, E. C., AND BEAMISH, F. E.: Ind. Eng. Chem., Anal. Ed. 9, 397 (1937).
- (638) THOMPSON, S. O., BEAMISH, F. E., AND SCOTT, M.: Ind. Eng. Chem., Anal. Ed. 9, 420 (1937).
- (639) BEAMISH, F. E., AND SCOTT, M.: Ind. Eng. Chem., Anal. Ed. 9, 460 (1937).
- (640) RUSSELL, J. J., BEAMISH, F. E., AND SEATH, J.: Ind. Eng. Chem., Anal. Ed. 9, 475 (1937).
- (641) SEATH, J., AND BEAMISH, F. E.: Ind. Eng. Chem., Anal. Ed. 10, 535 (1938).
- (642) BEAMISH, F. E., AND DALE, J.: Ind. Eng. Chem., Anal. Ed. 10, 697 (1938).
- (643) SEATH, J., AND BEAMISH, F. E.: Ind. Eng. Chem., Anal. Ed. 12, 169 (1940).
- (644) ROGERS, W. J., BEAMISH, F. E., AND RUSSELL, D. S.: Ind. Eng. Chem., Anal. Ed. **12** 561 (1940).
- (645)* GRIFFITH, LAURENCE: Trans. Can. Inst. Mining Met. 43, 153 (1940).
- (646) KNITTEL, C. A.: Can. Chem. Met. 6, 179 (1922).
- (647) LATHE, F. E.: Canadian J. Research 18, 333 (1940).

Contributions from India

XLII. Contributions by Ray and associates

- (648)* RÂY, PRAFULLA CHANDRA, AND BOSE-RÂY, KSHITISH: J. Indian Chem. Soc. 2, 178 (1925).
- (649)* RAY, P. C., GUHA, B. C., AND BOSE-RAY, K.: J. Indian Chem. Soc. 3, 155 (1926).
- (650)* RAY, P. C., GUHA, B. C., AND BOSE-RAY, K.: J. Indian Chem. Soc. 3, 358 (1926).
- (651)* Rây, P. C., Bose-Rây, K., and Adhikari, Nadiabehari: J. Indian Chem. Soc. 4, 467 (1928).
- (652) RÂY, P. C., AND BOSE-RÂY, K.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 178, 329 (1929).
- (653) Rây, P. C., and Gupta, Sailes Chandra Sen: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 187, 33 (1930).
- (654) RAY, P. C., AND GUPTA, S. C. S.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 198, 53 (1931).
- (655) RAY, P. C., AND GUPTA, S. C. S.: Z. anorg, allgem. Chem. 203, 401 (1932).
- (656)* Rây, P. C., and Adhikari, N.: J. Indian Chem. Soc. 9, 251 (1932).
- (657)* Rây, P. C., Adhikari, N., and Ghosh, Ranajit: J. Indian Chem. Soc. 10, 275 (1933).
- (658) RAY, P. C., AND GUPTA, S. C.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 211, 62 (1933).
- (659) RAY, P. C., AND GHOSH, NRIPENDRA NATH: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 215, 201 (1933).
- (660) RAY, P. C., AND GHOSH, N. N.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 220, 247 (1934).
- (661)* RAY, P. C., AND ADHIKARI, N.: J. Indian Chem. Soc. 11, 517 (1934).
- (662)* RAY, P. C., AND GHOSH, N. N.: J. Indian Chem. Soc. 11, 737 (1934).
- (663)* RAY, P. C., AND GHOSH, N. N.: J. Indian Chem. Soc. 13, 138 (1936).

Japanese contributions

XLIII. Contributions of Aoyama

- (664)* AOYAMA, SHIN-ICHI: J. Chem. Soc. (Japan) 44, 427 (1923).
- (665) AOYAMA, S.: Sci. Repts. Tôhoku Imp. Univ. 12, 365 (1924).
- (666) AOYAMA, S.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 133, 230 (1924).
- (667) AOYAMA, S.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 138, 249 (1924).
- (668) AOYAMA, S.: Z. anorg. allgem. Chem. 153, 246 (1926).
- (669) Аоуама, S.: Sci. Repts. Tôhoku Imp. Univ. 16, 27 (1927).
- (670) AOYAMA, S.: Sci. Repts. Tôhoku Imp. Univ., K. Honda Anniversary Vol., 527 (1936).

XLIV. Contributions of Ogawa

- (671)* OGAWA, EIJIRO: J. Chem. Soc. (Japan) 50, 123 (1929).
- (672)* Ogawa, E.: J. Chem. Soc. (Japan) 50, 239 (1929).

- (673)* OGAWA, E.: J. Chem. Soc. (Japan) 50, 248 (1929).
- (674)* OGAWA, E.: J. Chem. Soc. (Japan) 51, 1 (1930).
- (675)* Ogawa, E.: J. Chem. Soc. (Japan) 51, 189 (1930).

XLV. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

- (676)* IGUTI, MASAAKIRA: J. Chem. Soc. (Japan) 60, 1787 (1939).
- (677)* KAWAKUBO, SYOITIRO: J. Chem. Soc. (Japan) 60, 1031 (1939).
- (678)* SIBATA, YUZI, AND MATUMOTO, EIZI: J. Chem. Soc. (Japan) 60, 1173 (1939).
- (679)* TAKAKI, SEISHI, AND NAGASE, YASUZO: J. Pharm. Soc. (Japan) 58, 60 (1938).
- (680)* TAKAKI, S., AND NAGASE, Y.: J. Pharm. Soc. (Japan) 58, 66 (1938).
- (681)* TAKAKI, S., AND NAGASE, Y.: J. Pharm. Soc. (Japan) 58, 324 (1938).
- (682) WADA, ISABURO, AND NAKAZONO, TAMAKI: Sci. Papers Inst. Phys. Chem. Research 1, 139 (1923).

Latin-American contributions

XLVI. Contributions of Damianovich

Damianovich published an extended series of papers, mostly in Latin-American scientific journals, on the subject of the reaction of the rare gases with the platinum metals. The three papers here listed, written in French, contain a succinct account of his work.

- (683) DAMIANOVICH, H.: Bull. soc. chim. 5, 1085 (1938).
- (684) DAMIANOVICH, H.: Bull. soc. chim. 5, 1092 (1938).
- (685) DAMIANOVICH, H.: Bull. soc. chim. 5, 1106 (1938).

American contributions

XLVII. Contributions of Howe

- (686) HOWE, JAS. LEWIS, AND HOLTZ, H. C.: Bibliography of the Metals of the Platinum Group: Platinum, Palladium, Iridium, Rhodium, Osmium, Ruthenium, 1748 to 1917. United States Geological Survey, Bulletin No. 694, 558 pp. (1919).
- (687) Howe, J. L.: Science 59, 510 (1924).
- (688) HOWE, J. L., HOWE, JAS. LEWIS, JR., AND OGBURN, S. C., JR.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 46, 335 (1924).
- (689) HOWE, J. L., AND HAYNES, L. P.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 47, 2920 (1925).
- (690) HOWE, J. L., AND MERCER, F. N.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 47, 2926 (1925).
- (691) HowE, J. L.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 48, 2129 (1926).
- (692) Howe, J. L.: Science 65, 503 (1927).
- (693) Howe, J. L.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 49, 2381 (1927).
- (694) Howe, J. L.: Science 66, 220 (1927).
- (695) Howe, J. L.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 49, 2393 (1927).

XLVIII. Contributions of Ogburn

- (696) OGBURN, S. C., JR.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 48, 2493 (1926).
- (697) OGBURN, S. C., JR.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 48, 2507 (1926).
- (698) OGBURN, S. C., JR., AND RIESMAYER, A. H.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 50, 3018 (1928).
- (699) OGBURN, S. C., JR., AND MILLER, L. F.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 52, 42 (1930).
- (700) OGBURN, S. C., JR., AND BRASTOW, W. C.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 55, 1307 (1933).

XLIX. Contributions of Crowell

- (701) CROWELL, WILLIAM R., AND YOST, DON M.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 50, 374 (1928).
- (702) CROWELL, W. R., AND KIRSCHMAN, H. DARWIN: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 51, 175 (1929).
- (703) CROWELL, W. R., AND KIRSCHMAN, H. D.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 51, 1695 (1929).
- (704) CROWELL, W. R.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 54, 1324 (1932).
- (705) CROWELL, W. R., AND BAUMBACH, HARLAN L.: J. AM. Chem. Soc. 57, 2607 (1935).

(706) CROWELL, W. R., BRINTON, ROBERT K., AND EVENSON, RAYMOND F.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 60, 1105 (1938).

L. Contributions of Yost

- (707) YOST, DON M., AND WHITE, R. J.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 50, 81 (1928).
- (708) Woo, Sho-Chow: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 53, 469 (1931).
- (709) YOST, D. M., AND WOO, S.-C.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 53, 884 (1931).

LI. Contributions of Davis

- (710) DAVIS, C. W.: U. S. Bur. Mines Tech. Paper No. 270, 26 pp. (1921).
- (711)* DAVIS, C. W.: U. S. Bur. Mines Repts. Investigations, No. 2228, 5 pp. (1921).
- (712)* DAVIS, C. W.: U. S. Bur. Mines Repts. Investigations, No. 2351, 2 pp. (1922).
- (713) DAVIS, C. W.: Eng. Mining-J. Press 118, 59 (1924).
- (714)* DAVIS, C. W.: U. S. Bur. Mines Repts. Investigations, No. 2731, 5 pp. (1926).
- (715) DAVIS, C. W.: J. Franklin Inst. 203, 679 (1927).

LII. Contributions of Hoke

- (716) HOKE, CALM, M., AND MOORE, R. J.: Metal Ind. 14, 296 (1916).
- (717) HOKE, C. M.: Brass World 28, 92, 112, 159 (1932).
- (718) HOKE, C. M.: Testing Precious Metals (booklet). Jewelers Technical Advice Co., New York (1935).
- (719) HOKE, C. M.: Refining Precious Metal Wastes. Metallurgical Publishing Co., 123 William Street, New York (1940).

LIII. Contributions by miscellaneous authors

- (720) CURTMAN, LOUIS J., AND HARRIS, B. R.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 39, 266 (1917).
- (721)* FRASER, H. J.: Am. Mineral. 22, 1016 (1937).
- (722) GERMANN, FRANK E. E., AND MUENCH, O. B.: J. Phys. Chem. 33, 415 (1929).
- (723) KHARASCH, M. S., AND ASHFORD, T. A.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 58, 1733 (1936).
- (724) KHARASCH, M. S., SEYLER, R. C., AND MAYO, FRANK R.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 60, 882 (1938).
- (725) MCKINNEY, PAUL V.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 54, 4498 (1932).
- (726) McKinney, P. V., and Morfit, Edwin F.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 55, 3050 (1933).
- (727) PIERSON, GORDON G.: Ind. Eng. Chem., Anal. Ed. 6, 437 (1934).
- (728) Schlesinger, H. I., and Tapley, Mark W.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 46, 276 (1924).
- (729) SCHLESINGER, H. I., AND PALMATEER, R. E.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 52, 4316 (1930).
- (730)* WALKER, W. O.: Dissertation (24 pp.), University of Chicago, 1931.
- (731)* WEST, C. D.: Z. Krist. 91, 181 (1935).
- (732) WHITMORE, WILLET F., AND SCHNEIDER, HERMAN: Mikrochemie 17, 279 (1935).
- (733) WHITMORE, W. F., AND WOOD, C. A.: Mikrochemie 27, 249 (1939).
- (734) WHITMORE, W. F., AND WOOD, C. A.: Mikrochemie 28, 1 (1939).
- (735) YOE, JOHN H.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 54, 1022 (1932).
- (736) YOE, J. H., AND OVERHOLSER, LYLE G.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 61, 2058 (1939).
- (737) ZSCHIEGNER, HERBERT E.: Ind. Eng. Chem. 17, 294 (1925).
- (738) ZSCHIEGNER, H. E.: U. S. patent 2,085,177 (June 29, 1937).

LIV. Contributions of the National Bureau of Standards

- (739) WICHERS, EDWARD: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 43, 1268 (1921).
- (740) MEGGERS, W. F., KIESS, C. C., AND STIMSON, F. J.: Natl. Bur. Standards (U. S.), Sci. Papers 18, 235 (1922).
- (741) WICHERS, E., AND JORDAN, LOUIS: Trans. Am. Electrochem. Soc. 43, 385 (1923).
- (742) GILCHRIST, RALEIGH: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 45, 2820 (1923).
- (743) GILCHRIST, R.: Natl. Bur. Standards (U.S.), Sci. Papers 19, 325 (1924).
- (744) SWANGER, WILLIAM H., AND WICHERS, E.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 46, 1814 (1924); Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 5, 344 (1927) (Russian abstract by S. Makarov.)

- (745) WICHERS, E.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 46, 1818 (1924).
- (746) SWANGER, W. H.: Natl. Bur. Standards (U. S.), Sci. Papers 21, 209 (1926).
- (747) WICHERS, E., GILCHRIST, R., AND SWANGER, W. H.: Trans. Am. Inst. Mining Met. Engrs. 76, 602 (1928); Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 11, 205 (1933) (reprinted in Russian).
- (748) GILCHRIST, R.: Natl. Bur. Standards J. Research 3, 993 (1929); Ann. inst. platine (U. S. S. R.) 9, 151 (1932) (translated into Russian by A. N. Fedorova, and reprinted).
- (749) SMITH, EDGAR R.: Bur. Standards J. Research 5, 735 (1930).
- (750) GILCHRIST, R.: Bur. Standards J. Research 6, 421 (1931).
- (751) GILCHRIST, R.: Bur. Standards J. Research 9, 279 (1932).
- (752) GILCHRIST, R.: Bur, Standards J. Research 9, 547 (1932).
- (753) BRUNOT, F. R.: J. Ind. Hygiene 15, 136 (1933).
- (754) HENNING, F., AND WENSEL, H. T. (with appendix by E. Wichers): Bur. Standards J. Research 10, 809 (1933).
- (755) GILCHRIST, R.: Bur. Standards J. Research 12, 283 (1934).
- (756) GILCHRIST, R.: Bur. Standards J. Research 12, 291 (1934).
- (757) ROESER, WM. F., AND WENSEL, H. T. (with appendix by E. Wichers): Bur. Standards J. Research 12, 519 (1934).
- (758) GILCHRIST, R., AND WICHERS, E.: IX Congr. intern. quim. pura aplicada (Madrid) 6, 32 (1934).
- (759) GILCHRIST, R., AND WICHERS, E.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 57, 2565 (1935).
- (760) GILCHRIST, R.: J. Research Natl. Bur. Standards 20, 745 (1938).
- (761) WICHERS, E., AND SCHLECHT, W. G.: Natl. Bur. Standards (U. S.), Techn. News Bull. No. 284, p. 108 (December, 1940).
- (762) WICHERS, E., SCHLECHT, W. G., AND GORDON, C. L.: Forthcoming publication.

B. MISCELLANEOUS REFERENCES

Books

- (763) DUPARC, LOUIS, AND TIKONOWITSCH, MARGUERITE N.: Le platine et les gîtes platinifères de l'Oural et du monde. Société Anonyme des Éditions Sonor, Rue de Stand, 46, Geneva (1920).
- (764) EMELÉUS, H. J., AND ANDERSON, J. S.: Modern Aspects of Inorganic Chemistry. D. Van Nostrand Company, Inc., New York (1938).
- (765) FREMY: Encyclopédie chimique, Vol. 30 (1), Paris (1900).
- (766) FREMY: Encyclopédie chimique, Vol. 30 (3), Paris (1901). The volume on platinum itself never appeared.
- (767) GMELIN: Handbuch der anorganischen Chemie, 8th Edition. Verlag Chemie, G. m.b. H. Berlin. Beginning with 1937, information on the platinum metals is being brought up to date.
- (768) GMELIN-KRAUT: Handbuch der anorganischen Chemie, 7th Edition, Vol. V (3), devoted to platinum only. Carl Winter's Universitätsbuchhandlung, Heidelberg (1915).
- (769) GRAHAM-OTTO: Lehrbuch der Chemie, Vol. II, 4 ii. Friedrich Vieweg und Sohn, Braunschweig (1889).
- (770) HOWE, JAS. LEWIS: Bibliography of the Metals of the Platinum Group, 1748-1896. Smithsonian Institution, Washington (1897).
- (771) MELLOR, J. W.: A Comprehensive Treatise on Inorganic and Theoretical Chemistry, Vol. XV (1936) and Vol. XVI (1937). Longmans, Green and Company, London.
- (772) The Mineral Industry, edited by G. A. Roush. The McGraw-Hill Book Company, Inc., New York. Yearly volumes.
- (773) Mineral Resources of the United States. U. S. Geological Survey, Washington, D. C. Yearly volumes.
- (774) Minerals Yearbook. U. S. Bureau of Mines, Washington, D. C. Yearly volumes.
- (775) Platinum and Allied Metals, 2nd Edition. Imperial Institute, London (1936).

- (776) SIDGWICK, N. V.: The Electronic Theory of Valency. Oxford University Press, London (1927).
- (777) DE ULLOA, DON ANTONIO: Relacion historica del viage a la America Meridional, Vol. I, Book VI, Chap. X, p. 606. Madrid (1748). This is the first reference to platinum.
- (778) WERNER, ALFRED: Neuere Anschauungen auf dem Gebiete der anorganischen Chemie, 4th Edition. Friedrich Vieweg und Sohn, Braunschweig (1920).

Journal articles

- (779) ATKINSON, R. H.: Chemistry & Industry 59, 191 (1940).
- (780) ATKINSON, R. H., AND RAPER, ALAN R.: J. Inst. Metals 59, Advance copy, No. 734, 28 pp. (1936).
- (781) BAXTER, G. P., GUICHARD, M., HÖNIGSCHMID, O., AND WHYTLAW-GRAY, R.: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 63, 845 (1941).
- (782) BERZELIUS, J. J.: Ann. Physik (Pogg.) 13, 533 (1928).
- (783) CLARKE, F. W.: A Recalculation of the Atomic Weights, 4th Edition, Vol. XVI, Third Memoir, The Constants of Nature, Part V. National Academy of Sciences, Washington, D. C. (1920).
- (784) CLAUS, C.: Bull. acad. sci. (St. Petersburg) 3, 38 (1845).
- (785) CLAUS, C.: Bull. acad. sci. (St. Petersburg) 3, 38, 311, 354 (1845).
- (786) CLAUS, C.: Beiträge zur Chemie der Platinmetalle, 55. University of Dorpat (1855).
- (787) DEVILLE, H. STE-C., AND DEBRAY, H.: Ann. mines [5] 16, 22 (1859); Encyclopédie Chimique 30 (1), 73.
- (788) DEVILLE, H. STE-C., AND DEBRAY, H.: Ann. chim. phys. 3, 439 (1859).
- (789) DEVILLE, H. STE-C., AND STAS, J. S.: Procès-verbaux, Comité International des Poids et Mesures (1877), Annexe No. II.
- (790) GOLDSCHMIDT, V. M.: J. Chem. Soc. 1937, 655.
- (791) HOLTZ, H. C.: "La composition des minerais de platine de l'Oural," Thesis, University of Geneva, 1911.
- (792) Howe, JAS. LEWIS: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 16, 388 (1894).
- (793) HOWE, JAS. LEWIS: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 26, 543 (1904).
- (794) Howe, JAS. LEWIS: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 26, 942 (1904).
- (795) JOHNSON, C., AND ATKINSON, R. H.: Trans. Inst. Chem. Engrs. (London) 15, 131 (1937).
- (796) JOLY, A.: Compt. rend. 107, 998 (1888); 108, 854 (1889).
- (797) JORISSEN, W. P., BASSETT, H., DAMIENS, A., FICHTER, F., AND REMY, H.: J.Am. Chem. Soc. 63, 889 (1941).
- (798) LEIDIÉ, E.: Compt. rend. 131, 888 (1900).
- (799) MERTIE, J. B., JR.: "Platinum Deposits of the Goodnews Bay District, Alaska," Geological Survey Bulletin 910-B, Department of the Interior, Washington, D. C. (1939).
- (800) MERTIE, J. B., JR.: "The Goodnews Platinum Deposits, Alaska," Geological Survey Bulletin 918, Department of the Interior, Washington, D. C. (1940).
- (801) MIOLATI, A., AND TAGIURI, C. C.: Gazz. chim. ital. 30, 511 (1900).
- (802) MORGAN, GILBERT T.: J. Chem. Soc. 117, 1457 (1920).
- (803) Mylius, F., and Mazzucchelli, A.: Z. anorg. Chem. 89, 1 (1914).
- (804) NIER, ALFRED O.: Phys. Rev. 52, 885 (1937).
- (805) PAAL, C., AND AMBERGER, C.: Ber. 40, 1378 (1907).
- (806) PAULING, LINUS: J. Am. Chem. Soc. 53, 1367, 3225 (1931).
- (807) RUFF, O., AND BORNEMANN, F.: Z. anorg. Chem. 65, 429 (1910).
- (808) SAMPSON, M. B., AND BLEAKNEY, W.: Phys. Rev. 50, 732 (1936).
- (809) UNION INTERNATIONALE DE CHIMIE: Table internationale des isotopes stables, Cinquième Rapport de la Commission des Atomes, Paris (1940).
- (810) VINES, R. F., AND WISE, E. M.: The Platinum Metals and their Alloys. International Nickel Company, Inc., 67 Wall St., New York (1941).
- (811) WERNER, A.: Ber. 47, 3087 (1914).
- (812) WUNDER, M., AND THÜRINGER, V.: Z. anal. Chem. 52, 101, 660, 740 (1913).
- (813) ZINTL, E., AND ZAIMIS, PH.: Ber. 60B, 842 (1927).